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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   July 28, 2010                           3:05 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome to the public

       5        hearing of July 2010 of the Jacksonville

       6        Historic Preservation Commission.

       7             First, I'd like to verify a quorum.  We

       8        have Commissioners Mansfield; Simon; Friley;

       9        Schifanella; Moore; and myself, Case.

      10             First, we would like to -- I would like to

      11        let you know that, if you intend to speak, you

      12        need to fill out a blue speaker's card --

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Or yellow.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- and leave it there

      15        (indicating) where that pile of blue speaker

      16        cards are.

      17             If you would please either shut off your

      18        phones or put them on vibrate, that would be

      19        appreciated.

      20             At this time, we would -- I would entertain

      21        a motion to approve the minutes of our last

      22        meeting.

      23             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      24        approve the minutes of the last Historic

      25        Preservation Commission meeting.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I hear a second?

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

       4             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       8             We have several deferred items this

       9        evening.  If you're here to speak to one of the

      10        following, they will not be heard at this

      11        meeting.  They are:  COA-10-057, East 4th

      12        Street; COA-10-335, 2102 Ernest Street.

      13             In addition, I should let you know that the

      14        condemned property of 125 East 3rd Street has

      15        been deferred, 1325 North Laura Street has been

      16        deferred, 1320 North Ionia Street has been

      17        deferred; as is the landmark designation,

      18        LS-10-1, the Old City Cemetery has also been

      19        deferred.

      20             So are there any people that are here to

      21        speak specifically on the demolition items?  I

      22        understand there's quite a few that were

      23        interested in that topic.

      24             Can I have a show of hands of those that

      25        would like to speak to that item, the demolition
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       1        items?

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (Indicating.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  If there's not a great deal

       4        of you, we will go ahead and do that later in

       5        the meeting, and we'll move on to the consent

       6        agenda.  I'm only seeing one or two hands.

       7             Are there any commissioners that would like

       8        to pull the consent agenda item?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  That is COA-10-372.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll open the

      13        public hearing.  It's a consent agenda item.

      14             Is there anybody that would like to speak

      15        to that?

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, I'm going to

      18        close the public hearing.

      19             I will entertain a motion for approval.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I move that

      21        we approve the consent agenda.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Second?

      23             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       2        approved the consent agenda item, number

       3        COA-10-372.

       4             At this time, we will proceed on to the

       5        certificates of appropriateness.  Actually --

       6        actually, I would like to move one item up from

       7        the work in violation section of the

       8        certificates.  And first we will hear

       9        COA-10-207, 2036 Redwing Street.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, please note in

      11        your booklet that this is an amended report

      12        because he -- the gentleman did come before the

      13        commission in May.  He had, I think, only two

      14        requests of this list of work that was being

      15        discussed, and I think the commission wanted him

      16        to evaluate some of the other work that's in

      17        violation and see if he could correct it or at

      18        least come up with another idea of trying to

      19        correct the work.  And so it was deferred until,

      20        of course, this meeting.

      21             What I'm going to do first -- what I'm

      22        going to do first is just sort of go over the

      23        items of -- the scope of work.  Anyway, go over

      24        the scope of work, that is, the work that's

      25        being requested for approval and give you our
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       1        recommendation.

       2             The first thing that he's requesting,

       3        the -- what -- now, again, just to give you the

       4        background, the applicant is not the one who did

       5        this work.  All this work was done by a previous

       6        owner.  The previous owner walked away from the

       7        property.  As a matter of fact, he actually

       8        even -- he actually even salvaged a lot of the

       9        materials inside the house, and the gentleman

      10        that's speaking today, he got the property back

      11        through a foreclosure.  He was actually the

      12        mortgage lender on this property.  So he's

      13        trying to straighten this mess out in such a way

      14        that that would hopefully be financially

      15        acceptable for him.

      16             The first thing that was done was the

      17        windows were totally replaced.  And this was

      18        done, again, by this previous owner.  The

      19        applicant is coming forward and he would like to

      20        keep those windows, but go ahead and trim them

      21        out in a traditional fashion, to put a seal on,

      22        a header, a crown molding, and side boards.

      23             Our recommendation all along is to deny the

      24        window replacement and we're still holding to

      25        that, to that recommendation.  However, that is
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       1        a way in which this problem can be addressed is

       2        to trim it out and try to create some sense of

       3        the traditional style and reveal of the

       4        windows.

       5             The next item that was discussed -- up here

       6        in this upper -- I'll just go back and leave it

       7        right here (indicating).  This was originally an

       8        arch window.  And, again, the previous owner

       9        made it into a large sash window.  And to

      10        address that situation, the applicant is

      11        proposing to put the arch back in.  And we're

      12        recommending approval with the condition that it

      13        be trimmed out in a traditional fashion and it

      14        be one-over-one sash windows to match the

      15        others.

      16             The -- as you can see here, the previous

      17        owner put in four columns.  Now, what was there

      18        originally was a grouping of three columns on

      19        each end.  They were fluted Ionic columns that

      20        were removed and these were put in.  Well, I

      21        shouldn't say these were put in their place.

      22        They were moved before the owner -- the previous

      23        owner had acquired the property, but the Florida

      24        master site file clearly had it -- clearly had

      25        it as fluted columns.
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       1             The applicant is proposing to keep this

       2        same arrangement but to -- to replace those

       3        square columns with rounded, fluted columns in

       4        the same proportion, that is, lined up with four

       5        and four.

       6             We're recommending approval of that with

       7        the condition that -- instead of lining it up

       8        with the four over four, that he take -- he do

       9        six columns instead and group them three on each

      10        end.

      11             Now, the new columns under our condition

      12        can be the fluted columns that were there

      13        originally, but if he wants to use a simple like

      14        Doric style and -- that would be an acceptable

      15        option as well.  That would be more of a -- a

      16        contemporary interpretation of a traditional

      17        design.

      18             The other item that was done is that -- you

      19        can see that there was a rail system put in on

      20        the -- on the porch on the first floor and

      21        it's -- the height and the way it's placed is

      22        not traditional.

      23             Also, they've -- I believe they've also

      24        used a turn spindle rather than a square

      25        spindle.  So what we're recommending, we're

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           9

       1        recommending approval of what he wants to do,

       2        but with the condition that he bring that lower

       3        rail up and that he use a square, one-by-one or

       4        two-by-two spindle system.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you clarify for me,

       6        Joel, and the columns weren't part of those

       7        earlier requests?  I didn't see --

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  I'm sorry.  The --

       9        when the -- when the previous owner went before

      10        the commission, he basically had agreed or he

      11        said he would put in the fluted grouping or the

      12        fluted columns.  He didn't do any of that.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So that wasn't in that

      14        other -- when we considered it last time?

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Right, that's correct.

      16             This is additional work that -- or

      17        additional change to work that was not discussed

      18        at the last meeting, but he's changed the

      19        application enough to hear it versus, you know,

      20        that issue about res judicata, assuming that the

      21        commission agrees.

      22             The next item was a new half-light door up

      23        here (indicating).  He's going to -- he's

      24        requested to put in a half-light, panel-style

      25        door, which -- to replace the current, which is
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       1        not in this photograph, current panel-style

       2        metal door.

       3             The previous owner enclosed the square

       4        chimney windows, one on each side, with siding.

       5        We had, under his application and then with the

       6        current application, we did recommend that that

       7        be reestablished, that to close them off be

       8        denied and that work be reversed.

       9             And I think -- if I can find it.

      10             Yes.  The building had a little side

      11        entryway that had a doorway on it.  And, again,

      12        the previous owner just enclosed the door.  He

      13        left the siding and a window in.

      14             We are recommending approval of what he's

      15        proposing, which is to put in a -- put in a faux

      16        door and -- so the conditions of putting in

      17        that -- that door would be that the door be

      18        trimmed out in a traditional manner, that it

      19        have a height, but it also have the trim of a

      20        traditional door; that the door, whether it's

      21        operational or not, be placed at a traditional

      22        height.

      23             Also, he's going to add steps.  The steps

      24        are gone.  And we just condition that the steps

      25        have enclosed risers, and that the final design
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       1        of the new doorway system be reviewed and

       2        approved by the Planning and Development

       3        Department before -- before the work is

       4        initiated.

       5             Let's see if I've got a few more slides

       6        just to show you.

       7             Here's where the arch was (indicating).

       8             Okay.  Be happy to answer any questions.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  I have a question.

      10             You said one of the solutions proposed by

      11        the current owner is to trim the windows out.

      12        They appear to have trim.  So is it to add

      13        additional --

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  It would do it in --

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- trim on top of it to

      16        make the windows look like they're deeper?

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, it would be done in a

      18        traditional manner.

      19             You can see here that these are almost even

      20        or flush with the wall plane.  So one way to

      21        make them look like they're recessed would be to

      22        put the trim out, traditional trim with a

      23        traditional width with a header and a crown

      24        molding and the sill.  I don't even believe it

      25        has windowsills.  And, therefore, at least they
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       1        will have some sense of a traditional window.

       2             That's what the applicant is proposing.

       3        Now, we are sticking to our recommendation of

       4        denial.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So this application has

       6        those original two items, plus these new four?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So we're going to

       9        consider all the items?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  The only item that cannot be

      11        considered as the application was presented to

      12        us was the two windows on each side of the

      13        chimney since the applicant did not come forward

      14        with a -- with any kind of change in the

      15        application to address the windows, the two

      16        chimney windows.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we know what -- what kind

      19        of windows were in place prior to them being

      20        changed?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  As far as we know.  If I

      22        remember correctly, they're wooden one-over-one

      23        sashes.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  They were still one over

      25        one?
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  There's some question

       2        about change of opening locations and sizes, but

       3        we don't have enough record to be able to come

       4        back and say that with any real certainty.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we're not -- we're not

       6        asking them as such, we're not asking them to

       7        apply muntins or anything like that?

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  No.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Because the originals were

      10        one over one?

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions?

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll open it to a public

      15        hearing.

      16             Would the owner like to come forward and

      17        address the project?

      18             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  You will need to be sworn

      20        in.

      21             THE REPORTER:  I need your name and address

      22        first, please.

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Stan Pelham, 324 Park

      24        Drive, Wauchula, Florida 33873, W-a-u-c-h-u-l-a.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.
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       1             Would you raise your right hand for me,

       2        please.

       3             MR. PELHAM:  (Complies.)

       4             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       5        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       6        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       7             MR. PELHAM:  I do.

       8             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       9             MR. PELHAM:  Well, I don't guess you need

      10        to know the whole story.  Someone gave it to you

      11        last time.  I mean, this is the situation.  I

      12        didn't cause, stepped into it, didn't know it

      13        was a historic district, didn't know the

      14        violations was being done.

      15             I did mention last time that I think there

      16        should be some method put in place that would

      17        notify mortgage holders when there are

      18        violations being precipitated by the owners,

      19        especially -- I guess it had been going on for a

      20        year or two.

      21             Nothing on record, nothing -- no way I

      22        would have known that anything was going on.

      23        And then I get the property, I fix the inside

      24        where it was trashed, thinking I had it ready to

      25        go on the market.  Put a sign out, and even then
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       1        I wasn't notified.  The realtor was notified

       2        that, "Hey, there's problems with the house."

       3             So I just think going forward -- I know

       4        I've called in the crowd.  But going forward, I

       5        think that's something y'all should consider

       6        some way to notify mortgage holders that, "Hey,

       7        we got a problem with the owner," because I

       8        could have stopped it, I could have foreclosed,

       9        I could have alleviated a lot of these problems

      10        before they ever took place.

      11             But anyway, we're -- I'm caught in the --

      12        caught in the trap trying to do the best I can.

      13        The economy is bad.  As you all know, there's no

      14        way -- any money I put in this I will ever --

      15        ever recover.

      16             Or it's almost to the point where I walk

      17        away from it and let it fall down.  I mean,

      18        that's -- that's what my financial position is,

      19        but I -- after the last meeting, we got with the

      20        staff representatives.  Like I say, I live five

      21        hours away.  So they had a meeting trying to

      22        come up with some solutions that might be

      23        financially possible for me to do.

      24             I -- there's 30 windows in the house.  I

      25        know if the solution I recommend or -- is denied
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       1        as far as removing all those windows in the

       2        place, there's no way.  I mean, the market --

       3        the market does not have any -- I'm spending

       4        more money than --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me -- let me stop you

       6        and just ask you to go through each of the

       7        requests and your response to their conditions.

       8             MR. PELHAM:  Okay.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That will help us.

      10             MR. PELHAM:  That will be good.

      11             Okay.  Modifying existing rectangular --

      12        rectangular windows.

      13             Well, you know, there's only two

      14        solutions.  Either you replace them -- the old

      15        windows, I have no idea where they are.  I guess

      16        they're trashed in the dump somewhere.  I never

      17        seem them -- never saw them.  So it was

      18        suggested that trimming them out might be a

      19        possible solution to make it -- as close as we

      20        can without replacing all the windows.

      21             The installation of the four fluted

      22        columns --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I clarify?  But you

      24        would replace the gable window with an arched

      25        window --
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       1             MR. PELHAM:  That I would --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So you agree with that

       3        condition?

       4             MR. PELHAM:  I don't -- I don't have to,

       5        but I will -- I'll do that with an arch window.

       6        That's up front, that's something that can be

       7        seen.  I'll do that.

       8             The columns, I never saw the ones before.

       9        My thoughts on that are -- if there's a group of

      10        columns on each corner, there is no support for

      11        that porch.  If someone should get on the top of

      12        there, there's very little support.  That's a

      13        long span there.  So I thought, you know, going

      14        back to -- to the round columns but have the

      15        four across would be a much safer -- it doesn't

      16        go back to the three, but if we can work -- work

      17        on that.  I mean --

      18             The rail system, I'll take the rail system

      19        out so that will alleviate that problem.  So I'm

      20        agreeing to take the rail system out.

      21             The next one is "install the half-light

      22        door on the second story."  I'll agree to do

      23        that.

      24             Doorway under the stoop, I -- I mean, I

      25        said I'm going to do it, but I don't see why,
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       1        but I'll do it.  I mean, you can't see it unless

       2        you're looking right straight down the house is

       3        the only way you ever see the door.  Like there

       4        in the left photo, you can't see it.  I mean,

       5        it's hid by -- but, if you want a false door,

       6        I'll put a false door.

       7             It will be comparable to the -- I guess the

       8        two front doors.  I guess that's what you want.

       9        And so it will be trimmed out.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  So if I could summarize, you

      11        basically agreed to staff's conditions with the

      12        exception of changing the windows out; is that

      13        correct?

      14             MR. PELHAM:  That's right and --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  And opting to -- to trim

      16        them out in lieu of replacing?

      17             MR. PELHAM:  That's right.

      18             And the other -- and I thought I was taking

      19        care of all the problems and then the two window

      20        things come up and -- like I say, I've never

      21        seen the picture, do not know where they were to

      22        start with.  They're on the side of the house,
      23        one of them --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Joel, do you have --

      25             MR. PELHAM:  -- be on the side of the
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       1        chimney.  Probably wouldn't be visible from the

       2        street anyway.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  But you would be agreeable

       4        to work with staff to relocate -- to locate

       5        where those two windows were?

       6             MR. PELHAM:  If -- if I have to.  I mean,

       7        it's just more -- it's -- like I say, I'm -- I

       8        don't -- I mean, I'm -- it's a problem.  If I

       9        had of been doing it, it would have never

      10        happened.  I'm not the type of person that does

      11        that, and I'm probably going to do it, and I

      12        try --

      13             Well, like I say, this is not all that has

      14        to be done.  I've got to put in an air

      15        conditioning system, and I'm to the point where

      16        I'm really weighing the idea of whether it's --
      17        I mean, the house is not going to bring 70-,

      18        $80,000.  So, you know, you go in and put

      19        another 15- air conditioning, 8- or 10- this,

      20        where do I stop and just say -- and let it --

      21        let it go, let it fall apart?  I mean, I'm at

      22        that point.  I don't know what else to do.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

      24             Anybody else have any questions?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.  I just wanted, when
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       1        the public hearing is over, to clarify with

       2        Joel, if you have an image of this fireplace so

       3        we could see that.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Sir, your solution to the

       5        windows would be to install trim.  Do you know

       6        what materials you would use for that or what

       7        the dimensions of the materials would be?

       8             MR. PELHAM:  I don't.  My representative

       9        met with Mr. McEachin, and it was the crown

      10        molding and they talked about, you know, what

      11        might be acceptable, so . . .

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So you'd work with staff

      13        on that?

      14             MR. PELHAM:  That's right.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  I do have one question.

      17             So just as a clarification, all of the

      18        recommendations you're basically in agreement

      19        with that's been gone over by staff?  That's

      20        what I'm hearing?

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  With the exception of

      22        changing the windows?

      23             MR. FRILEY:  With the trim.

      24             MR. PELHAM:  I mean, I'm agreeing to the

      25        trim.
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       1             MR. FRILEY:  With replacing --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  He agrees to the trim.

       3             MR. FRILEY:  Full replacement of the

       4        window.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  But not full replacement.

       6             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you, sir.

       8             MR. PELHAM:  Thank you all.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anybody else who

      10        would like to speak to this issue?

      11             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      12             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Brenda Boydston, SPAR

      14        Council, 1321 North Main Street.

      15             Do you have in your packets --

      16             MS. PAULL:  You need to be sworn.

      17             MS. BOYDSTON:  Oh, sworn in.  Sorry.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      19        testimony you are about to give will be the

      20        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      21        truth?

      22             MS. BOYDSTON:  I do.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      24             MS. BOYDSTON:  In your packets, do you have

      25        this picture (indicating)?  I know you gave
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       1        out --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's black.

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  -- our packet.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

       5             MS. BOYDSTON:  Can I approach?

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.  Okay.

       7             MS. BOYDSTON:  Okay.  I know this is still

       8        not a good picture.  And I do empathize and

       9        with -- this is the new owner, this applicant,

      10        and the situation.  But you moved this up on the

      11        agenda earlier and there is actually a resident

      12        on the street that was coming intending to speak

      13        on this because she watched the demolition occur

      14        during the investor that, you know, had

      15        purchased the property from this owner.  And I

      16        just wanted to give you a chance to see what it

      17        did look like.

      18             And the other thing I believe I heard that

      19        the resident was going to speak on is that she

      20        called continually in this past two years to

      21        address when the windows were pulled out, so --

      22        and I think they do have pictures of those

      23        windows inside, at least I saw them during

      24        Design Review.

      25             And then she -- you know, she called when

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           23

       1        the columns were taken down.  So it was recent,

       2        in the last two years.  It wasn't like this

       3        house was neglected for -- well, it may have

       4        been neglected, but the architectural details

       5        were still there during the process of this

       6        previous -- this current applicant's

       7        involvement.

       8             So, you know, it's so far gone.  It's

       9        stripped of everything historic, we feel.

      10             I have to tell you, the Design Review, we

      11        were shocked about this.  It was very sad.  And,

      12        you know -- but I don't want to belabor that.  I

      13        think I'm in agreement with the owner about the

      14        process.  We definitely have to find a way, and

      15        we will try to reach out to owners and are

      16        aggressively working on that now.

      17             So first I'll speak on the Design Review

      18        recommendations.  There are absolutes we said

      19        when we were going over this after spending

      20        quite a bit of time over comparing what it

      21        should have looked like.

      22             The door on the side, we -- you know,

      23        that's an absolute for us, that we would have

      24        the door and those steps.  He's agreed to that.

      25        And, of course, making sure that that door --
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       1        you'll see in this picture -- you can see it was

       2        a Craftsman door on that side.  It was really

       3        attractive.

       4             The other thing is that arched window at

       5        the top.  That was an absolute and he's agreed

       6        to that.  And the windows on each side of the

       7        fireplace.  Those were the three absolutes for

       8        the Design Review.

       9             Now, I want to address -- and I don't know

      10        if this is going to make a difference at this

      11        point, but the columns, I think there might

      12        be -- need a clarification of the columns with

      13        the owner because I think -- he said he was in

      14        agreement.  And if it's true that they're

      15        recommending the columns to be -- the HPC is

      16        recommending the columns to be in groups of

      17        three on the corners.

      18             You can see now this is a good picture for

      19        you to see that.  You know, that's not a point

      20        I'm making.  I'm just pointing out that the

      21        columns -- you know, I don't know if he did

      22        agree to change the columns.  I know he said he

      23        would put those.

      24             But the other point we're going to point

      25        out, it's unfortunate it was the balustrades on
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       1        the top -- on the above the porch area.  You can

       2        see from this picture there clearly was a

       3        balustrade.  And I know I've spoken with Joel

       4        that there's nothing we can do about that.

       5        However, I think that's the reason why the door

       6        is being allowed is that, you know, somebody

       7        could come in later, and if they wanted to make

       8        any change, then we'll have this picture to say,

       9        "This is the kind of balustrade we want."

      10             So with that consideration, it should be

      11        that, you know -- you know, a record -- on

      12        record, if someone -- a new owner comes along

      13        and wants to do something, they could use this

      14        as an example of, well, it's been modified so

      15        much, they want to then continue that

      16        modification, and we would like that not to

      17        occur, that they would have to do the upstairs,

      18        the balustrade the same.

      19             Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      21             Is there anyone else who would like to

      22        speak to this item?

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, hearing none,

      25        we'll close the public hearing.
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       1             Any questions, comments?

       2             MS. SIMON:  I have a question for Joel and

       3        it would involve the owner.  But could those

       4        windows be taken out and recessed in the

       5        openings?  And the architects may be able to

       6        help me.  And my thought is if you put the trim

       7        over top of the other trim, that's going to open

       8        something up for the next owner as far as water

       9        intrusion, issues with that that they're not

      10        going to know is there and then may have

      11        problems down the line.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  I guess a lot is going to

      13        depend upon the nature of the windows and how

      14        they're installed.  A lot of times they have a

      15        flange and they're just flat up against it.

      16             I think to put a traditional trim on it,

      17        literally we'd have to take this trim off to get

      18        it, you know, flat again, and then -- then put

      19        it on.  So hopefully that would avoid that

      20        problem.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I want to address -- you

      22        know, maybe tackle some of the easier questions

      23        first.

      24             On the rail that's there, it's a very

      25        low-to-the-ground porch.  I don't think that
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       1        rail is required by code.  So part of my

       2        suggestion to staff would be that an alternative

       3        be added, that the rail be removed and no rail

       4        be replaced.

       5             And just in terms of the general nature of

       6        the project, I think if -- if restoration of the

       7        porch and the window is accomplished, that will

       8        go a long way toward taking the house back to

       9        its appearance in this Florida master site file.

      10             And I -- even though it's not something we

      11        can technically consider, given the resources

      12        involved for the current owner, I'd like to see

      13        him concentrate his resources on the front of

      14        the house, on the porch and on that window.

      15             And, therefore, I'm inclined to -- knowing

      16        the number of windows, I'm inclined to support

      17        him in this retrimming out of the existing

      18        windows, to remove that casing, put in

      19        traditional casing with your help and guidance

      20        on that, because I think -- I think if we can

      21        get that porch restored, it will go a long way

      22        to taking the house where it needs to go and the

      23        owner.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would agree.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, it seems to me that
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       1        if you're going to pay for the labor to take off

       2        the trim that exposes the flanges -- and, at

       3        that point, can't the flanges be snipped off and

       4        the windows installed in the proper location in

       5        the window properly?

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's some

       7        structural -- we could have him investigate

       8        that, but probably once you remove that flange,

       9        then there's structurally nothing to attach the

      10        windows to the frame.

      11             MS. SIMON:  A lot of those are made that

      12        way, though, where they (inaudible).

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, that would be

      14        something we could have him investigate.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  Because a lot of the

      16        windows -- I'm familiar with vinyl windows where

      17        you can take the flanges off and screw through

      18        the -- the side of the window where the track

      19        is.

      20             Because -- it seems like he's going to pay

      21        a lot of labor just to take off the existing

      22        trim and put it back on, but I don't know if

      23        that really saves him that much money than

      24        reinstalling the ones that are there --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that would be a
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       1        pretty significant increase, to have him

       2        reinstall the windows, personally, and that's

       3        why I'm sort of leaning towards -- I'd rather

       4        see him invest in -- because he's got to -- he's

       5        got to purchase this casing and trim anyway.

       6        And just looking at the resources involved --

       7             MS. SIMON:  That would be another issue,

       8        though, because when you see these done like

       9        that, the trim is actually inset where it's

      10        flush with the siding, so --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It should be out where

      12        that siding butts into the flange.

      13             MS. SIMON:  Right.  But that's what I'm

      14        saying, that's how those are done.  If you look

      15        at them, they're flush.  You can go by and see

      16        that.  So I don't know what he's going to

      17        replace it with.  It's going to be thick, that

      18        much of thickness, to actually --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He can buy thicknesses of

      20        casing.  You can vary the --

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Through the Chair, can you

      22        please speak into the microphone.  They're not

      23        able to hear you in the audience.

      24             MS. SIMON:  Sorry.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Sorry.
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       1             I mean, I think we -- we could have the

       2        staff specify the thickness of casing that would

       3        accomplish that look of where it's out in front

       4        of the siding.

       5             MS. SIMON:  That would make it --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  And one way that cam be

       7        addressed is to basically -- if the commission

       8        agrees for him to go this route, would be to

       9        have him do a sample window.  Maybe do one
      10        window.  Let us go out there and look at it and

      11        see if it's going to work and just exactly how

      12        it -- how they're doing it before they go on and

      13        do all of them.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  If you note in the

      16        photograph that was -- the historic photograph

      17        that was provided, that the original trim is

      18        pretty flush, though there are windowsills that

      19        have been eliminated.

      20             MS. SIMON:  I think it's more -- I think it

      21        would still be -- you can see the sills stick

      22        out.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Please speak in the

      24        microphone.

      25             MS. SIMON:  I still think it's a little bit
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       1        of an optical illusion.  I still think the trim

       2        was -- and it's traditional in the neighborhood

       3        that the trim does stick out from the siding.

       4        You can see by the sills, the sills are a good

       5        bit thicker.  But if he can correct it that way,

       6        I'd be perfectly happy as long as you do see the

       7        differential between the trim and the siding.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did we find the fireplace

       9        facade?

      10             No?

      11             Is it on the other side of -- is it on

      12        the --

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's on the back side.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Toward the rear or --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  On the rear side.

      16             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the

      17        fireplace, you're asking where it's located?

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm wondering how visible

      19        it is.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  It's -- unfortunately, we

      21        could not find a pre-picture showing the --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Here's something

      23        here.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  The fireplace.  I do believe

      25        we have them in our photo collection, just not
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       1        here.

       2             Angela, could I get one clarification?  Is

       3        there a certain dimension that you're trying to

       4        achieve as far as -- in putting that trim on,

       5        and we're talking about a half inch sticking out

       6        or --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No, not that far.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Maybe --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, maybe a quarter

      10        inch in front of the face of the -- you know,

      11        because if -- you know, the siding historically

      12        would have been, you know, kind of --

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  It would butt up to it.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Butt up to it.

      15             MS. SIMON:  Up against the trim.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So just a little bit,

      17        just enough to kind of give you a little shadow

      18        line because you don't want to create moisture

      19        problems.  I think that was a good point that

      20        Lisa made.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  A quarter inch is like

      22        lattice --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, but there's a --

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- because in order to get

      25        that -- that shadow line that -- you're trying
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       1        to mimic the fact that the windows should have

       2        been placed deeper into the window opening,

       3        correct?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I wouldn't -- I

       5        don't know that you'll accomplish that.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  At ground level, wouldn't

       7        you need at least a half inch?

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think -- I think

       9        if you get it too -- we could have a sample done

      10        and have a look at it.  I don't think you're

      11        ever going to get a sense of, you know, the

      12        window recessed in the wall by doing that, but

      13        it certainly will appear better.

      14             MR. MOORE:  I would agree with Angela's

      15        recommendation.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there any further

      17        discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Then I'll entertain a

      20        motion.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No, it's going to -- I

      22        have one more question about that door.

      23             Is it -- it's -- what's behind the door

      24        now?  Is there still sort of something to enter

      25        into there or --
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  There --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No?

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Apparently somebody sometime

       4        or other modified the interior, so there's no --

       5        I think it's actually close to some stairs or --

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Do we know whether the door

       7        is original?

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  The opening was

       9        original, yes, because you can see the stoop on

      10        it.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I always think it's odd

      12        to create a -- you know, a fake that's -- I know

      13        it kind of solves the problem of restoring it

      14        but, you know, having steps and things there,

      15        it's just sort of -- I'm not sure.  I'm not that

      16        comfortable with that recommendation.

      17             It would be fine if someday someone else

      18        using the building could convert it and it was

      19        into some space that made sense, but if it's a

      20        bathroom or something, I don't know that -- it

      21        just seems odd to me to do that.

      22             All right.

      23             MS. PELHAM:  Can I say one last thing?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  One last comment.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, while he's

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           35

       1        coming up, you may want to clarify exactly what

       2        his approach was going to be to adding the trim

       3        because we've been talking about removing and

       4        putting in new, and I think that Commissioner

       5        Simon was, you know, thinking that, you know,

       6        something would be tacked to the existing.  And

       7        we may want to clarify that because if you need

       8        to condition it -- otherwise, then you'll need

       9        to do that.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  While he's -- I mean, any

      11        other conversations on that doorway -- that's

      12        just my personal opinion.  But I think if the

      13        commission is not going to support that, I won't

      14        put that in this motion.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  (Inaudible.)

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Huh?

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead.

      18             MR. PELHAM:  Okay.  I think when the

      19        meeting was -- the discussion was putting a

      20        crown mold up top and -- I don't know what it's

      21        called -- the window trim on top of what is

      22        there, not -- I mean, you start taking

      23        everything out and it's -- it's major, major.

      24             If you look -- I think if you look across

      25        the street, the house that is directly across
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       1        the street has exactly what we're talking about

       2        doing.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  It probably has a back on

       4        it, probably what it is.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, it's hard -- it's

       6        really hard to see in detail what's --

       7             MR. PELHAM:  I mean, the one -- the one

       8        right across the street is what we're

       9        recommending basically doing.

      10             And the one other --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think --

      12             MR. PELHAM:  Go ahead.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I was going to say,

      14        you know, I think it's a good idea for us to

      15        specify what we'd like to see accomplished, have

      16        you do a sample, and have it be looked at by

      17        staff.  And if staff is not comfortable with it,

      18        you know, then it would have to come back --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Come back to us.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Come back and we'd have

      21        to reevaluate the -- the window.

      22             MR. PELHAM:  Okay.  In other words, do what

      23        we're recommending.  And then if it's not

      24        suitable --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.  We won't tell you
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       1        how to do it in our recommendation, but we'll

       2        tell you what we want it to look like in terms

       3        of we'll give you a range on reveals and a crown

       4        molding and a head and a side casing, and then

       5        you and your contractor can construct a sample

       6        in place.  And then if you're not comfortable

       7        with what you see, then it will have to come

       8        back to us.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  I like that.

      10             MR. PELHAM:  And the one other item is the

      11        columns in front -- you know, my only one point

      12        is the safety factor is -- if there's no support

      13        in that long beam across the front, I truly

      14        think it's unsafe if someone should get on top

      15        of the -- so . . .

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we have a photograph

      17        that shows three on the corner.

      18             MR. MOORE:  Oh, I know the three, and

      19        that's what I'm saying.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  It held for 80 years,

      21        so . . .

      22             MR. PELHAM:  Yeah.  So I don't know what

      23        that --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I think what

      25        we --
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       1             MR. MOORE:  If the top was a porch.  I

       2        don't know if the top was ever used as a porch.

       3        I don't know that.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, we're not

       5        saying that it's going to be structurally sound

       6        to do this.  It will -- you will have to verify

       7        that, you know, if you start removing supports,

       8        you don't have a failure there, but -- but the

       9        beam can be reinforced to accomplish the

      10        design.

      11             MR. PELHAM:  Okay.  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's entertain a

      13        motion, please.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      15             All right.  I'm going to make a motion that

      16        we --

      17             Scherrie, if I'm going through some of the

      18        ones that are denied --

      19             MS. SHAW:  Cherry.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- just to -- is it

      21        approve in part and deny in part?  Is that

      22        the --

      23             MS. SHAW:  Yes, it is the recommendation.

      24             Some of them are recommending denial on

      25        some of the requests, and then some of the other
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       1        requests are recommended, so --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  So just do one at

       3        a time.

       4             MS. SHAW:  -- you just -- you just state

       5        which one you're approving and which ones you

       6        are denying in your motion.  And then, of

       7        course, wait for someone to second it.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me ask the commission

       9        before I proceed.

      10             I'm -- I am comfortable with the window

      11        as -- in the location under the doorway.  If

      12        there's going to be a lot of conflict about

      13        that, you know, I think we should discuss it

      14        before I formulate the motion.

      15             I'm comfortable with it.

      16             MR. MOORE:  That's fine.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Anybody else?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  I move that

      20        we approve in part and deny in part COA-10-207.

      21             The first request to apply for additional

      22        trim to the recently-installed windows, we are

      23        going to recommend approval with the conditions

      24        as follows:  that a head and side casing with

      25        the reveal extending from the surface of the
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       1        siding between one-quarter and one-half inch be

       2        applied, along with the crown molding and a sill

       3        and apron molding.

       4             That a sample of that installation be

       5        constructed and reviewed by staff.  If staff is

       6        not comfortable, that design will have to come

       7        back for further review at the commission.

       8             On the request to enclose the two side

       9        windows that frame the chimney, deny that

      10        request.

      11             On the request to modify the rectangular

      12        window and the front gable back to an arch,

      13        approve with the condition -- approve with the

      14        conditions as listed by staff; however, that the

      15        trimming be matching to the other trim installed

      16        on -- on the house.

      17             The request for the new fluted columns,

      18        we're going to approve that with the condition

      19        that we're going to install six new rounded

      20        columns in the groupings of three at each end in

      21        a Tuscan -- a Tuscan style is also acceptable as

      22        well as the Ionic fluted style.

      23             On the rail system, the rail system can be

      24        installed with the staff condition or it can be

      25        left out altogether.  No railing would be
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       1        required by the commission.

       2             And then on the request to install a new

       3        half-light door on the second story, approve

       4        that request.

       5             On the request to reestablish the original

       6        doorway under the stoop on the south side, that

       7        request would be removed from this application,

       8        that the existing window is installed would be

       9        acceptable with the requirements to retrim

      10        the -- retrim the window in the manner that

      11        we've discussed.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Could I make a suggestio on

      13        that last one?  Since the application was

      14        (inaudible), that we keep that, we grant it with

      15        the conditions, and it will be up to the owner

      16        whether he does that?

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He does that.  Okay.

      18             MR. MOORE:  I agree.

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Let me state on the record

      20        about -- about what's happening with the door

      21        under the stoop.  I guess it was a previous

      22        owner who put a window in, but now the window is

      23        gone.  It's just strict siding under that stoop.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, okay.

      25             MS. SHAW:  But Ms. Mansfield -- what was
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       1        Ms. Mansfield's suggestion to that particular?

       2        Did that cover it, what you stated?

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  Since the application --

       4        since the application was to allow the mock door

       5        and stairs, to just allow it with the conditions

       6        put in by staff, and then it will be up to the

       7        owner whether he actually does the work.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I'd like to say

       9        that the win- -- something should be under that

      10        little eyebrow.

      11             So I'm going to mod- -- I think that it

      12        should be -- the photograph, I thought, showed a

      13        window there.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  If you look at the photo

      15        currently on the screen, right through the

      16        porch, the neighboring porch right where the

      17        laser is, it has since been reenclosed.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      19             All right.  I'd like to modify that last

      20        condition to say that we reestablish the

      21        appearance of the original doorway under the

      22        stoop on the south side or an installation of a

      23        new window with the conditions as listed by

      24        staff.

      25             MR. FRILEY:  I kind of disagree with that.
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       1        I think if we're going to put something there,

       2        it needs to be the door --

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.

       4             MR. FRILEY:  -- be either the window or the

       5        door.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  Can I

       7        modify --

       8             MS. SHEPPARD:  Through the Chair, I think

       9        there may be an issue because this was an

      10        administrative res judicata issue.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So we can't consider
      12        that?

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  So -- I think that we're

      14        already on -- I think you're already on record

      15        that you weren't okay with it just having the

      16        window there.

      17             Is that correct, Joel?

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  That's correct.  And that's

      19        being consistent.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That condition we'll just

      21        leave alone -- or that request.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's just go with the door.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Let's just go with

      24        that.  Let's -- with that last request as listed

      25        in the staff report.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Is it possible if you can

       3        restate the -- I'm sorry.  Because I didn't even

       4        get to -- I just wanted to make sure.

       5             Well, Diane, you got all of it, right?

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  On the --

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there --

       9             MS. SHAW:  If you're (inaudible), I'm okay.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all right.  I want to

      11        make sure you got all of it.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Let's just clarify the last

      13        thing.

      14             MS. SIMON:  Anything about the door needs

      15        to be clarified.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Scherrie, are we okay up

      17        until the last one?

      18             MS. SHAW:  It's Cherry.  Scherrie is out

      19        today.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I'm sorry.

      21             Is that the -- is that the one that is --

      22        we're going to leave that one as listed in the

      23        staff report, that request and condition.

      24             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  Okay.  Thank you.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is everybody clear?
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there a second to the

       3        motion?

       4             MS. SIMON:  I'll second it.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Just for clarification,

       6        again, if you leave the staff conditions on the

       7        faux door, that's the way -- the condition of

       8        the steps and the whole nine yards as we're

       9        recommending?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We were -- I was

      12        operating under the assumption there was a

      13        window, but -- I had seen it in one of these

      14        slides.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But I think if there's

      17        nothing there, that's the --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      19        second.

      20             All those in favor.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any against?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have, by

      25        your action, approved COA- -- approved in part,
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       1        denied in part COA-10-207.

       2             Okay.  Now we will go back to the

       3        certificates of appropriateness.

       4             Item number 1, COA-10-348.

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

       6             Basically, there's a simple explanation on

       7        this.  The original application was for window

       8        replacement, that it was beyond 25 percent of

       9        the structure, and it was tripping the

      10        commission's review.

      11             Since her initial submittal, she went to

      12        the RAP Design Review and met with staff, and

      13        she has since amended her application to include

      14        the repair of most of the windows, all except

      15        for two on the very rear elevation that were in

      16        the worst condition.  And, at that point, we can

      17        do that application administratively, so it's no

      18        longer before you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      20             Item number 2, COA-10-370, 2354 Post

      21        Street.

      22             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  This application is for

      23        an eight-foot fence along the side and rear

      24        property lines.  The applicant has built their

      25        case -- or has brought stuff forward to discuss
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       1        their reasons why they want an eight-foot fence

       2        on the two side property lines.

       3             To the right of the structure is an

       4        apartment building.  To the left of the

       5        structure is a single-family residence.

       6             We are recommending approval of the

       7        eight-foot fence on the rear property line

       8        because of a -- it's a separation of uses.

       9        There's a medical facility, medical office

      10        behind them.

      11             So we are recommending approval with

      12        conditions because -- you know, strictly with

      13        the district design regulations and fencing

      14        supplement, side property fences or

      15        properties -- sorry -- fences on the side

      16        property lines cannot measure more than six

      17        feet; otherwise, they are brought to the

      18        commission.

      19             So it's here for your review.  The

      20        applicant is here to speak and does have some

      21        information with her.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does anyone have any

      23        questions of staff?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open it to a
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       1        public hearing.

       2             Would the applicant like to come forward?

       3             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       4             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  John Parker, 2354 Post

       5        Street.

       6             THE REPORTER:  I need you to raise your

       7        right hand for me, please.

       8             MR. PARKER:  (Complies.)

       9             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      10        testimony you are about to give will be the

      11        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      12        truth?

      13             MR. PARKER:  So help me God.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      15             MR. PARKER:  Hello.  That's my house.

      16             Really what I was looking to have was an

      17        eight-foot fence all the way around my property

      18        up to the front of the property, which would be

      19        the front face of the house, and then my idea

      20        was to come from eight foot down to a four foot

      21        at an angle from the front face of my house to

      22        the front of my porch.

      23             You can see I have the apartment complex

      24        next door, and you can see probably the red roof

      25        of the X-ray place behind me, which is on the
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       1        other side of the alley.  And my neighbor on the

       2        side of me, I think we classified the apartments

       3        and the commercial property behind me as --

       4        "nuisance," I believe, is the proper term for

       5        that.  And that could probably apply for my

       6        neighbor also.

       7             I mean, we've got a long list of some CARE

       8        complaints for all the residents around us.  And

       9        the major reason I'm wanting to have this

      10        eight-foot fence -- I'll be replacing some
      11        chain-link which runs all the way down the side

      12        of the house to the back of the house.  And then

      13        we picked up an old six-foot privacy fence,

      14        which -- you know, the panels you buy at Lowe's

      15        or whatever.

      16             And what we're wanting to build is a nice

      17        custom-style fence, eight-foot, six-by-six post

      18        with a top cap, board-on-board with facia on

      19        each side, kind of run in the center.

      20             And I'm trying to get a little more privacy

      21        from my next-door neighbor's porch from my

      22        porch, and then I'm trying to keep things

      23        symmetrical also.  Instead of, you know, eight

      24        and eight and a six down the side, you know, I'm

      25        just trying to keep it symmetrical.
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       1             And eventually what I plan on doing is

       2        running that white picket fence all the way back

       3        to the front of my porch in order to, you know,

       4        keep the symmetrics going.

       5             And y'all tell me what I can build and

       6        we'll move forward with it.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       8             MR. PARKER:  That's it.  Any questions or

       9        anything?  Do I need to sit down?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  You can sit down now.

      11             MR. PARKER:  All right.  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anyone else here?

      13             Carmen.

      14             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      15             MS. GODWIN:  Hi.  Carmen Godwin, 2623

      16        Herschel Street.

      17             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      18        testimony you are about to give will be the

      19        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      20        truth?

      21             MS. GODWIN:  I do.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      23             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.

      24             I'm here on behalf of RAP's Design Review

      25        Committee, and we agree with the staff's
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       1        recommendations and conditions.  We agree,

       2        again, with the eight foot because of the

       3        separation of use.

       4             We did go so far as to say that it could

       5        possibly be rounded, the eight foot could round

       6        the corner and then drop to the six feet because

       7        we had -- we were able to see sort of an aerial

       8        view, and the adjacent properties do have

       9        parking that kind of goes into the property at

      10        that point.  So we -- we were okay with that,

      11        but we definitely wanted it dropped to six foot

      12        on the sides and then four foot from the front

      13        plane of the house.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So how far would the

      15        eight foot come around, back to the back plane

      16        of the house?

      17             MS. GODWIN:  No.  No, it was -- you know, I

      18        don't -- I don't have the aerial with me.  I

      19        didn't bring it.  I thought it would be part of

      20        the packet.  But I don't know.  I would say

      21        maybe that parking area in the back might be

      22        like ten feet or so.

      23             Right there (indicating).  Where you can

      24        see there's already that wall.

      25             So we were okay with it rounding the corner
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       1        there and then at that point dropping down to

       2        six feet.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, they have a

       4        dumpster, don't they?

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  So it would basically mimic

       6        on the other side, where the wall is now?

       7             MS. GODWIN:  Right, right.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.

       9             I like that solution.

      10             MS. GODWIN:  All right.  Thank you.

      11             MR. PARKER:  Could I come back up?

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  (Nods head.)

      13             (Mr. Parker approaches the podium.)

      14             MR. PARKER:  This side you're looking at

      15        was approved for the eight-foot fence all the

      16        way down.  What she's talking about is on the

      17        other side of the property where my neighbor's

      18        single-family dwelling is, and there's no

      19        parking over there.

      20             This is the apartment side of the picture

      21        (indicating).  So that's --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we understand that.

      23             MR. PARKER:  Okay.  You picked up on that?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Uh-huh.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I think it's worth
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       1        clarifying.  Let's see.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  If you look in your packet,

       3        you can see the site plan, and that wall is

       4        reflected on the site plan.  So you can kind of

       5        get a good gist of where it goes.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  It goes back 17-and-a-half

       7        feet.

       8             Anybody else here to speak on it?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll close the public

      11        hearing.

      12             Any further discussion, comments?

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.  You know -- and I

      14        honestly don't mind him going to the back plane

      15        of the house, I think with the use, especially

      16        the apartment use next door.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  It's a two-story

      18        apartment -- a two-story house.  It's not going

      19        to really help their privacy because you're

      20        going to be able to see no matter what height

      21        fence you put there.

      22             There's so many applications for large

      23        height fences that I don't really see a reason

      24        in this particular case to deviate from the

      25        standards --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The only reason I would

       2        say that --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) would be the

       5        section of what --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- is just for the yard.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- RAP recommended.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, for the landscaping

       9        of the yard, it's nice to have a consistent line

      10        around the back, you know, if you're standing in

      11        the backyard, to see a consistent height and

      12        then drop down at the back elevation.

      13             I just think visually it might be nice from

      14        his backyard, not so much -- I understand that

      15        once you pass the apartment building, you're

      16        almost in the same plane.  It's not going to

      17        help with privacy, but it -- in terms of his

      18        landscaping solution, it might be nicer to have

      19        a consistent height.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Then he has an eight-foot

      21        side and a six-foot front right at the front

      22        plane of the house, so --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, no, not go to the

      24        front.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  We can transition that
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       1        further back.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, no, no.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.  At the back wall of

       4        this.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  To align with the extent of

       6        the concrete wall of the property.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How hard is that?

       8             MR. FRILEY:  I need a clarification here.

       9             So are we saying to align with the wall on

      10        the other side or are we saying take it --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.

      12             MR. FRILEY:  -- to the back of the

      13        residence?

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  To align with the wall on

      15        the other side, concrete wall.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's fine.

      17             MR. FRILEY:  Could we go back to that

      18        slide, please?

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  Would it be possible to just

      20        take one of these and mock it up to make sure

      21        that we're all saying the same thing when it

      22        comes to where this fence is going to be

      23        located?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I'll do it, and I
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       1        have a blue pen.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  That will work.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  And then there's a drawing

       4        here that's 17-and-a-half feet of the block

       5        wall, and I'll draw a blue line across there.

       6        And I'll also draw a line across the other side

       7        of the property that would show the boundary of

       8        where the eight-foot fence would meet.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Why don't we just give a

      10        dimension too.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Just put align --

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We can just say

      13        17-and-a-half feet.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Just say align with rear.

      15             MR. FRILEY:  But I think we want -- we want

      16        to be careful with that 17-and-a-half feet

      17        because we don't know if that's --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  If that's the wall --

      19             MR. FRILEY:  -- the accurate dimension.  We

      20        have the wall -- or if that's --

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We don't know if that's the

      22        wall or the --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MR. FRILEY:  -- going from the property

      25        line or not, so . . .
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.  It appears, if

       2        you're looking at the survey, that there's a

       3        five foot, two inch from the rear corner to

       4        where the wall begins and then 17-and-a-half

       5        feet.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

       7             MR. FRILEY:  Exactly.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's why I say, just show

       9        it as aligning with the extent of that

      10        eight-foot-high wall.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm going to pass this to

      12        the other commissioners so they can make sure

      13        they agree with what I've drawn.

      14             Actually, you can probably pass it to

      15        Cherry.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

      17             Is there any further discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Then we'll entertain a

      20        motion.

      21             MR. PARKER:  Excuse me.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hurry up.

      23             MR. PARKER:  What did we decide on?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We decided that -- nothing

      25        yet.  We vote --
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       1             MR. PARKER:  Well, what did we mark up?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  She's going to show you

       3        right now.

       4             MR. PARKER:  All right.  What do we got?

       5             Eight foot, eight foot, and you're wanting

       6        to drop it down six foot on the side where the

       7        apartment is?

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  On both sides.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Both sides.

      10             MR. PARKER:  On both sides.

      11             And then how far to the front of the house

      12        am I going to be allowed to go?

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, that's under the

      14        regular fencing standards.  You can bring the

      15        fence up to the front plane of the house.

      16             MR. PARKER:  To the front plane of the

      17        house.  And then we have to stop it there?

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  The house.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Then you can drop down to

      20        four.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah.  The front --

      22             MR. PARKER:  Straight down to four, and no

      23        angle to try and block any views?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  Straight down to four.

      25             MR. PARKER:  Okay.  Thank you all.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       2             Okay.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think we have a

       4        lot of those.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I entertain a motion?

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, we may want to

       7        mark that on here as well because I believe that

       8        the -- the proposal was to take that fence

       9        through the front of the porch verses the front

      10        plane of the house.  So that would be helpful to

      11        have on the drawing as well, just to make it

      12        complete.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I'll make a

      15        motion that we approve with conditions, that the

      16        rear of the fence be allowed at six -- at eight

      17        feet, that the eight feet be allowed to curve

      18        onto each side of the property as indicated in

      19        the drawing, and that the six -- that it shall

      20        go down to six feet and continue at six feet

      21        till the front plane of the house, as indicated,

      22        and that the request for a four-foot wooden

      23        fence in the front -- well, I think it looks

      24        like it was already administratively approved.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I hear a second?
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       1             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in

       5        favor, aye.

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have

      10        approved, as modified by the drawing, COA-10-370

      11        at 2354 Post Street.

      12             Item number 3, COA-10-403, 1329 Silver

      13        Street.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

      15             Yesterday -- late yesterday afternoon,

      16        there was a slight change in this application.

      17        We were recommending denial on the enclosure of

      18        the second floor porch door.  You can see right

      19        up here this little white area (indicating).

      20        They were wanting to alter it to a window space.

      21             They have since submitted an e-mail to me

      22        requesting to change that.  I'll read it into

      23        the record.

      24             "Regarding our COA that would go before

      25        the board on July 28th, please modify the
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       1        request to replace a second story front door

       2        with a period window to state, I, quote, replace

       3        the existing nonperiod door with either a half-

       4        or three-quarter-light period door."  And it was

       5        signed by the owner, Mr. Derrick Eastman.

       6             So as regarding that, we are going to

       7        change our recommendation to approve with the

       8        condition that the final door be submitted to

       9        staff prior to installation.

      10             Regarding the rest of their application,

      11        they are requesting a wholesale siding

      12        replacement.  A site visit by staff showed that

      13        the siding -- about 15 percent of it has been

      14        replaced with nonmatching siding already, and

      15        approximately another 25-or-so percent of the

      16        historic siding is in pretty bad shape and does

      17        need replacement.

      18             And so, therefore, we were recommending

      19        approval of the siding replacement with the

      20        condition that the siding on the front facade

      21        under the porches -- porch roofs be maintained,

      22        be repaired, not replaced, and that the new

      23        siding on the sides and rear shall match the

      24        original in material, size, style, design, and

      25        reveal.
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       1             They are -- also, let's see if I've got a

       2        close-up.

       3             There's the door (indicating).  You can see

       4        some of the siding there.  There is -- I don't

       5        know if I have a good picture of it.  No, I

       6        don't.

       7             On the left-hand elevation of the front of

       8        the structure, you can see it right here

       9        (indicating), there's a little square bay that

      10        was added to the structure when it was converted

      11        to a duplex around 1930.  It's out of plumb with

      12        the rest of the house.  They'd have to

      13        completely rebuild it if they wanted to keep it,

      14        and they are proposing to remove it.

      15             And we are recommending approval of that

      16        based on the fact that it's not original to the

      17        structure.

      18             They are also requesting approval to alter

      19        these two doors (indicating) back into a

      20        single-entry door with sidelights and a

      21        transom.  There was a couple of samples that

      22        they had found, in your packet, from the

      23        neighborhood that they would like to go with.

      24             It was -- we did do some city directory

      25        research.  It was historically -- it was
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       1        originally a single-family structure, and we are

       2        recommending approval of that with the condition

       3        that the new door shall be either a half- or

       4        three-quarter or full-light clear glass door

       5        with no decorative etching, frosting or leading

       6        in the glass, and that the final design and

       7        configuration of the new space be submitted and

       8        approved by staff prior to construction.

       9             And the very last thing, you can see in

      10        this photo, the first floor porch columns are

      11        missing their capitals.  They're missing on both

      12        the first and second floor.  The original

      13        columns -- they are longtime columns -- have not

      14        been replaced, but the capitals are gone.

      15             We found two Florida master site file

      16        photographs, one had them, one did not.  They
      17        were requesting permission to replace all of the

      18        capitals with a Corinthian style, which was

      19        originally on the first floor porch.

      20             The first floor porch are the -- I'm

      21        sorry.  I'm really bad with the column names.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The one on the old

      23        master -- on this photograph --

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's Corinthian.  I think

      25        it's Corinthian.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They're little Corinthian

       2        columns.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  They're fluted?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, they're fluted and

       5        have a Corinthian capital.

       6             Are you looking at this master site file?

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.  The first floor is

       8        fluted, and that's the word I never remember.

       9        And the second floor are a simple Doric style,

      10        Tuscan, smooth column.

      11             So we're recommending approval with the

      12        conditions that the first floor capitals be

      13        Corinthian style that match the Florida master

      14        site file photograph and the second floor be a

      15        simple Doric style to match what was found in

      16        the Florida master site file photograph.

      17             It's unusual that they had two different

      18        style columns.  But since they're not proposing

      19        to replace them, they just want to add new

      20        capitals to the existing, you know, they need to

      21        be style appropriate.

      22             And they aren't -- the owner is not here,

      23        but, however, they are in agreement with all

      24        staff conditions.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The only thing I would
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       1        ask you guys to clarify is, when they remove

       2        that bay, is it going to be blank?  Are they

       3        going to put a window back in there?  Something

       4        so that you don't end up with a big --

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  I believe that was a

       6        question that I did forget to ask them.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You might clarify that.

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  I can clarify that.

       9             So I guess it would just be, are you guys

      10        okay with either way, or would you condition one

      11        versus the other?  And if you do want to

      12        condition the window, we might need to defer

      13        that part since they're not here to address it.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  How wide is that thing?

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's two windows wide, one

      16        window deep exactly.  It's like a traditional --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it's only like six or

      18        seven feet wide?

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.  It's not very --

      20        it's not a very large space.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's fine, then.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think perhaps our final

      23        order should allow them to do that, though.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Open it to a public

       2        hearing.  I know the applicant is not here.

       3             Is there anyone else to speak to this

       4        project?

       5             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

       6             MS. BOYDSTON:  Brenda Boydston with -- I

       7        was going to say RAP -- SPAR, 1321 North Main.

       8             Yeah, the owner is not here.  It's a

       9        military family, so -- and we've had multiple

      10        phone calls and e-mails and -- great project,

      11        and just want to say that the Design Review

      12        totally supports the staff recommendations.

      13             Thanks.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
      15             Anyone else?

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll close the

      18        public hearing.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion.

      20        Staff did a great job on this report.

      21             I move that we approve COA-10-403 with the

      22        request and conditions as listed in staff, but

      23        we're going to modify the second request for the

      24        removal of the secondary bay to approve that and

      25        allow for the installation of a window at the --
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       1        at the decision of the owner.

       2             MS. SIMON:  I'll second it.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Could you also reflect the

       4        change in the staff report regarding the door?

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.  And on the request

       6        for the second floor porch door alteration to be

       7        approved as submitted to staff by e-mail for the

       8        installation of the door.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  To clarify that the door

      10        style will be submitted to staff.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Didn't they do that by

      12        e-mail already?

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  No, they have not submitted

      14        the style.  I mean, they made reference to a

      15        couple, but we want to keep it just open.  That

      16        way what they -- whatever they come to us --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  The final door

      18        style be submitted to staff for review and

      19        approval.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a motion.

      21             A second?

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Is that product

      23        information?  I mean, they've kind of referenced

      24        the style that they were looking at, but we were

      25        just looking for the product information as far
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       1        as what it would --

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Door style product.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- a door that they -- a

       4        picture of the door that they're getting.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  It's going to be

       6        whatever -- you can have the door specified,

       7        along with -- you're looking for a photo --

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, the written --

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just a visual.  We don't

      10        have a visual.  We have a description.  We just

      11        want to make sure that we're saying the same

      12        thing.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  One of the reasons why we

      15        were requesting to keep it, instead of defining

      16        a half- or a three-quarter, even a full-light,

      17        is we have had some roundabout conversations

      18        with the applicant about you can't -- we don't

      19        have a photo of it, but there's that pair of

      20        French doors, mini French doors in the center

      21        bay, and it was not a historic door in that

      22        location.

      23             But if they decided they wanted to turn

      24        that door back into a window and they wanted to

      25        reuse those French doors in the other opening,
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       1        we're okay with that.  And so we didn't want to

       2        bind their hands by saying it has to be a

       3        half-light door and then they decide they want

       4        to --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Let me -- let me

       6        just clarify that request for the second floor

       7        porch door alteration.

       8             We're going to approve that with the final

       9        design to be submitted to staff for review and

      10        approval, and that submittal shall include

      11        either a drawing or a photograph of the proposed

      12        project.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Now do I hear a second?

      14             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any further

      16        discussion?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in

      19        favor, aye.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have, by

      24        your action, approved COA-10-403, 1329 Silver

      25        Street, as modified for it on the staff re- --
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       1        staff recommendation.

       2             Item number 4, COA-10-407, 2216 Oak Street.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, this is a

       4        request for demolition of this residence, which

       5        is now used as part of a business -- or was used

       6        as part of a business.

       7             Before I give the report, I just want to go

       8        ahead and go through these slides so you sort of

       9        get a sense of what we're talking about.

      10             This is the house right here (indicating).

      11        It's on its original site, built probably about

      12        1913.  And sometime or another it was actually

      13        physically connected to this commercial building

      14        right here (indicating).  So there was access

      15        from these two buildings.  And then it was used

      16        as part of the business.

      17             This is the business that it was part of,

      18        the house is right here (indicating).  There are

      19        three commercial buildings, separate buildings.

      20        Started building in the 1920s.  And they're

      21        internally connected.  And it was occupied by

      22        the same business, Deluxe Cleaners.

      23             Now, Deluxe Cleaners has since closed down,

      24        although it's still under the ownership of the

      25        same family.  But this is, like I say, all part
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       1        of the same operation.

       2             Again, you can see the enclosure, how it

       3        was done.  The porch was just extended straight

       4        out and then the space was enclosed.

       5             Here's where the problem comes in

       6        (indicating).  This building caught fire -- I

       7        think it was April 2010.  Most of the damage was

       8        to the second -- to the rear of the building.

       9        The front doesn't look that bad, but the fire

      10        damage is pretty severe on that rear.

      11             There is also some deterioration that was

      12        evident as well on the front part of the house.

      13             Again, this shows you the businesses beside

      14        it (indicating).  Another view of the property

      15        (indicating).  Right here is a vacant lot

      16        (indicating).

      17             There was a house somewhat similar in style

      18        to this one on that lot that was owned by the

      19        applicant as well, and it was demolished at the

      20        request of the applicant.  The commission denied

      21        that request.  This was about 1999.

      22             It was appealed and the commission's action

      23        was overturned by the City Council.  That house,

      24        as far as I know, was not damaged in any form or

      25        fashion.
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       1             Again, you can see the view (indicating).

       2             Some smoke damage is evident coming from

       3        the roof system.

       4             Just a few comments here.  Again, the

       5        buildings are internally connected.  That's

       6        about the only alteration that I could see made

       7        to the building was that connection.  It seems

       8        like it has most of its original fabric, at

       9        least on the outside.  Of course, I didn't go on

      10        the inside for obvious reasons.

      11             But one thing that we wanted to do in our

      12        recommendation of approval -- and I'll go

      13        further in the report -- is that it be

      14        conditioned that the demolition is specifically

      15        to the residential structure because the

      16        residential structure is tied under the same

      17        RE number and under the same address as the

      18        other commercial building.  So the demolition is

      19        very specific to this property right here and --

      20        if the commission approves the demolition.

      21             The other buildings, as far as their

      22        condition goes, we -- I'm not sure how long the

      23        business has been closed down.  Maybe somebody

      24        can speak on record about that.

      25             But we did contact Property Safety to see
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       1        what -- the Municipal Code Enforcement Division

       2        to see if they had done anything as related to

       3        the specific property or any other properties.

       4        They did say that there was some action that was

       5        occurring on this property right here because it

       6        was open and accessible.

       7             I believe it went to the Code Enforcement

       8        Board and we wanted to make sure on record that

       9        these three remaining buildings, if the

      10        demolition is approved, is kept secured and dry

      11        to avoid being in violation of the property

      12        maintenance code as well as the demolition by

      13        neglect code in the -- in the historic

      14        preservation ordinance.  So we think it's very

      15        important to have that on record.

      16             Also, we didn't really address how exactly

      17        they're going to enclose that space once they

      18        move it.  Maybe if you-all want to add that in

      19        here in some way in the application, you can as

      20        well.

      21             Again, our basis for recommending approval

      22        of the demolition with that condition,

      23        obviously, is the extensive fire damage in the

      24        back, and although it doesn't seem -- seems to

      25        be unaltered and somewhat together in the front,
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       1        we do believe that the amount of damage in the

       2        back would make it uneconomical to be

       3        rehabilitated.  As other preservation options

       4        are really not there, we are recommending the

       5        demolition with the condition.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for staff?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open it to a

       9        public hearing.

      10             Is the applicant here?

      11             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      12             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      13        please.

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Thomas Anthony Saleeba

      15        II, 2634 Sims Cove Lane, Jacksonville, Florida

      16        32223.

      17             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      18        hand for me, please.

      19             MR. SALEEBA:  (Complies.)

      20             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      21        testimony you are about to give will be the

      22        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      23        truth?

      24             MR. SALEEBA:  I do.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you accept the conditions

       2        of the staff report?

       3             MR. SALEEBA:  I do.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did you have any plans

       5        for the repair when you pulled that off?

       6             MR. SALEEBA:  Yeah.  It's just a

       7        two-eight-six door.  So, actually, we have --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is the brick behind that
       9        where the porch attaches over now?

      10             MR. SALEEBA:  No, there's no -- all there

      11        is is a door that goes between the two

      12        buildings.  We have extra brick in back.  And

      13        once we do demo it, I have a brick guy already

      14        lined up to use the same existing brick to fill

      15        back in the doorway.  It should be relatively

      16        simple.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  So the remaining building,

      18        then, will be protected from intrusion and

      19        weather infiltration?

      20             MR. SALEEBA:  And it is now.  It's been in

      21        front of the code enforcement for five years.

      22        There's never been an action.  It gets deferred

      23        because this is in the Superfund.  It's

      24        contaminated property.

      25             All the violations were corrected, except
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       1        they want the whole building rewired, which is

       2        not going to happen.  It has to be brought up to

       3        code.  Till we rewire the whole building would

       4        be about 200,000, you know, dollars.

       5             So once the property does get cleaned up,

       6        it's on the State fund, it's got a ranking of

       7        21.  All we do is wait.  There's nothing we can

       8        do.

       9             So for the last five years, when I go in

      10        front of Historic -- I mean, in front of Code

      11        Enforcement, they just defer it.  They don't

      12        even give an action on it.  They said this thing

      13        could go on for 15 years.  So we'll see you

      14        every 180 days.  That's about what it boils down

      15        to.

      16             So as soon as it does get cleaned up, then

      17        we can obtain financing on it to rehab the whole

      18        existing structure.  But, at this point, and

      19        especially in this economy, no one will loan

      20        money on contaminated property.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for the

      22        applicant?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, I know that

      25        the applicant mentioned bricking in the doorway
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       1        between the house and the commercial structure,

       2        but, I mean, it would probably be okay to just

       3        go back with a door in that spot as well, if

       4        that was something else.

       5             I mean, you may want to leave it open, that

       6        he has a choice.  I mean, I don't think that

       7        we'd have any issue because it's all one

       8        property.  It's not like it's on the property

       9        line and they're two separate -- so if they --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't know if the brick

      11        continued past where -- it sounds like it does.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well --

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  It does a little bit, yeah.

      14             MR. SALEEBA:  Yeah, it does.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And that's the main

      16        thing.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would think you'd want to

      18        close it up so you have one less place that

      19        someone can enter.

      20             MR. SALEEBA:  And I will close it up just

      21        for aesthetic purposes.  It won't look right

      22        with the door hanging six feet off the ground

      23        because it's -- you know, it's pretty high,

      24        so -- it will look odd, so --

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  I was thinking that
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       1        it was at the same level, but --

       2             MR. SALEEBA:  No, no.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- that makes sense.

       4             MR. SALEEBA:  It's just up in the air.

       5             It's a steel door for fire code reasons, so

       6        it's just -- it's really simply to take it off

       7        and just brick it back up and make it look like

       8        it's a continuous brick wall.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      10             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      11             MS. GODWIN:  Obviously, we're always a

      12        little concerned and heartbroken when any of our

      13        contributing structures come down in the

      14        district.  You know, as Joel had mentioned,

      15        the -- he had mentioned the adjacent structure

      16        as being one that was demolished early.

      17             Actually, we've done some research, and the

      18        only JHPC denial for demolition that was ever

      19        overturned by City Council was the adjacent

      20        structure, and that was really early in the

      21        ordinance.

      22             We -- we think that, you know, obviously

      23        this is going to make a big difference to this

      24        block face, this building coming down.  But we

      25        have to agree with the staff that -- we have
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       1        seen photos from the back, we've seen the

       2        structural report -- that it is beyond repair

       3        with the fire damage.

       4             We do want to also ask that the owner

       5        secure the building.  As Joel had mentioned,

       6        that it is open, and we want to make sure that

       7        the roof and the building is closed and that

       8        that -- the rest of the commercial structure is

       9        secure so that this doesn't continue down the

      10        block.

      11             I just want to say briefly, in general,

      12        we've -- we have a concern with condemned

      13        properties in our neighborhood.  And we had

      14        asked for Code Enforcement to give us a list of

      15        those properties that are condemned, and then we

      16        started kind of driving around and adding

      17        properties to the list that were of concern to

      18        us.  And this particular house was -- because of

      19        the condition that it was in, some of those

      20        things that you saw on the front porch were not

      21        issues that were caused by this fire.

      22             And although this isn't related

      23        specifically to this property -- I know that you

      24        guys are -- have a committee that you put

      25        together for condemned properties.  We would
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       1        like you -- we would like to offer our services,

       2        we would like to be a part of that process,

       3        whatever it is that you're discussing.

       4             There is a strong demolition by neglect

       5        code in Chapter 307.  There is no enforcement to

       6        that code currently.  And that's a major

       7        problem, you know, for both historic districts.

       8        And we've got to find a way for our city

       9        government to support enforcement, not through

      10        municipal code, but through historic.

      11             So thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  We share your concerns.

      13             Anyone else like to speak?

      14             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      15             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Christopher Ball, 1649

      17        Osceola Street, Jacksonville.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      19        hand for me, please.

      20             MR. BALL:  (Complies.)

      21             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      22        testimony you are about to give will be the

      23        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      24        truth?

      25             MR. BALL:  I do.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             MR. BALL:  I'm the property owner

       3        immediately to the west of this property.  My

       4        house is on the corner of Oak Street and

       5        Osceola.  It's historic Klutho property with

       6        some of the original Tree of Life windows, some

       7        of the only ones left in the city.

       8             And from a public safety standpoint, I

       9        support the application because the extent of

      10        the damage to the rear of this structure, in the

      11        event of a storm, could cause significant damage

      12        to my home and to the historic windows that are

      13        on the south and east and north face of my

      14        house.

      15             So for that reason, for my family's safety

      16        and for the public safety in the event of a

      17        storm this summer, I would support a -- support

      18        the application.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would anyone else like to

      20        speak?

      21             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      22             MS. BOYDSTON:  Even though this is not in

      23        Springfield, it does align with our policy that

      24        we want to be sure is clear that we want to stop

      25        the demolitions.  This is an exception because
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       1        of the -- it could fall down on the neighbor and

       2        is a problem.

       3             But then this is a little -- I was hoping

       4        we could have a little more time before a case

       5        like this came up to say what can we do about

       6        salvaging because I see so much architectural

       7        detail, and I don't know if it's in your power

       8        at this point.  I know Joel and I have had long

       9        conversations, and Lisa and I have as well, and

      10        I've talked with Code.

      11             But we need to get to that point of how we

      12        can salvage when they -- it seems that when they

      13        sign off for demolition or the formal track for

      14        demolition, by the time it gets in Code

      15        Enforcement hands, the process is over, from our

      16        perspective, of what we can do.

      17             So, like, I'm -- we've been calling to try

      18        to find some properties that are in the hands of

      19        the contractors.  We know that the contractor is

      20        going to get them or to demolish them in

      21        Springfield and we're wanting to communicate

      22        with -- can we get ahold of which contractor

      23        will do the salvaging, is there a way to assign

      24        the demolition.  I think the answer is no at

      25        this point.
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       1             Is there a way to assign who gets this

       2        contractor to be one that will salvage?  It

       3        might be a staff question.  Can we put

       4        conditions on demolitions?

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Why don't you take it,

       6        Cherry?

       7             MS. SHAW:  Through the Chair, actually the

       8        contractor is hired by the City.

       9             MS. BOYDSTON:  Fine.

      10             MS. SHAW:  And, as you already know, by

      11        Municipal Code Compliance.  And I don't know,

      12        have you actually sat down with the staff people

      13        in Municipal Code Compliance --

      14             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes.

      15             MS. SHAW:  -- to share your concerns about

      16        this?

      17             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes.

      18             MS. SHAW:  Well, that's what I would

      19        recommend, you -- you sit down with them

      20        regarding your concerns about contacting the

      21        contractor because they have all the

      22        information, they hire them, they pay them.  And

      23        so that's what I would suggest.  This is not in

      24        the --

      25             MS. BOYDSTON:   Right.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           84

       1             MS. SHAW:  -- jurisdiction of the

       2        commission to do that.

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  I understand that, and I

       4        concur with Carmen, though.  It needs to be --

       5        because if we can have conditions approved --

       6        you know, we need to do different.  It just has

       7        to be done different because they don't have

       8        those answers.  They -- once they -- they say

       9        they go to bid, but I can tell -- I won't take

      10        up your time here.  I just want to make sure

      11        it's on record that we want it different.

      12             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, I hear what you're

      13        saying.  We can be very creative with this

      14        commission about conditions.

      15             But the problem is, is that we can

      16        implement some conditions when they come before

      17        us.  When Ms. Elaine comes before us, we can

      18        perhaps put some conditions, but we don't even

      19        issue orders.  There's no final order or

      20        anything, so -- and we are definitely trying to

      21        work with Municipal Code Compliance so that they

      22        come to this process, as any other applicant,

      23        and --

      24             MS. BOYDSTON:  My understanding is that

      25        you --

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           85

       1             MS. SHAW:  -- and apply for that COA,

       2        but --

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  Staff does sign off for that

       4        contractor to come in, to actually demolish,

       5        staff signs off.  And I -- I just -- I keep

       6        asking the same question hoping I get a

       7        different answer, but -- and I'm saying can you

       8        say no, and I've been told, no, they can't.  If

       9        you tell me I've got to sign -- I don't

      10        understand, then, why do they have the

      11        signature?  Is this signature just acknowledging

      12        that they're going to do it when the contractor

      13        comes to staff for the demolition?

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Basically, when it's been

      15        set to go through the formal track -- and,

      16        again, I don't know how much we want to get into

      17        this discussion right now, but when it's set to

      18        go through the formal track and the commission

      19        has agreed for it to go through the formal

      20        track, when that contractor comes to us, we

      21        verify that it indeed was approved by the

      22        commission through the formal track.

      23             We have them do a COA.  It's done

      24        administratively, but we do that for tracking

      25        purposes to make sure that it's -- you know,
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       1        that we have a record of what happened to it.

       2             But as far as the salvage goes, by the time

       3        they come to see us, they're already under some

       4        sort of a contract already.

       5             MS. BOYDSTON:  Right.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  We cannot make any more --

       7        we can't make them do any more or less.  I'm

       8        sure the Municipal Code Enforcement Division

       9        cannot either.  Those -- those kinds of

      10        discussions have to occur before the contracts

      11        are actually let out.

      12             MS. BOYDSTON:  Okay.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you should know --

      14        both SPAR and RAP should know and understand

      15        that we, as the commission, share the same

      16        concerns that you have.  We do not like

      17        approving demolitions.  And, as such, we had

      18        formed a subcommittee of this commission to

      19        investigate that and work with the Municipal

      20        Code to alleviate that problem.

      21             And we will be discussing that issue later

      22        in the meeting if anyone else would like to stay

      23        and be a part of that, but that will be like the

      24        last agenda item of the evening.

      25             MS. BOYDSTON:  Thank you.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else for this

       2        demolition?

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yeah.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  For this demolition.

       5             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes, for this demolition.

       7             Do I need to do anything besides just --

       8             THE REPORTER:  Yes.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Turn your card in.

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  All right.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  And name and address for

      13        the record.

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Oh.  And that will serve

      15        for next time as well?

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      17             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  All right.  I'd like to

      18        rise and meet --

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Name and address, please.

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Stephen Dare, 1708 North

      21        Main Street.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      23        hand for me, please.

      24             MR. DARE:  (Complies.)

      25             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony
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       1        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       2        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       3             MR. DARE:  Yes, I do.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       5             MR. DARE:  I'd like to rise and just kind

       6        of agree with both Carmen and, surprisingly, the

       7        director of SPAR on this entire issue.

       8             I mean, seriously, you can't do anything

       9        about it?  You're the Historic Preservation

      10        Commission.  This is where that kind of has to

      11        stop.  We look to you to preserve our heritage,

      12        which is the one intangent [sic] thing that,

      13        like, we all have to work to preserve.

      14             And if you're saying that you can't put

      15        limitations on what happens to that historic

      16        structure or to those elements that make it

      17        historic, what you're saying is that this

      18        doesn't really do a whole bunch of good, does

      19        it?

      20             Like, of course, you can do it.  And if you

      21        don't have the legislative tools to do it, then

      22        you need to, like, lobby for that.  There are

      23        plenty of people in this room that are giving up

      24        a Wednesday afternoon because they care about

      25        this issue.  There are plenty of people that
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       1        would support any type of change that would give

       2        you the power that you need to help to preserve

       3        the city.

       4             Demolition by neglect, demolition by order,

       5        you say that you don't like to approve the

       6        demolitions, but you certainly have approved a

       7        number of the formal track for demolition.  And

       8        the minute that you sign those, the outcome of

       9        that is a potential demolition.  So I feel like

      10        it's disingenuous to say that you don't approve

      11        the demolitions because you do.

      12             So I'd -- like I said, would like to rise

      13        to support -- this is the thing -- this is what

      14        you guys are supposed to be doing, you're

      15        supposed to be saving this for us, not coming up

      16        with ways to make the Code Enforcement people

      17        happier.

      18             Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      20             I'm going to terminate this, I mean,

      21        because we're going to talk about other

      22        demolitions later.  I only want to talk about

      23        this specific item on 2216 Oak Street.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I'm just going

      25        to add that we're very interested in your
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       1        concerns, but in fairness to the other

       2        applications, we need to go ahead and address

       3        those and come back and consider your issues.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else that

       5        would like to speak to 2216 Oak Street?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, I'd like to

       8        close the public hearing.

       9             Any discussion?

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.  I'll go ahead and

      11        make a motion.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it's clear in

      14        this case that this building is in need, for the

      15        safety of the surrounding structures, to be

      16        demolished.  And although it's unfortunate, it

      17        is what it is at this point.

      18             So I move that we approve COA-10-407 for

      19        the demolition of 2236 [sic] Oak Street with the

      20        staff condition that it be -- demolition

      21        activities be restricted to the two-story

      22        residential structure only, and that the

      23        existing connection between the two buildings be

      24        secured and reconstructed to match the

      25        existing -- the existing commercial building.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I hear a second?

       2             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  I do have a question.

       4             Isn't it usually a condition of demolitions

       5        that they either grass the area or something

       6        like -- or something about the lot on it?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  I believe that's City

       8        ordinance, whenever they contract out.  And,

       9        again, we don't have anybody here to speak on

      10        that.  But, if I'm not mistaken, that's required

      11        by ordinance.  They have to go in and grass out

      12        the area.

      13             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, they have to get a permit

      14        too.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any further

      16        discussion?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor of the

      19        motion say aye.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have, by

      24        your action, approved the demolition of 2236 --

      25        or it's actually 2216 Oak Street, COA-10-407.
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, before we move

       2        forward -- maybe this will make Brenda feel

       3        better -- I did talk to the contractor and he is

       4        willing, if everybody else agrees, the property

       5        owner and others, to salvage those windows and

       6        work with nonprofits to hopefully find a home

       7        for them.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Great.  Thank you.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  And number two is that

      10        demolition by neglect and the other concern to

      11        us went beyond just the open and accessible of

      12        making the building -- having the building

      13        open.  We also wanted -- we did note in the

      14        field, too, that there was some water damage.

      15        And we know that that needs to be addressed as

      16        well or there will be increased in damage to

      17        that roof.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Next item, number 5, 301

      19        East Bay Street, COA-10-408.

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

      21             The structure before you is a local

      22        landmark.  It's also highlighted in the

      23        Architectural Heritage book.  And the

      24        renovations that have happened in the last few

      25        years warranted a preservation award by this
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       1        commission, and I believe it was 2009.

       2             They're basically before us for a

       3        storefront alteration.  You can see it's -- the

       4        building is on a corner of Bay and Market,

       5        mostly facing Bay Street.  And it's kind of hard

       6        to see in this photograph, but there's, like,

       7        five bays on the front, and it -- here's a

       8        close-up of those (indicating).

       9             It's one of the only really intact

      10        storefronts that we have, a large-scale

      11        commercial building like this in the downtown

      12        area.  The kneewalls are all original, you've

      13        got the cast iron columns that separate, very

      14        large display windows, which are hard to come by

      15        today, the original doors that are oversized,

      16        and then the transom above, all traditional

      17        features of the storefront.

      18             And you'll see here the picture at the

      19        bottom of the screen shows how it looks from

      20        Market Street.  And you'll notice that the --

      21        the storefront bays kind of wrap the corner to

      22        have one last bay that actually faces Margaret

      23        Street.

      24             The rest of that elevation is fairly

      25        plain.  It's mostly brickwork until you get down
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       1        to here (indicating).  And this is kind of a

       2        close-up of that.  And there's a set of doors at

       3        the far end of the building that provides access

       4        for the upper floors.

       5             This is looking down Market Street

       6        (indicating), and you can kind of see here there

       7        is an elevation difference between here at the

       8        corner of the building and then towards the

       9        back.  It slopes down towards Bay Street towards

      10        the river.

      11             The proposed application would be

      12        introducing a new doorway into this portion of

      13        this storefront here (indicating).  It's

      14        basically a three-part system.  And the door

      15        would go in here (indicating).  And there's an

      16        elevation in your information that shows what

      17        that would look like.

      18             And our concern here was -- it is necessary

      19        for a second door to be introduced for fire code

      20        purposes.  And our concern is that, even though

      21        this is -- it's not the front elevation, but

      22        it's still a street elevation, and this

      23        particular portion of the building is still very

      24        significant to the overall commercial character

      25        that wraps around Bay Street, and so we had kind
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       1        of an issue with introducing a new feature and

       2        disrupting the original fabric in the

       3        storefront.  And what we were recommending was

       4        that they introduce the door and the next

       5        adjacent plain brick section of the building

       6        that would allow this to be preserved.

       7             We did check with the State on this a

       8        little bit just to see how they felt about it.

       9        And with it wrapping around -- you know, even

      10        though it's -- some people could say it's a

      11        secondary elevation, but it's still a

      12        streetfront and it's still a significant

      13        feature, and so we feel like we're kind of in

      14        line with how they would review it as well.

      15             The report talked about some of the

      16        difficulties in dealing with storefront

      17        renovations and different codes that you may

      18        have to meet and suggested meeting with the

      19        Building official.

      20             We did have Tom Goldsbury go out in the

      21        field with us to kind of look at the situation.

      22        And whereas he personally didn't have an issue

      23        with the door going in here, I mean, it didn't

      24        matter, you know, either way as far as where it

      25        ended up.
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       1             There will be some adjustments that will

       2        have to be made if they do introduce the door in

       3        this space with the sidewalk because it's got a

       4        bit of a slant and there may be a necessity to

       5        do a little bit of ramping on the inside, just

       6        so it's level, but we still felt that this was

       7        the most appropriate place.

       8             Now, we would be okay with, you know, any

       9        space down this way (indicating).  But as you go

      10        further up the block, it just gets worse as far

      11        as the elevation difference.  So that's why we

      12        were talking about this.  And it -- when we were

      13        in the field, it appeared that there would be

      14        enough space before you get to the electrical

      15        stuff that's next to it.

      16             Certainly not -- I mean, there would be a

      17        cost associated with it.  But in saving the

      18        storefront, we felt that that was important.

      19             So we're recommending approval with

      20        conditions -- or condition rather, that the

      21        plans be amended to place the new access egress

      22        door in the adjacent blank wall space and shall

      23        be submitted to staff for review and approval

      24        prior to permitting.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone have any questions of
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       1        staff?

       2             MR. FRILEY:  I have a question.

       3             What's in the space behind the wall,

       4        immediately behind the wall?

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  There you go.  Sorry.

       6        Didn't make it to this slide.

       7             This is from the inside, looking back out

       8        on -- this is the corner of the building and the

       9        section of the storefront that faces Margaret.

      10        And you can see the electrical panel box here,

      11        and this is the space that we're talking about

      12        (indicating).

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions?

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Open it to a public hearing.

      16             Is the applicant here?

      17             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Troy Veon, 2640-204

      19        Blanding Boulevard, Middleburg.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      21        hand for me, please.

      22             MR. VEON:  (Complies.)

      23             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      24        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      25        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?
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       1             MR. VEON:  I do.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       3             MR. VEON:  I'm Troy Veon.  I'm the

       4        contractor.

       5             I met with Lisa, Joel, Tom.  All of us met

       6        on site.  We've all sort of concurred -- I've

       7        done historical work and I want to preserve as

       8        much of the history as possible.

       9             The -- we have some new drawings, and we

      10        had talked to Ms. Lisa about it, is what we were

      11        wanting to propose was, of course, as a standard

      12        storefront door going in that kneewall.  And now

      13        we've -- we were wanting to see if we could

      14        propose matching the storefront doors in the

      15        front and still putting the door in that bay.

      16             If we move it -- if you look at the grade

      17        of the sidewalk, not only does it -- we

      18        discussed this in the field and Tom measured and

      19        went over it with Art Barslow (phonetic), one of

      20        the plans reviewers downtown -- is if we do move

      21        the door onto that side of the brick, there will

      22        be, of course, different -- you'll have a

      23        different complete facade around the door.  But

      24        not only will you have inside ramping -- which

      25        is going to about be a deal breaker for the
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       1        owner's interest in trying to get a restaurant

       2        to fit in there because then you have a ramp

       3        just sticking out in the middle of nowhere -- we

       4        would have to have a flat surface plus the ramp

       5        area inside, which would entail handrails,

       6        everything else.

       7             We would also have to flatten that area

       8        exterior on the existing sidewalk.  We'd have to

       9        have a flat pad in front of the door with the

      10        ramp exceeding out from there.

      11             So what -- I don't know if I need to just

      12        give -- I only have four copies.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Submit it.

      14             MR. VEON:  How about I just give one to

      15        Lisa who -- show it and pass it.  Because that's

      16        what -- this would match the existing door on

      17        the front, the thickness of the door and

      18        everything.

      19             That meeting was so quick, I couldn't --

      20        (inaudible) between our meeting, did a submittal

      21        back to the door company.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Can you -- when you speak,

      23        can you just borrow one of the microphones or

      24        something so it can be picked up?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you -- Lisa, can you
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       1        flash back to one of those slides that has the

       2        other --

       3             Do you have a slide that shows the detail

       4        entry?

       5             MR. VEON:  Here you go.

       6             (Tenders document to Ms. Schifanella.)

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  Of the proposed?

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Of the existing.  I want

       9        to see.

      10             Okay.  Thanks.

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  This is the set of doors,

      12        the historic doors that are in the entry that

      13        access the same restaurant space that's planning

      14        on going in.

      15             MR. VEON:  Ms. Lisa, I gave her the same --

      16        a bigger picture, exploded view.

      17             But what our concerns are, of course, is

      18        the inside of the electrical, and we discussed

      19        all this when we met down there.  And we're all

      20        trying to lean the same way, but we were trying

      21        to stay in the storefront so we could use up

      22        more of the space because right behind where

      23        that electrical panel goes, he actually has a

      24        waitress/waiter station there.  And if we go

      25        moving it around, we're -- I mean, trying to
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       1        make this space work, we've jumped through a

       2        million hurdles thus far trying to get hoods

       3        into that building, air handlers.  It's just

       4        been a nightmare with the limitations, with the

       5        fire, with the square footage, and trying to

       6        maintain as much of the open air effect as we

       7        could.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And you won't require any

       9        of this ramping if you put it at the end of --

      10             MR. VEON:  Correct, correct.

      11             Mr. Goldsbury and Art -- it's minimal, but

      12        they both agreed while we were there that they

      13        would accept it, the threshold will almost work

      14        out perfect.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The only -- you know,

      16        just visually looking at it off the cuff, it's

      17        much improved.  And I was in complete agreement

      18        with Lisa until I saw your altered proposal

      19        here.

      20             But I would say, in looking at your

      21        existing photographs -- have you guys seen

      22        this?  There's a wide -- there's a wide kind of

      23        casing band to either side that's got a reveal

      24        or --

      25             MR. VEON:  And, there again, that's --
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       1        we're looking for your input.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.

       3             MR. VEON:  If we justified it and centered

       4        it and put that detail on both sides, I think it

       5        would look excellent.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, but I think I'd

       7        match that casing and center it up and get rid

       8        of that little sliver of glass.

       9             MR. VEON:  But this is what we talked about

      10        with Ms. Lisa.  So I just wanted to bring what

      11        we talked about in the field, and she pretty

      12        much told us she was pushing -- I understand her

      13        concerns with the storefront.  And, you know,

      14        we'd like to preserve as much of it as we

      15        could.  It's just almost a deal breaker on

      16        trying to get the restaurant to fit with moving

      17        that door back.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  What I -- what I was

      19        thinking is -- I completely agreed with staff's

      20        recommendation originally.  And although this is

      21        an improvement, I think it could be improved

      22        more if the door took up the full space --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That too.

      24             MR. VEON:  And then that would be -- we

      25        could even --
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- an oversized door in

       2        width.

       3             MR. VEON:  Yes, sir.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- because what -- what I

       5        really don't like is that little, skinny

       6        sidelight.

       7             MR. VEON:  Sure.  I understand.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  That just seems to be

       9        meaningless.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I think, you know,

      11        mimicking that casing and oversizing the door so

      12        it's clean -- you know, you replace that one

      13        panel in a real clean way --

      14             MR. VEON:  And now, to be honest with you,

      15        if it wasn't for the grade difference, wouldn't

      16        have an issue moving down, cutting a hole in the

      17        wall.  We'd just have to -- we'd have to

      18        overdecorate it and trim it to match -- you

      19        know, we'd have to submit you something back if

      20        we went down there.  The whole issue with going

      21        back with it is great.  I mean, it's just --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How wide are those

      23        existing -- this door is a 3-0 door; is that

      24        what it is?

      25             MR. VEON:  Yes, ma'am.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Probably.

       2             MR. VEON:  I believe that opening was like

       3        five-two by nine-four.  Does that sound right?

       4        Nine-two, somewhere around there.

       5             And we had this door designed.  The door is

       6        not going to be cheap.  It's going to be the

       7        same thickness, the same everything.  I

       8        apologize, I just couldn't pull off getting the

       9        submittal data for you, and I figured I'd have

      10        to bring it back if we could even entertain

      11        this.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I could support something

      13        like this with a single, wider door to fill the

      14        opening.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Uh-huh.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, as long as it had

      17        the same jamb detailing that this picture shows.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes, I agree.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      20             MR. VEON:  All right.

      21             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Greg De Santo, 6205

      23        Eclipse Circle, Jacksonville, 32258.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      25        hand for me, please.
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       1             MR. DE SANTO:  (Complies.)

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       3        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       4        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       5             MR. DE SANTO:  I do.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       7             MR. DE SANTO:  I'm Greg De Santo.  I'm the

       8        property owner.  I just wanted to kind of put a

       9        face to this.

      10             You know, I know that finances are not a

      11        concern as to your approval of projects, but

      12        I've been working on this project for about two

      13        years now, and a lot of people's future kind of

      14        hang on it.

      15             I'm all for preserving historic landmarks

      16        and keeping hold of that history, but the -- my

      17        concern is the proposed solution of going

      18        through the wall as opposed to the storefront

      19        would be the cement grading that would have to

      20        be on the outside, and I would think that the

      21        door would be less intrusive and more

      22        characteristic than having some big cement ramp

      23        there, which would detract from that storefront

      24        to begin with.

      25             That's about it.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       2             Anyone else?

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll close

       5        the public hearing.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I'm comfortable

       7        with that.  I like the tall, skinny proportion

       8        of that door.  And I think as long as that's

       9        preserved and they fill that opening in a way

      10        which is compatible with the existing one, I

      11        could support that.

      12             MR. FRILEY:  When you say "comfortable,"

      13        with which version?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Did you see this

      15        (indicating)?

      16             MR. FRILEY:  The newer version or this

      17        version here (indicating)?

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  The newer one, modified by

      19        this (indicating).

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The modified one.

      21             MR. FRILEY:  Yeah, I don't have a problem

      22        with the newer version.  I do kind of echo the

      23        opinion of removing the side glass to get more

      24        to the proportions of the storefront.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think so, and I don't
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       1        want the door to get so wide that we lose that

       2        tall proportion because that's what kind of

       3        brings it back to the other entries.

       4             So I think a combination of a little wider

       5        door and fatter casings.

       6             Well, I'll go ahead and make a motion,

       7        then.  It sounds like we're consistent.

       8             I move that we approve COA-10-408 at 301

       9        East Bay Street for a storefront alteration.

      10        We're going to approve it with the condition

      11        that the design submitted today, on July 28th,

      12        be amended to more closely reflect in detail the

      13        existing storefront doors on the Bay Street

      14        elevation, by that meaning a wider casing on

      15        either side and a potentially wider door so that

      16        the entire space, the five-foot-two dimension is

      17        filled with a centered opening.

      18             So a wider casing, either side, and a

      19        slightly wider door so that there is no

      20        sidelight as shown in the proposed plan.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll second.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Do you want to add a

      23        condition that we see a drawing to kind of show

      24        that?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.
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       1             And let me add the condition that the final

       2        submittal be submitted to staff for review and

       3        approval with all the necessary product details.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  All right.  I'll second

       5        that.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       7             Is there any further discussion?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in

      10        favor, aye.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have

      15        approved, with conditions, COA-10-408, 301 East

      16        Bay Street.

      17             And, at this point in time, we are going to

      18        take a ten-minute break.

      19             (Brief recess.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to reconvene

      21        with item number 6, COA-10-411, 1612 North

      22        Market Street.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this is a COA

      24        application for the removal of a rear two-story

      25        addition area.
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       1             This is the front of the structure

       2        (indicating).  You can slightly see the area.

       3        The first floor of it kind of juts out.  The

       4        back corner kind of looks like a little bay in

       5        the back, and then the second floor is an

       6        enclosed sleeping porch.  You can see it right

       7        in this area right here (indicating).  So it is

       8        minimally visible from the right-of-way.  Here

       9        it is from the rear (indicating).

      10             When this structure was originally built,

      11        this area right here (indicating), where it is

      12        kind of recessed, was an original rear room,

      13        possibly a kitchen or something.  I'm not sure

      14        what it was, but it was a small enclosed space.

      15        And then right next to it was a similarly-sized

      16        open porch area.  Didn't -- wasn't the full

      17        width at the rear, but it was about two-thirds,

      18        three-quarters.

      19             And at some point in time, based on the

      20        quality of materials -- we found on our site

      21        visit it appears to have been very early on.

      22             The second floor sleeper porch was a -- was

      23        added on and this area was enclosed

      24        (indicating).  Here is a little bit closer up.

      25        You can see the wraparound, how it's kind of set
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       1        off from the main structure.

       2             So part of this area is original, part of

       3        it is an early alteration to the structure.  It

       4        does have a separate roof form, separate gable.

       5        This is the rear bay area that juts out on the

       6        other side.  There's another close-up.  Trying

       7        to get to the interior shots.

       8             Based on -- it is the testimony of the

       9        applicant, and as a result of our site visit --

      10        this is the second floor porch area

      11        (indicating).  You can see the original interior

      12        window.  And here's the exit door that was

      13        added.  There's another window over in this

      14        area.

      15             It's in good shape.  The -- you know, it's

      16        not needing severe alteration or anything.  It's

      17        just space that's really unneeded by the

      18        applicant and he's seeking approval to remove

      19        it.  It's very limited visibility and -- so we

      20        are recommending approval.  Basically, you can

      21        see the other window.

      22             In your packet, there is a couple of site

      23        elevations done by the applicant, one of which

      24        is a current cutaway, what you see when you

      25        basically remove the rear addition on the first
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       1        and second floor.  It's the three window --

       2        three doors on the first floor and the two

       3        windows and a door on the second floor.

       4             And what he's proposing is on the

       5        flipside.  You can -- he's proposing to alter

       6        two of those windows -- two of those doors, I'm

       7        sorry, on the first floor into windows and

       8        maintain one door as a rear exit point.

       9             And then side over that second floor

      10        door --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I just wanted to

      12        clarify.  When you said the -- it's not

      13        original, the porch -- even the sleeping porch

      14        wasn't there?  That second -- none of that

      15        second story was?

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.  And the entire

      17        second floor was added.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Even like a porch

      19        they enclosed, it's just new --

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right, it's new.

      21             We -- we can't tell if that second floor

      22        porch might have been opened and then later

      23        enclosed.  But, you know, currently it's all

      24        enclosed space with windows and everything.  But

      25        it was added later on.  However, based on the

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           112

       1        bead board detailing and everything in these two

       2        photos, we feel that it was done early,

       3        probably -- you know, definitely

       4        preWorld War II.  But whether or not it was

       5        built in the period of significance or not for

       6        the neighborhood, I'm not sure.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  The picture that you showed

       8        us of the interior with the two windows and the

       9        door --

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  I don't have one of both

      11        doors.  Okay.  There it is.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah.  Where is that?

      13        Because --

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  This is the second floor

      15        (indicating).

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  The cutaway shows three

      17        doors downstairs.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  This is the second floor.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's the second floor?

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.  Both of these --

      21        this photo, which is the reverse angle of this

      22        one, are on the second floor.  We didn't really

      23        have any great shots of the first floor area.

      24        It's a couple of rooms.  One is the historic one

      25        room, and then the other is the enclosed space

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           113

       1        on the first floor.

       2             There's a couple of photos in your packet

       3        that I did put in there of that area.  They just

       4        weren't that great of shots, so I did not

       5        include them in the PowerPoint.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  So his drawing of what's

       7        proposed on the outside would side over the

       8        upstairs where that door is, but it would keep

       9        those two windows?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Correct.  So the historic

      11        windows would make -- would stay.  It's just

      12        that door right here in the center that was

      13        added when they added the second floor porch

      14        will go away.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions?

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  Did he -- has the applicant

      17        given you for the downstairs where they're

      18        putting in windows?  Is a new door also

      19        contemplated to go in?

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  The --

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Has he given you the

      22        specification for this?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  As far as what the -- the

      24        new window design and the new door design, it

      25        didn't even dawn on me to ask.  And I apologize,
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       1        I should have followed up on that.  But he is

       2        here to address any potential door design or

       3        window designs for those altered spaces on the

       4        first floor.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll open it to a public

       9        hearing.

      10             Is the applicant here?

      11             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Andrew Macris, 1606 North

      13        Market Street.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      15        hand for me, please.

      16             MR. MACRIS:  (Complies.)

      17             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      18        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      19        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?
      20             MR. MACRIS:  I do.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      22             MR. MACRIS:  Well, I'm Andrew Macris and

      23        basically came to answer any questions you might

      24        have.  Autumn pretty much summed it up.  The

      25        windows in the addition, some of them are pretty
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       1        much the same size as those two and the windows

       2        around.  So my plan is to salvage all the

       3        windows that we can.  Some of them are a little

       4        bit beaten up, but most of them are in pretty

       5        good shape.  So the plan is to take the exterior

       6        windows that we're removing and use them for the

       7        doors and filling in the doors.

       8             We're going to be able to use a lot of the

       9        exterior siding on the back to both fill in on

      10        the side where you may have seen --

      11             Autumn, you want to scroll back.

      12             This side, where the chimney had some water

      13        problems, a lot of that siding is going to have

      14        to be replaced.  Not a ton but a good bit of

      15        it.  So we're going to be able to reclaim that

      16        siding.  And then also the good thing is the

      17        interior of the addition had the exterior siding

      18        on it, so we don't have to redo the second

      19        floor.  It's just the first floor there, so --

      20             But Autumn pretty much said what it is.

      21        It's space that we don't need.  It's not

      22        original to the structure.  We'd like to

      23        minimize the cost of maintenance as well as

      24        rehab.

      25             And it does got quite a bit of work to do
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       1        on the front, so I'm getting a new roof put on

       2        it right now.  They're up there where you see

       3        the blue tarp.  The main structure roof is

       4        getting redone now, redoing the siding and paint

       5        the porch and so forth, and then we'll turn --

       6        those are the codes violations right now that

       7        are on it.

       8             Once we get those taken care of, we can

       9        turn our attention to the inside.  So that's my

      10        intention to bring it back.

      11             But this is a pretty big thing that's

      12        holding up my progress, to remove this back

      13        structure.

      14             That's pretty much it.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  What kind of door did you

      16        envision for the back?

      17             MR. MACRIS:  I'd be willing to work with

      18        you guys, whatever we need.  I've got one in my

      19        house right now that -- you know.

      20             I don't know if, Lisa, the SRG doors would

      21        be acceptable.  I don't know.  We'd have to talk

      22        about it.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Typically -- I'm sorry.

      24             Typically, on the rear elevation, when

      25        there's no visibility, the flexibility as far as
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       1        door style has been a little bit greater.

       2             MR. MACRIS:  But it's like half glass -- or

       3        full glass on the -- it's a nice door.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       6             MR. MACRIS:  Anything else?

       7             Okay.  Thank you.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for the

       9        applicant?

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             MR. MACRIS:  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else to

      13        speak?

      14             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)
      15             MS. BOYDSTON:  This is an easy one for SPAR

      16        or the Design Review Committee agrees with

      17        staff's recommendation as well as the

      18        application.

      19             Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      21             Anyone else?

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll close

      24        the public hearing.

      25             Any discussion?
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll make a motion if you

       2        want.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me -- I'm going to

       5        just add one thing, if you make the motion, that

       6        if -- sometimes the Building Department will not

       7        let you reuse an existing -- an older window, so

       8        if you phrase it that way --

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Please speak in the

      10        microphone.  Sorry, Angela.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm sorry.

      12             Sometimes the Building Department won't

      13        allow you to reuse an existing window unless you

      14        can get it certified.  So if he's unable to

      15        reuse the windows, you might just add the

      16        condition that any replacement window be

      17        matching the two over two.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Good point.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.  Then I'll make a

      20        motion to approve COA-10-411 with the condition

      21        that the door style will be submitted and

      22        approved by staff, and that if the Building

      23        Department does not allow reuse of existing

      24        windows, that the applicant submit a window

      25        design to staff that matches the existing two
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       1        over two.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there a second?

       3             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  For the -- for the record,

       5        can you clarify exterior muntins, if they have

       6        to --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Didn't she say your

       8        typical window conditions?

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well -- okay.  I'm sorry.

      10        I must have -- when I was writing --

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Standard window conditions,

      12        placement, and muntins.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  I'm sorry.  I misheard

      14        that.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Matching existing windows.

      16        So matching the existing windows would

      17        automatically say a muntin.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  You're correct.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and

      20        a second.

      21             All those in favor, aye.

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have, by
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       1        your action, approved COA-10-411.

       2             Item number 7, 3628 St. Johns Avenue,

       3        COA-10-412.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

       5             Similar to the first item that was on the

       6        agenda, the original plans were for a storefront

       7        alteration, that staff went on record we

       8        wouldn't be able to support.

       9             And after meeting with RAP and discussing

      10        it at their Design Review, they decided to

      11        change their plans.  And, at the moment, the

      12        only thing that they were proposing is to

      13        replace one part of the transom that looks like

      14        it's already been altered with so it matches the

      15        other transoms on the storefront.

      16             So, at that point, we're considering it a

      17        repair and we're handling it administratively.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      19             Item number 8, COA-10-423, 1903 North

      20        Market Street.

      21             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This application is

      22        associated -- or this COA application actually

      23        is associated with a tax exemption for the

      24        rehabilitation of properties in the historic

      25        districts from Chapter 780.301.
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       1             The applicant is looking to remove the

       2        stucco from the interior walls and expose the

       3        brick.  This was discussed at the last

       4        commission meeting on an OOA, so it may seem

       5        familiar to you.

       6             We applied the Secretary of Interior

       7        Standards for Rehabilitation, as well as the

       8        National Park Service Preservation Brief,

       9        Number 18, rehabilitating interiors of historic

      10        buildings.  They both would recommend against

      11        removing this fabric.  In fact, there's actually

      12        an example in the preservation brief that

      13        specifically discusses not exposing the historic

      14        structural brick.  It was not intended to be

      15        exposed.  It does not reflect the historic use

      16        and it ruins -- per the preservation brief, it

      17        tends to destroy the character reflecting the

      18        historic use and intention of the architect.

      19             And with the Secretary of the Interior

      20        Standards, the first standard states that, "A

      21        property shall be used for its historic purpose

      22        or be placed in a new use that requires minimal

      23        change to the defining characteristics of the

      24        building, its site, and environment," and this

      25        interior -- the interior application of stucco
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       1        on the structure would have been something that

       2        was character defining, unique to this

       3        building.  It wasn't very common that you would

       4        find stucco.

       5             But this historically was a church, and so

       6        the interior walls would have been treated in

       7        some fashion.  They would not have had the

       8        exposed structural brick.  So we are

       9        recommending denial of this application per

      10        Preservation Brief Number 18, as well as

      11        Secretary of the Interior Standards for

      12        Rehabilitation.

      13             Do you have any questions?

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for staff?

      15             MR. MOORE:  Remind me again why we hear

      16        this if it's on the interior?

      17             MS. PAULL:  It's a tax application.

      18             MS. SHAW:  And it's -- it's a tax

      19        application, which was approved in part

      20        administratively, but there's a portion that the

      21        staff apparently -- and I guess Joel could

      22        state -- I'm sorry -- Sam could state further.

      23             But there's a portion where the applicant

      24        did not agree with the staff recommendation.  So

      25        technically it's an appeal, and all of the
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       1        appeals of tax -- what is it called again --

       2             MS. PAULL:  Tax exemptions.

       3             MS. SHAW:  -- tax exemptions, the

       4        application has to be heard as if it was a

       5        regular COA, and that's why it's before you.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions of

       7        staff?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open it to a

      10        public hearing.

      11             Is the applicant here?

      12             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, while she's

      14        approaching the podium, just to clarify, we

      15        haven't actually signed off on anything because

      16        of this.  So it's not that, you know, we've

      17        approved it or not.  We were not able to sign

      18        off on it.  And based on our interpretation of

      19        the standards -- and it's still the appeal to

      20        you guys because of that.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      22        please.

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Jennifer Medina, 1903

      24        North Market Street, Jacksonville, Florida

      25        32206.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       2        testimony you are about to give will be the

       3        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       4        truth?

       5             MS. MEDINA:  I do.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       7             MS. MEDINA:  First I want to, I guess, just

       8        make a couple of statements in regards to what

       9        was stated on the case.

      10             The pictures that were shown just in this

      11        past little slide show were actually ones that I

      12        submitted to Joel to show that there were areas

      13        of this building that had never had plaster on

      14        them or stucco.

      15             We feel that the stucco is not original to

      16        the building.  There's many places throughout

      17        the building that do not have stucco on them.

      18        We agree the exterior was stucco.  We are not

      19        doing any stucco removal to the exterior.  This

      20        is strictly to the interior surface.

      21             So you can see all along where there's a

      22        second floor, there was never -- there was never

      23        stucco applied to that.  And those were -- those

      24        specifically were pictures that Joel had asked

      25        me to submit to show where there was areas where
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       1        stucco was not there.

       2             Furthermore, I would like to submit -- I

       3        have read the standards.  The first standard

       4        that they're bringing up is the Secretary of

       5        Interior Standards for Rehab, which does specify

       6        about removing stucco.  But it specifically

       7        talks about leaving a deteriorated or halfway

       8        removed finish, which is not my intent on this

       9        project at all.

      10             We are not leaving, you know, kind of a
      11        ruined, Ancient-Greece-looking, falling-apart

      12        stucco interior finish.  We're removing it to

      13        show the brick.

      14             I also -- I have some images that I'd

      15        like -- and I can show that.  There's a

      16        picture -- if I can approach and show -- but

      17        there's pictures that show what's not

      18        appropriate.

      19             MS. PAULL:  You need to speak into the

      20        microphone, please.  You can talk into one of

      21        theirs.  Just make sure you speak into it,

      22        please.

      23             MS. MEDINA:  This picture shows the brick

      24        being shown (indicating) and then also the

      25        stucco kind of deteriorating off the brick.  And
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       1        this is what is stated as being inappropriate,

       2        and that's a picture you guys can look at.

       3             MS. PAULL:  I'm sorry.  Where was this

       4        from?

       5             MS. MEDINA:  That's the Department of

       6        Interior.  Actually, Joel sent me that picture.

       7             MS. PAULL:  Okay.

       8             MS. MEDINA:  It was in the packet that was

       9        returned to me.

      10             I also have some images that I'd like to

      11        submit for your review.  And these are actually

      12        images of churches that have brick interiors.

      13             Now, I do agree that there are some

      14        buildings listed in the standards that state

      15        that brick -- a brick interior was not

      16        appropriate; however, a church is not listed in

      17        that list of buildings.

      18             They list things like warehouses would be

      19        appropriate, but they'd -- like row houses would

      20        be inappropriate.  There's a list, a few

      21        different buildings.  A church is not on either

      22        list for being appropriate or inappropriate, so

      23        I took it upon myself to go and find some

      24        historic churches that do have an exposed brick

      25        interior that I'd like for the council to
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       1        review.

       2             And I have two images that are going to be

       3        pictures of churches that have been renovated to

       4        different uses with exposed brick.  One of them

       5        is a church that's in the process of being

       6        renovated, and then I have some pictures of two

       7        churches that are actual functional churches

       8        with brick interior.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Could you clarify?  You

      10        said something to the effect that there was no

      11        stucco above the second floor originally or --

      12        go ahead and clarify where there is stucco today

      13        and where there is not.

      14             MS. MEDINA:  The stucco that was present in

      15        the building was in a state of decomposition, a

      16        lot of mold growth on it in various places.

      17        There was some water damage.

      18             There is two stories in the house, and when

      19        I purchased the house, this is what it looked

      20        like (indicating).  There's areas where there's

      21        no stucco at all in the brick.  This is in the

      22        very front -- I guess front steeple part of the

      23        church.  When you first walk in, there's a very

      24        tall staircase, and that's what it looked like.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That was kind of an attic
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       1        in that tower?

       2             MS. MEDINA:  (Nods head.)

       3             But there was areas in between windows that

       4        had no stucco, there is areas in the back that

       5        had no stucco.  Where the windows -- the windows

       6        are not original in the building.  They had been

       7        replaced, I'm not sure when.

       8             Around the windows the stucco is

       9        different.  There is various types and textures

      10        of stucco throughout the rooms of the house or

      11        the structure.  There weren't rooms when we

      12        bought it.  And, I mean, everything -- I just

      13        feel like the stucco was not original to this

      14        building.

      15             Also, in the pictures that you guys are

      16        going to review there is a picture of one of the
      17        renovated ones that shows that the brick is

      18        arched over the window.  It's a nice, decorative

      19        finish to the brick.  I don't know if you

      20        remember looking at that image.

      21             The brick that is in the church at

      22        1903 Market has that same decorative finish to

      23        the brick around the windows because we do have

      24        it exposed over windows.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess my concern is
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       1        the -- I'm hearing staff say that this was a

       2        stucco interior.  Are you trying to make a case

       3        that this was not originally stucco on the

       4        interior?

       5             MS. MEDINA:  There's no evidence that shows

       6        that it was.  I've gone back as far as I can go

       7        to find images or shows anything that has stucco

       8        original to this building.  The material that

       9        we've been removing that's water damaged, it's

      10        definitely not original, it's concrete.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, that's kind of what

      12        plaster --

      13             MS. MEDINA:  No, it's not -- I have a

      14        plaster house also in Murray Hill.  You're

      15        talking -- we're talking gray concrete that you

      16        would pour.  It's not the same consistency of

      17        plaster.  Yeah, it's not -- it's just -- it's

      18        different, and it's different in different

      19        areas.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, that could also show

      21        that it was repaired at times, too, right?

      22             MS. MEDINA:  Perhaps.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think that the arching --

      24        bricks arching over windows was a structural

      25        element of how you make an arch, so I don't
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       1        think that's definitive to show that that was

       2        intended to be shown.  And the brick that you're

       3        showing above -- between and above the rafters

       4        clearly wouldn't have been shown.  You can see

       5        whether the lath on the bottom of the --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- of the rafters show that

       8        it was a plaster ceiling so it wasn't actually

       9        exposed to view, although it might be in an

      10        attic area or something.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We don't have a lot of

      12        photographs of the existing --

      13             MS. MEDINA:  I just showed -- and there are

      14        more photos that I'd be happy to provide.  I

      15        don't have any with me of the brick that's

      16        throughout the house.  These were just a few

      17        that I had sent to Joel because he asked me, can

      18        you send me a couple of images of where the

      19        brick has been exposed, so that's what those

      20        images are.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, we have -- as

      22        part of the tax application submittal, there's

      23        some better pictures of the full space that

      24        we're dealing with.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  That would be helpful.
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  And one of -- one of these

       2        shows the inside looking out for where the

       3        arches are to show where the plaster is

       4        currently located, or stucco as it's being

       5        referred to.

       6             There's also a floor plan here that might

       7        help kind of get your -- get your bearings, but

       8        I want to pass this out.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I like that you brought

      10        in your examples.  Unfortunately, they don't

      11        necessarily relate to this project because

      12        they're Romanesque in style where you would see

      13        brick or stone on the interior and exterior, and

      14        this is obviously some kind of Revival --

      15        Mediterranean, I guess, Revival, so you would

      16        not really expect the brick looking at this

      17        exterior.

      18             But I'd like to see these other photographs

      19        because I really am hearing one thing from

      20        staff, that it was definitely stucco, and

      21        something different, so . . .

      22             MR. MOORE:  The standard itself, as

      23        provided by the applicant, says removing plaster

      24        to reveal brick which was never exposed

      25        historically does not meet the standards.
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       1             MS. MEDINA:  Well, that's if it was never

       2        exposed.  I don't show -- I don't -- if somebody

       3        could show me that it was never, ever exposed,

       4        but I don't -- I've not been provided any

       5        documentation or any pictures or anything that

       6        shows that it was or not original, especially

       7        with the arching, the different -- there's a lot

       8        of --

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  Actually, I think I'd have

      10        to differ with whether or not it was ever

      11        exposed because one of the Secretary of Interior

      12        Standards is that if an alteration has been

      13        made, it -- long enough ago, that is requires a

      14        significance of its own, given the fact that the

      15        architectural style of this building, like

      16        Angela said, would usually indicate a stucco

      17        interior.  But the fact that there was stucco

      18        there, I think at least gives me an inference

      19        that it was always there, unless you can show

      20        that it wasn't.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  And it sounds like

      22        something is still there.  I guess that's where

      23        my --

      24             Was anybody able to find -- I see these

      25        beautiful architectural drawings.  I wonder if
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       1        there are any others of them.  A lot of times

       2        they would indicate the finish.

       3             MS. SIMON:  Those aren't original.  Those

       4        were from the person who started the rehab.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  A long time ago.

       6             MS. SIMON:  They've gotten (inaudible) as

       7        well.

       8             MS. MEDINA:  I also want to add, I guess,

       9        on top of that, that in the tax application,

      10        there is no line or no mention of the brick or

      11        the stucco being removed.  It's not even in my

      12        application.  So that part is a little odd to

      13        me, too, that the application is being denied

      14        for a feature that's not listed in the

      15        application.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, the point of the

      17        application is to review your work.  So, I mean,

      18        you're supposed to be including in your

      19        application everything that you're planning to

      20        do so we can evaluate it as to whether or not it

      21        meets the standards and, you know, approve or
      22        deny the application.

      23             So it should be in the application if

      24        you're planning on doing that.

      25             MS. MEDINA:  But for the interior?
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  This is -- this is the

       2        only time that we get involved with the interior

       3        of a historical structure.  In the day-to-day

       4        world of being in an historic district, the only

       5        thing that we are usually concerned with are

       6        those things that are on the exterior of the

       7        building or on the site, and that's why the

       8        majority of the other -- or all the other

       9        applications that you perhaps heard today were

      10        pertaining to the exterior.

      11             The only time that we get involved with the

      12        interior and evaluating it through the standards

      13        is if somebody is applying for a tax exemption,

      14        which is an extra incentive that's being

      15        provided by the City.  And then that process was

      16        set up through State legislation, and it's very

      17        specific that we're supposed to be evaluating it

      18        based on the Secretary of Interior Standards for

      19        the entire project, inside and out.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Tax credit applications are

      21        known to be pretty rigorous because of the

      22        financial benefits deal.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  But the owner could, if they

      24        wanted to, remove the stucco or the plaster and

      25        opt not to go for the tax exempt status, and she
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       1        could do that.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  Oh --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would that be correct?

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  Absolutely.  I mean, there's

       5        nothing -- I mean, as I said, we wouldn't get

       6        involved with the interior at all except for the

       7        fact that they're wanting the incentive.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.

       9             MS. SIMON:  I would say the only issue I

      10        have, and I'll go on record as saying, she

      11        bought this like this, property.  She didn't gut

      12        this.  It was gutted before she bought it, and

      13        she's trying to take it back and do something

      14        with it, so --

      15             I mean, all the interior walls were gone.

      16        I've been in it before Jenny bought it, and it

      17        was not -- this wasn't done by herself.  I mean,

      18        it was done before she bought it.  So it's kind

      19        of left with not much of anything.  It's all new

      20        in there anyway.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I think we're only

      22        talking about the interior surface of the

      23        exterior walls.

      24             MS. SIMON:  Right.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's the only place
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       1        that we're asking --

       2             MS. SIMON:  So I'm saying -- not just

       3        saying all of the interior walls.

       4             MS. MEDINA:  But this -- this area, where

       5        you're looking at, this is what I have.  I

       6        mean -- and there's a variety -- I mean,

       7        underneath the windows right there, you can see

       8        there's a line.  But underneath, in between

       9        those two windows, that section there is all

      10        brick.  It was brick exposed.  There's a variety

      11        of locations where there's exposed brick.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  They wouldn't have just

      13        stopped the stucco like that.

      14             MS. MEDINA:  The stucco is also, like, four

      15        or five different colors throughout different

      16        areas as well.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know.  I think --

      18        unfortunately, I think you're making a case for

      19        the fact that stucco has a long history and

      20        probably was, if not original to the building,

      21        very -- installed very early on if it's had this

      22        long repair history.

      23             I personally am just not seeing enough to

      24        overrule the standard in this case, looking at

      25        the photographs that you have passed out.
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, we actually

       2        have the original specifications here of the

       3        building.

       4             MS. MEDINA:  Those have not been provided

       5        to me.  They weren't -- yeah.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  We just found it ourselves.

       7             And the specification of the architect --

       8        and you can read it.

       9             MS. PAULL:  Well, it says, "Must examine

      10        all partitions and ceiling to be plastered."

      11        Also, "all furring, and must notify the

      12        carpenter/contractor of all that are not

      13        perfectly true and even.  Lathing to cover all

      14        partitions and ceilings, except ceiling of main

      15        auditorium to be plastered with well-seasoned

      16        spruce or pine lath of good quality.  Same to be

      17        spaced one-quarter inch and nailed to the

      18        bearing."

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  So the specifications

      20        provided for stucco.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  Interior.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  It was just never intended

      24        to have exposed brick.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But that is a good option
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       1        for you.  If it's really -- if it's really part

       2        of your aesthetics --

       3             MS. MEDINA:  It's our position to remove

       4        the stucco.  It's in -- it's not healthy to be

       5        in there, the amount of mold that's in there.

       6        Behind the stucco is dust.  It's layers of

       7        dust.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, certainly your option

       9        would be -- if this commission was to approve

      10        the staff recommendation, which denies the

      11        removal of the stucco, that would certainly

      12        allow you to do so, but you would just not

      13        receive a tax exemption.

      14             That's your fall-back position?

      15             MS. MEDINA:  Uh-huh.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there anyone else

      17        that would like to address --

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  I just want to state on

      19        record, I'm sorry that we did not provide that

      20        earlier to Ms. Medina.  We just found it

      21        ourselves going to the site file, that we had

      22        the specifications.  If we had known that, we

      23        definitely would have shared that with her.

      24             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      25             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,
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       1        please.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  John Wells, 1530 Elmar

       3        Road, Jacksonville, Florida 32226.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       5        testimony you are about to give will be the

       6        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       7        truth?

       8             MR. WELLS:  Of course.

       9             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      10             MR. WELLS:  I don't really have much to add

      11        except that the -- the stucco that was there was

      12        not original.  I don't know what was up there to

      13        begin with.  They -- the specs talk about

      14        plaster, and it very well may have been plaster,

      15        but the stucco that was there that was exposed

      16        was -- that she wants to remove is not

      17        original.

      18             There -- as she said, there were parts of
      19        the building that were exposed.  The reason --

      20        she didn't say it, but the reason she thinks

      21        this is significant is because it's not even

      22        clear that there was a second floor in that

      23        building.  We don't know.

      24             If there was not a second floor in the

      25        building, then there was exposed brick in some

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           140

       1        manner.  I don't know how.

       2             The tax credit she's applying for is not a

       3        federal tax credit; it's a local historic tax

       4        credit.  And it's my understanding the incentive

       5        is supposed to be to attract people to

       6        Springfield and, you know, to move their

       7        families there, and that's what she's doing.

       8        She'd made a very significant investment in this

       9        to move her family to Springfield.

      10             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, just so you

      11        are aware, Mr. Wells, the -- under the

      12        plastering section, it does say all plastering

      13        to be done with stucco or hard-wall plaster.

      14             MR. WELLS:  Well, it was layered, though.

      15        In some places it was two or three layers.  In

      16        some places it wasn't.  You know, the building

      17        was all gutted when she bought it.  She doesn't

      18        really know what was there and what wasn't.

      19        It's not even clear that there was a second

      20        floor there.

      21             MS. PAULL:  Oh, through --

      22             MR. WELLS:  In the sanctuary part -- I

      23        don't know.

      24             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, it does
      25        specify in here that there was a second floor,
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       1        and then there's -- I can't find it, but there

       2        is another section that does refer to the -- a

       3        main section with an opened -- two-story, open

       4        section sanctuary.

       5             MR. WELLS:  Well, there's no two-story open

       6        section now.

       7             MS. PAULL:  Main auditorium?

       8             MR. WELLS:  Well, the main auditorium is

       9        where those -- those rafter pictures are, I

      10        believe.

      11             Again, we're not -- we're not trying to

      12        make an argument.  We just don't know what was

      13        there.  It seems apparent that part of it was

      14        open and the floor wasn't there, the one that's

      15        there now.

      16             And there's exposed brick there.  But, once

      17        again, from my point of view, the tax credit

      18        that she's applying for, I believe -- if I'm

      19        wrong, please, somebody please correct me -- was

      20        instituted to attract people to Springfield, and

      21        that's what she's done.

      22             And I don't think she should be penalized.

      23        She didn't do all this to the interior of the

      24        building.  We're just trying to fix it.  I don't

      25        think she should be penalized for applying for
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       1        the credit just because of some stucco that

       2        we're not even sure about.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, she's not being

       4        punished in any way.  She's just being held to

       5        the same standard that everyone else is.

       6             MR. WELLS:  Well, I don't --

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  The tax credit was

       8        introduced to encourage people to renovate

       9        buildings to the Secretary of Interior

      10        Standards.

      11             MR. WELLS:  Well, I understand that, but

      12        that was no longer possible with this building.

      13        The interior had already been bastardized.

      14        Everything was gone, and there was a lot of new

      15        stuff inside.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  Through the Chair, I mean,

      17        we're not -- I mean, there's a lot of things

      18        that have gone on in the interior of the

      19        building that, you know, we're not -- you know,

      20        we're specifically not making issues of under

      21        the standards because we know that it's already

      22        been altered; I mean, a lot of the walls that

      23        are being proposed to create bedroom spaces

      24        downstairs that would not have been there.

      25             If the original walls were there, then that
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       1        might very well be an issue, but we knew that

       2        that had already been substantially altered

       3        previously.  And so that's not, you know, the

       4        issue with the application.

       5             I mean, the only thing I believe that we

       6        found was the issue of the plaster walls.  And,

       7        I mean, the pictures show that -- I mean,

       8        certainly there's a lot of partition walls that

       9        are -- or partial partition walls that are in

      10        the photos.  But the exterior walls, I mean,

      11        there's -- there's pretty good evidence that the

      12        vast majority of the plaster is there.

      13             I mean, the pictures that we have here -- I

      14        mean, especially this one (indicating).  I mean,

      15        what you're -- what you're seeing is that the

      16        ceiling was removed, and you wouldn't have had

      17        plaster past the ceiling.  I mean, the little

      18        lines there would have been the lath.  And, you

      19        know, the plaster ceiling that would have been

      20        there would have abutted to the plaster that's

      21        coming down on the walls.

      22             And so that's the only reason that that's

      23        exposed today.  I mean, we can talk about, you

      24        know, whether she can just leave it like it is

      25        and leave those things exposed.  I mean, that
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       1        might be something that -- you know, that would

       2        potentially -- I don't think it is the intent of

       3        the Secretary of Interior Standards, but at

       4        least it's not removing the feature at that

       5        point.  It's dealing with the existing

       6        conditions.

       7             But, I mean, there's at least one photo

       8        that went around that shows that archway that

       9        has the stucco, even if it's in a repaired state

      10        going all the way down to the ground and up to

      11        what would have been the ceiling.

      12             MR. WELLS:  That picture, if I'm not

      13        mistaken, is from -- in this -- what we believe

      14        used to be the sanctuary part.  And if that's

      15        correct, that floor wasn't there.  So it does --

      16        there was some exposed brick.

      17             You know, I don't know how to answer it,

      18        but there was so much exposed brick that

      19        obviously changes have taken place.  I don't

      20        know how to explain or list them.  It's just

      21        that at this point in time she has spent

      22        exorbitant money on that building to move her

      23        family there, and that's what the tax credit was

      24        intended for to begin with.

      25             Thank you.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else?

       2             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Christine Farley, 402 6th

       4        Street East, Jacksonville, 32206.

       5             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       6        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       7        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       8             MS. FARLEY:  I do.

       9             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      10             MS. FARLEY:  One thing I remember about

      11        Springfield when I came there, the first thing

      12        that hit me was chain-link fences and the way

      13        stucco had been used as a cover-up.

      14             In fact, I helped on a house that had

      15        stucco walls around its -- its balconies.  And

      16        when we broke that off, we found the original

      17        balustrades under the stucco.  There was tar

      18        paper, chicken wire, and stucco.

      19             So I think it's very difficult for people.

      20        I know that you're saying in the original it's

      21        talking about plaster, but it's very difficult

      22        to know what the original fabric was in these --

      23        in many of these buildings.  And there's a

      24        church at 6th and Liberty, there's a Methodist

      25        Church that was a beautiful brick church, and I
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       1        know someone that went to school there or went

       2        to Sunday school there, and that brick has been

       3        gone over with that white cement paint.  You

       4        know, it was natural bricks.  She remembers it

       5        being natural brick.

       6             So I think it's quite possible -- and I

       7        know what it's saying in there about plaster.

       8        You can't tell which part was plastered and

       9        which part was natural brick.

      10             And I'm going to tell you there are some

      11        beautiful buildings in Springfield, like the old

      12        A & P, like the school that had the brick

      13        exposed, and it's just glorious, and I think

      14        it's rather unfair to stand in the way of this

      15        lady getting the tax credit when she's going to

      16        improve that building.

      17             Apparently there's about three layers of

      18        stucco that was kind of thrown on top of

      19        plaster, and I'm sure that was just to cover up

      20        cracks in the past.  I have a stone house and

      21        there were places where that had happened in

      22        mine.

      23             So I hope that you'll help her.

      24             Thank you.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else?

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           147

       1             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close the

       3        public hearing.

       4             Discussion.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Lisa, you -- yeah, you

       6        raised the point.  Is there a way to -- you

       7        mentioned leaving what's there now and -- I

       8        mean, is that an option or is it just -- just

       9        such a mess?

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  I don't think it would pass

      11        the National Park Service, but, I mean -- I

      12        mean, we've -- we deal that -- that with walls.

      13             I mean, if a wall has been removed,

      14        there's -- we don't usually require it to be,

      15        you know, recreated as part of the floor plan.

      16        And that's why I wanted to make sure that -- I

      17        mean, we are kind of looking the other way as

      18        far as the previous alteration --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Remember her whole

      20        application -- does this void her whole

      21        application if this item -- the whole thing?

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  I mean, I think that -- you

      23        know, certainly there's nothing to prohibit them

      24        repairing the plaster, you know.  I mean, even

      25        if it means, you know, taking it down to a level
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       1        and building it back up.  I mean, that's an

       2        appropriate thing under the Secretary of

       3        Interior Standards.

       4             And if -- if the commission felt that, you

       5        know, leaving it like it is -- I don't think

       6        that's what the intent is of the preservation

       7        brief because they're trying to get away from

       8        that, you know, kind of the old wall falling

       9        down look, which is obviously a very different

      10        character than what it would have had

      11        historically.

      12             But at least you're basing that on what the

      13        existing conditions are and, you know, you're

      14        basically maintaining it at that point, not

      15        further altering it to give it a completely

      16        different look.  You're basically approaching it

      17        as is and it's going to stay as is, but

      18        that's -- that's kind of a stretch from what --

      19        you know, what we were reading, but --

      20             MR. FRILEY:  I guess my question to staff

      21        is, just from a percentage standpoint, what

      22        percentage would you think the -- the plaster,

      23        stucco remaining versus, you know, not?  Because

      24        it's really hard to tell from the images that

      25        we've seen, the pictures, to say, you know, it's
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       1        not too far gone versus, you know, the

       2        existing.

       3             I mean, me, personally, I have a hard time

       4        from what I've seen, but the only thing we have

       5        is, you know, the specifications to go by.  I'm

       6        just curious as to your opinion on the

       7        percentage.

       8             MS. SHEPPARD:  I personally have not been

       9        in the structure.  In reviewing these types of

      10        applications -- I mean, I'm not sure if one of

      11        the other members of staff or if Joel has been

      12        inside.

      13             Certainly we look to the photographs, and

      14        there is one photograph that shows clearly where

      15        the wall is intact, but I would have to defer to

      16        the other planners as far as the -- from a

      17        percentage standpoint.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  I have been in building.

      19        I -- hard for me to put a percent on it because

      20        it's been a while since I've been in there.  But

      21        the time that I was there, there were some whole

      22        walls with plaster on it, but I would -- I would

      23        be hesitant to say a certain percent.

      24             Now, maybe the applicant might have some

      25        more insight into that.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, it's

       2        unfortunate for her, but I just don't think -- I

       3        mean, it's -- it was -- I'm glad you found the

       4        original specs.  It was in the specs.  It's

       5        showing up in the visual record here.  I mean,

       6        we're looking at one wall with arched windows

       7        that's all -- some kind of surface on there that

       8        appears to be a plaster.

       9             So I -- I just feel badly for this

      10        applicant, but I don't see that we have the --

      11        much latitude here.

      12             MR. FRILEY:  I just want to hear --

      13             MS. SIMON:  I brought this up last month,

      14        and the only -- the only -- I mean, I'll go with

      15        whatever, you know, commissioners want to do,

      16        but when I moved to Springfield, I remember --

      17        the tax credit was out there for everyone to

      18        rehab a house.  And I know I was told and

      19        everybody I know was told the interior didn't

      20        matter; it was the exterior.

      21             We were never told -- like I was told you

      22        could do whatever you want on the inside.  And I

      23        know tons of people who got the tax credit and

      24        they gut -- the house was gutted.  Now they've

      25        got Sheetrock, they've got new floors, new
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       1        windows, new kitchen.  Everything is new and

       2        they still got the tax credit.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  All of the -- I mean, it's

       4        very specific.  It is not a free-for-all on the

       5        inside.  I mean, we do give a lot of latitude

       6        when it comes to secondary spaces.  Like, for

       7        example, in a two-story house, if you have a

       8        second bedroom upstairs and you want to create

       9        like a master bathroom area and stuff, then, you

      10        know, adding value like that that doesn't -- you

      11        know, obviously it changes the original floor

      12        plan, but it's not one of the -- the primary

      13        aspects of the home.

      14             We try to concentrate more on things like

      15        pocket doors and the retention of spaces like

      16        the kitchen -- you know, obviously nowadays it's

      17        kind of the thing to do, is have an open kitchen

      18        plan.  Well, you would have never had that

      19        historically.

      20             And so when we review these, we like to see

      21        the -- the living room and the dining room,

      22        those walls staying intact, the foyer staying

      23        separate, not removing a lot of those walls, to

      24        kind of open up into more of a great room type

      25        of feeling.
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       1             But we give leeway all the time for doing

       2        additions or going out to the back porch to

       3        create a better kitchen, which, you know, isn't

       4        so much of a public space, and a lot of latitude

       5        as far as the upstairs goes.

       6             And, I mean, that might be something, you

       7        know, as far as this application.  Obviously,

       8        you're not dealing with a residence but with a

       9        church.  And if the sanctuary was basically

      10        maintained, being the primary room, I mean -- or

      11        maybe there's, you know, more latitude as far as

      12        what you're doing upstairs.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I was going to raise

      14        that.  If you could identify what would have

      15        been, you know, the most significant space, you

      16        know, that's a possibility.  Because it's

      17        obviously so highly modified that, you know,

      18        obviously it wasn't divided up into half a dozen

      19        smaller spaces.

      20             Can you tell, Joel -- I mean, can we

      21        identify certain walls that should be preserved

      22        because they were part of the central space to

      23        the building?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Again, I think some of that

      25        space -- most of that space, of course, was an
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       1        open auditorium.  And I think some of that might

       2        have been added at the top.  I just don't

       3        recollect.

       4             But my sense is that if it had stucco, it

       5        had stucco on the whole exterior.  Are they open

       6        auditorium spaces?  And when I went out there, I

       7        actually saw where it was engraved.  It almost
       8        looked like brick or block.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That was scored?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  It was scored.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Even the photographs

      12        submitted by the applicant, when the brick and

      13        the -- what looks to be newer churches is

      14        exposed, it's a higher quality brick.  It's a

      15        common brick.

      16             Look at the mortar joints.  These are

      17        clearly mortar joints that were not intended to

      18        be exposed because they're sloppy.  If it was

      19        intended to be exposed, it would be a clean tool

      20        mortar joint.  And I -- I just think that

      21        that -- I maintain the standards for everyone

      22        equally.  And, unfortunately, it means denial in

      23        this case.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  I will say, through the

      25        Chair, when this initially came up at the staff
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       1        level, I went to some of the listers out there

       2        to kind of just pose the question how other

       3        areas have dealt with this.  And I don't have

       4        the printout of those responses, but I was

       5        basically looking for anybody that had -- may

       6        have justified this type of thing because it is

       7        a very popular concept of having the exposed

       8        brick walls.

       9             And, unfortunately, I didn't get anything

      10        back that we could really use in this -- in this

      11        scenario.  I mean, they -- they ranged

      12        everything from, you know, absolutely not, you

      13        need to maintain it, to, if it's gone, you

      14        should put it back.

      15             So, you know, that was of no service.  I

      16        did try as far as to see if there's -- had been

      17        somebody else that had kind of bridged that gap.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  I also want to comment that

      19        the applicant has said that there is mold and

      20        crumbling stucco.  That's obviously capable of

      21        being fixed under the standards without losing

      22        your tax credit.  It just would require that you

      23        replace in kind.  So you remove deteriorated

      24        where necessary and replace as it used to be.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further comments or
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       1        discussion?

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, that

       3        actually -- the comments by Ms. Mansfield are in

       4        the -- the Preservation Brief Number 18, where

       5        it says, you know, if the plaster is too

       6        deteriorated to save, the walls and ceilings are

       7        not highly ornamentated, gypsum board may be an

       8        acceptable replacement material.

       9             So, I mean, you could technically go back.

      10        It would just -- it's still not going to have

      11        the exposed brick look is what they're

      12        suggesting or stating.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And that's important to

      14        clarify for you.  There's probably less

      15        expensive ways to create the look without a full

      16        (inaudible) application.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'm going to close

      18        the public hearing.

      19             Any further conversation?

      20             MR. FRILEY:  Well, hold on.  I believe the

      21        applicant was coming up to address my earlier

      22        questions, so I think it's fair for her to --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead.  Come on.

      24             (Ms. Medina approaches the podium.)

      25             MS. MEDINA:  Since we did not hear back
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       1        from the Planning and Development office on this

       2        regard, it was -- the application was submitted

       3        for this in March and we continued to remove the

       4        damaged stucco of the home.

       5             So, at this point, the amount of plaster

       6        that remains on this property is probably maybe

       7        10 percent.  We did remove -- we did leave

       8        everything that had a decorative aspect to it.

       9        So, like Mr. McEachin was saying, there's a part

      10        that has kind of like -- it's -- looks like

      11        concrete block is what it's designed in the

      12        stucco.  We retained that.  We retained the rear

      13        stairwell, which is stucco, and it's kind of got

      14        a curve where I guess instead of bar for a

      15        stairwell, it's got a curved niche.

      16             We did retain the areas that had any kind

      17        of detail that were -- was a decorative finish

      18        or detail to it.  But other than that, I mean,

      19        it was falling off the wall.  And if you just

      20        brushed your hand against it, I mean, it

      21        would -- the stuff would fall off.  So it was

      22        definitely in a state of ill-repair.

      23             And all around the windows was falling out

      24        from where the windows had been replaced but not

      25        properly sealed, so there's water seepage coming
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       1        in through the windows.

       2             MR. FRILEY:  So just to clarify, are you

       3        saying that there's 10 to 15 percent left?

       4             MS. MEDINA:  Yes.

       5             MR. FRILEY:  The rest has already been

       6        removed?

       7             MS. MEDINA:  Yes.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any further

       9        discussion?

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I make a

      11        motion to deny the application for the reasons

      12        in the staff report.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a motion.

      14             Do I hear a second?

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second that.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a motion and a

      17        second.

      18             All those in favor, aye.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Aye.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

      22             MR. MOORE:  Nay.

      23             MS. SIMON:  Nay.

      24             MR. FRILEY:  Nay.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can we get a count on that?
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       1             Those for the motion, which would actually

       2        deny the removal, raise your hands so we can get

       3        a count.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you want the ayes?

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  (Indicating.)

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Indicating.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  And those that are against

       8        the motion to --

       9             MR. MOORE:  (Indicating.)

      10             MR. FRILEY:  (Indicating.)

      11             MS. SIMON:  (Indicating.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  There are three.

      13             (Discussion held off the record.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  I didn't think I could vote

      15        as the chairman.

      16             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  Yes, you can vote.  You

      17        just can't make a motion.

      18             I didn't hear the motion.  Is the motion to

      19        approve or to deny?

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Deny.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  The motion was to deny in

      22        accordance with staff's recommendation.

      23             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So you can vote as the

      24        chair.

      25             So we have six --
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you have three and three.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Three and three.  So the motion

       3        fails for denial.  So someone other than the

       4        individual who made the original motion to deny

       5        can make a motion to approve and get a second,

       6        if they want to do that.

       7             But, at this juncture, the motion to deny

       8        fails due to the tie.  And you know what happens

       9        if you have a tie.  But, yeah, the bylaws state

      10        that if there's another motion and it fails

      11        again, then you have to defer this like we did

      12        with the church, and so we have to come back

      13        again.

      14             MR. FRILEY:  What if there's no second

      15        motion?  What's the status of her -- of what

      16        happens?

      17             MS. SHAW:  The denial, it fails.

      18             MR. FRILEY:  Right.  So what if nothing

      19        happens?  What if we don't do anything else?

      20             MS. SHAW:  I think you still have to defer

      21        it.  I think you still have to defer it, but let

      22        me consult the bylaws real quick.

      23             MR. MOORE:  Doesn't a tie go to the

      24        runner?

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Which runner?
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       1             MS. SHAW:  The motion fails for denial and

       2        so, therefore, it would --

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Where does that leave

       4        us?

       5             MS. SHAW:  Pretty much --

       6             MR. WELLS:  If you had a motion to approve,

       7        you wouldn't defer it.

       8             MS. SHAW:  Yes, you would defer it if you

       9        had a motion to approve it.  And if it was a tie

      10        vote, then we would defer it by virtue of the

      11        bylaws, whoever stated that.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, how do you --

      13             MS. SHAW:  And perhaps maybe you'd want to

      14        make sure people do not speak out of order, you

      15        know, unless they're called to amend.

      16             But can we just consult --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So that's why.  I was

      18        going to say it's practical, but how do you keep

      19        it just from definitely going to a tie?

      20             MR. MOORE:  I'm going to have to change the

      21        vote.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, so we need -- we're

      24        missing --

      25             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  I have it, Mr. Chairman.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Are these the actual

       3        percentages?

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Quiet, please, so

       5        we --

       6             MS. SHAW:  This is under -- your bylaws,

       7        Part 6, Subsection 4, Tie Vote:  "In the event

       8        of a tie vote, the item shall be deferred until

       9        the next meeting.  At the following meeting, the

      10        item shall be taken up again and revoted for the

      11        second time.  If a tie vote occurs on the second

      12        ballot as well, the item fails."

      13             So, at this juncture, I need to restate

      14        that it fails, but you still need to defer it.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  So there doesn't need to be a

      17        second motion?

      18             MS. SHAW:  No, there doesn't.

      19             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.

      20             MS. SHAW:  Sorry.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Therefore, hearing

      22        from the City attorney, we will defer this item

      23        until the next meeting for another vote.

      24             Okay.  Moving on to item 2 of the

      25        certificates of appropriateness, work in
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       1        violation, COA-10-418, 1650 North Laura Street.

       2             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This application is

       3        for -- this application is for the construction

       4        after the fact of a two-foot retaining wall and

       5        I believe a total of 15 columns and a

       6        wrought-iron fence that is in between the

       7        columns at 1650 North Laura Street.

       8             The fence measures -- or, actually, I'm

       9        sorry.  The columns measure six feet from the

      10        ground up to the top and are slightly set back

      11        from the sidewalk.  So they are not actually

      12        touching the historic fabric that's up -- well,

      13        it's not historic fabric, they're previously

      14        replaced, but it does not tie into the structure

      15        anywhere.

      16             The Florida master site file does show a

      17        two-foot retaining wall with columns, but staff

      18        photos that are -- that we had on file did not

      19        show that it was existing prior to the

      20        applicant's initiation of this.

      21             There were remnants of it, rubble pieces

      22        literally sitting all over the yard, but there

      23        was not an actual retaining wall intact.  So

      24        there is precedence for a two-foot retaining

      25        wall with columns, although this would be
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       1        considered an interpretation of that.  It is not

       2        uncommon that we approve six-foot fences,

       3        wrought-iron-style, picket fences for the front

       4        yard.

       5             In Springfield, the applicant was approved

       6        for a six-foot wrought-iron fence, but he saw

       7        something down the street.  And there are a

       8        number of them.  I drove around the area, went

       9        with him and went by myself later around this

      10        entire side of Springfield, and there are a

      11        number of them that are six feet with the

      12        retaining wall and columns and whatnot.  So it

      13        is not necessarily out of character for the

      14        area.

      15             The house is 5,000 square feet, so -- it's

      16        three stories tall.  Two stories with a full

      17        attic.  And so it is in keeping with the massing

      18        and style.  The existing structure has --

      19        actually, it's here if I go back.

      20             It has the rusticated block foundation and

      21        cheek walls, and the applicant found something

      22        similar to split face and painted it to

      23        replicate the structure.

      24             So it is, like I said, not out of keeping

      25        with the massing or style.  It would have been
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       1        approved by the district design regulations.

       2        But instead of coming back to staff to amend his

       3        application and add some columns, he went

       4        forward with the work without discussing it with

       5        staff.

       6             So we are recommending approval without any

       7        conditions.  Like I said, it meets the district

       8        design regulations and the fencing standards.

       9        The only thing that's not up in this picture

      10        that you -- that he has not done yet is there's

      11        a gate that is proposed for right here

      12        (indicating).

      13             Part of the reason for this fence is that

      14        there is a safety issue.  He did have a -- at

      15        least one that I was talking to him about -- a

      16        bum or homeless person, somebody in the

      17        neighborhood that was walking around that was

      18        sleeping on his front porch, wandering around

      19        his property because it was open.  So he was

      20        looking to secure his property as he does have a

      21        young child.  So that is part of the reasoning

      22        for the fence.

      23             If you have any questions, be more than

      24        happy to answer them.

      25             MS. SIMON:  I have a question for staff.
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       1             How do you guys feel about the uneven

       2        spacing between the columns?

       3             MS. PAULL:  There is nothing in the

       4        district design regulations or fencing

       5        supplement that actually addresses that.  We are

       6        looking to address that later, actually, under

       7        design issues on the agenda as something to go

       8        forward, but it's nothing that's been specified

       9        actually before.

      10             MS. SIMON:  And just as you stated, the

      11        retaining wall with columns, and the columns

      12        are -- it looks maybe six inches.  It's two

      13        foot.  If you're saying it's a two-foot wall

      14        there, they're two-foot columns, maybe

      15        two-foot-six --

      16             I have a very similar house, just as an

      17        example, 5,000 square feet, the same thing, and

      18        I have the two-foot retaining wall with the

      19        short columns with the cap on it, not the tall

      20        columns.

      21             So just wanted -- you were talking about

      22        the massing --

      23             MS. PAULL:  It's an interpretation.  It's

      24        an interpretation of that type of smaller

      25        retaining wall.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  What about the number of

       2        columns on the side elevation?  It seems like --

       3             MS. PAULL:  There are ten, I believe, that

       4        go down that elevation.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  What's the measurement

       6        between columns?

       7             MS. PAULL:  There's a site plan in your

       8        packet.  I -- they range from about six to

       9        twelve feet.  It's right here (indicating).  It

      10        looks like this (indicating).  It's the first

      11        thing after the COA.

      12             And just so you know, this is actually

      13        wrought-iron fencing.  It is not aluminum.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And this house actually

      15        looks like it's got a pretty high first floor

      16        plate line.  So, I mean, it's sitting up so high

      17        that the height of those columns doesn't bother

      18        me.

      19             MS. PAULL:  The applicant may be able to

      20        tell you how many steps, but you can see the

      21        steps right here (indicating).  There are a

      22        number of steps up to the structure.

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  What's the current fee for

      24        a COA application on a violation?

      25             MS. PAULL:  $200.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  And the applicant had to

       2        pay that because it was in violation?

       3             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Open it up to a public

       7        hearing.

       8             Is the applicant here?

       9             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      10             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I guess I'll go first.

      11             My name is Catherine Hunt.  I live at

      12        1650 -- I mean -- excuse me, 1644 Laura Street,

      13        next door to the property here we're about to

      14        discuss.

      15             MS. SHAW:  Excuse me.  Excuse me, through

      16        the Chair, is the applicant here?

      17             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes, I'm here.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  He's right there.

      19             MS. HUNT:  Does he go first?

      20             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  I think that the

      21        applicant needs to go first.

      22             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I wasn't going to speak,

      24        but since I have to, I guess.

      25             First of all -- first off --
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       1             MS. PAULL:  You have to state your name and

       2        address and be sworn in, please.

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Tyrone Stringfield, 1650

       4        North Laura Street, 32206, Jacksonville,

       5        Florida.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Sir, you don't have to

       7        speak.  You can just make yourself available for

       8        questions.  It's up to you.

       9             MR. STRINGFIELD:  Yeah.  I mean, I'll just

      10        answer your questions.  I mean, I did that for

      11        the security of my family.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Get sworn in real quick,

      13        first, and then --

      14             MR. STRINGFIELD:  I just did.

      15             Oh, I do.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  One second.

      17             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      18        testimony you are about to give will be the

      19        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      20        truth?

      21             MR. STRINGFIELD:  So help me God.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      23             MR. STRINGFIELD:  Well, the reason why I

      24        did is due to the fact that, like she stated,

      25        there was a guy sleeping on my porch.  And one
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       1        night I come home about 8:00 or 9:00, I found a

       2        big green duffle bag in the corner over there by

       3        that -- by that left column.

       4             And then one day I had to call the police

       5        because some guy came up on my porch and was

       6        messing with my daughter.  And I just like --

       7        you know, paid too much money to go through all

       8        this foolishness with this right here.  Before I

       9        go to prison, someone mess with my daughter, I'd

      10        just build -- I would just build a fence and

      11        secure -- and secure it.  I saw a house on Laura

      12        Street that I really liked.  It was very nice

      13        looking, so I --

      14             After I left the COA from doing that, I saw

      15        her house -- or her or he.  I don't know who

      16        it -- who it was.  But it was very nice and I

      17        liked it.  So I was like, okay, well, I'll do

      18        the same thing.  But the difference is I had my

      19        fence custom made.  I don't have any aluminum

      20        fencing.  It's all custom.  I just -- you know,

      21        and there's numerous houses around there like

      22        that.  I mean, they're just as nice as mine.

      23             I paid a lot of money for it, so -- you

      24        know, to make the area look nicer.  I mean, and

      25        there's other houses around there that people
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       1        aren't doing anything with.  I just find it

       2        just -- you know, I just can't believe that I'm

       3        here because I'm trying to do something to make

       4        the neighborhood look a lot better and -- you

       5        know, and keep up with the historic stuff that

       6        you guys have going on.

       7             And I had those bricks imported for the --

       8        so I spent a lot of money on the brick.  I

       9        didn't put just cinder block, you know.  I

      10        did -- I did everything I could to do it the

      11        right way.  Had a company come out and do it,

      12        very professional.  Had a company come out,

      13        custom make my wrought-iron fence and --

      14             So I don't know what else I can do other

      15        than try and protect my family, and that's

      16        that.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Now you can speak.

      18             (Ms. Hunt approaches the podium.)

      19             MS. HUNT:  Thank you.

      20             Thank you, Tyrone.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Did you fill out a blue

      22        card, by the way?

      23             MS. HUNT:  Yes.  It's already up here.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      25             MS. HUNT:  I'm Catherine Hunt.  I live at
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       1        1644 Laura Street, 32206, and I do.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       3        testimony you are about to give will be the

       4        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       5        truth?

       6             MS. HUNT:  I do.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             MS. HUNT:  First I would like to say that

       9        I've lived in Springfield since '96.  My

      10        daughter lives next door to the property.  I

      11        live with her now.  She bought that property

      12        20 years ago.

      13             So, in fact, I've had a lot of connections

      14        to this corner.  And the previous owner of this

      15        house was very undesirable, to say the least.

      16        The garbage was piled up all over the porch, in

      17        the back, in the front, out in the street.

      18             The small retaining wall that was there was

      19        falling apart and it was probably built when the

      20        house was built 100 years ago.  And it was

      21        terribly neglected.  In fact, it was so bad

      22        there were rats this long (indicating) running

      23        all over the property.

      24             And so when finally the house was

      25        foreclosed on, everyone in the neighborhood was
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       1        glad of that.  You know, it's a terrible thing

       2        that he lost his home, but he did not maintain

       3        it.

       4             This young man, Tyrone, and his wife bought

       5        the house two years ago.  And from the very

       6        beginning, he started working on the house, had

       7        a contractor come in, do all this work.  And

       8        then he did the outside.  They moved in.  And

       9        then recently, while I was in Connecticut, he

      10        had this fence put up and --

      11             But I would like to say that this house is

      12        one of the more elegant houses of Springfield.

      13        I think, Lisa, you know that.  You've lived

      14        there a long time, too.

      15             But this is one of the most elegant houses

      16        in the area.  And to see that it has been

      17        lovingly restored the way he has and with the

      18        good taste that he has -- he's got great taste.

      19             To go into this house is like going into a

      20        mansion.  I've never seen anything -- I've been

      21        to a lot of tours in Springfield, but this one

      22        needs to be on one of the tours.  It's just

      23        fabulous inside and out.

      24             So that's all I can say about Tyrone and

      25        the corner there.  It has improved 1,000 percent
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       1        since he bought that property.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you are in support of the

       3        wall?

       4             MS. HUNT:  Absolutely.  My daughter is.

       5        Everyone in the neighborhood is.  As far as I

       6        know, everyone is in favor of this.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Great.  Thank you.

       8             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, I have a

       9        quick question to ask you before you sit down.

      10             Is your daughter's name Cathy Campbell?

      11             MS. HUNT:  Yes.

      12             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, we did get an e-mail from

      13        her in support --

      14             MS. HUNT:  Right, yes.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MS. PAULL:  -- just for the record.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      18             MS. HUNT:  Thank you.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, also for the

      20        record, we received a letter e-mailed to us this

      21        morning from the president of SPAR, Mr. Claude

      22        Moulton, that I will read into the record.

      23             He addressed it to Mr. McEachin.  He said:

      24             "Dear Mr. McEachin, the 1st of July, the

      25        SPAR office was informed that construction on a
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       1        fence had begun without a COA.  It is our

       2        understanding that the fence was cited by

       3        Martin Kennelly and the owner did acquire a COA

       4        on July 7th for a six-foot metal fence.

       5             "The fence continued under construction,

       6        however, with block and very large masonry

       7        columns which exceed even the six-foot approval

       8        metal fence height.

       9             "SPAR's Design Review Committee met on

      10        July 13th, and upon review of the application,

      11        it was the committee's unanimous opinion that

      12        the owner was entirely in violation of the COA

      13        process and had not adhered to the intent of the

      14        historic guidelines.

      15             "As this property is a corner lot, the

      16        number of columns, their width, their height do

      17        negatively affect neighboring streetscapes.

      18        This property was cited twice by Martin Kennelly

      19        and both stop work orders were ignored.

      20             "The SPAR Council believes that approval of

      21        a nonconforming fence as it stands should be

      22        denied and the owner fined for not complying

      23        with the COA process and adhering to what was

      24        presented in the original approved COA.

      25             "Thank you for your consideration of our
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       1        opinions.

       2             "Sincerely, Claude Moulton, president,

       3        SPAR Council."

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anyone else?

       5             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

       6             MS. BOYDSTON:  I want share some pictures.

       7        I think you might have them in your packet, but

       8        our copier is better than you guys.

       9             First I want to commend this owner.  I hear

      10        the best too, and I think it's really a

      11        beautiful structure and the quality of the

      12        construction of that fencing is amazing.

      13             So whoever he contracted, we need their

      14        number because they did a great job.  Okay?  And

      15        I do only want -- I've had a lot of

      16        conversations with Joel about this as well and

      17        Lisa and that there have not been any policies

      18        concerning the width of the columns.  Okay?

      19             So I want you to preface all this that I

      20        know that we're going to work through this

      21        case.  And so we don't want to have any bad

      22        feelings, but we do want to address some of the

      23        issues as our responsibility with looking --

      24        working with the process.

      25             The Design Review Committee, when we looked
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       1        at it, it was under construction.  And so -- and

       2        our understanding was that there was a stop work

       3        order and that the contractors never stopped.

       4        And that's, you know, probably communication

       5        needs to be better with the HPC office with the

       6        contractors.

       7             The comment that was made to someone who

       8        spoke -- oh, Martin Kennelly.  I spoke to Martin

       9        Kennelly.  When he cited the workers, they said,

      10        Well, we answer to the owner, or, We're working

      11        for the owner.  And that's reasonable.  But then

      12        where's the education for the contractors to

      13        know they're accountable, I think, in the

      14        process?  They should be.

      15             So that's what we heard from Martin

      16        Kennelly, that, you know, the workers never

      17        stopped.  And even though the COA was applied

      18        for, then it didn't -- the work didn't comply

      19        with the COA.

      20             But back to the issue of the photo I've

      21        just given you.  If you see that, yes, there is

      22        clear evidence of that two-foot kneewall and the

      23        corner posts are very short.  And so, though the

      24        original application was for the six-foot metal

      25        fence, it's only specific to Springfield the
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       1        six-foot fence is administratively allowed.  And

       2        my understanding is that that six foot is

       3        because of the perception or belief that it's

       4        not as safe in Springfield.

       5             This is a safety issue for this gentleman,

       6        so, you know, I think the six foot -- and we in

       7        the Design Review agreed six-foot metal all the

       8        way around, you know, would have been acceptable

       9        because of that exception already allowed in

      10        Springfield.

      11             And it is the issue of the columns on the

      12        side, that if you go around the side

      13        elevation -- if you could show that side

      14        elevation -- that the number of them -- there

      15        are so many of them and the columns are so wide.

      16             The other thing, the factor that we've

      17        heard is that -- by people walking by, that the

      18        columns aren't -- the columns are higher than

      19        six foot and then add the cap on top of that.

      20        And they're beautiful lanterns, too, by the way,

      21        they're now on top of those columns.

      22             So we're back to the Design Review's

      23        opinion was -- really our recommendation was

      24        that it -- lower the columns, because the number

      25        of them on the side, that they be lowered to
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       1        four feet.  Not likely you guys are going to

       2        vote that, but we do want to address that he

       3        use --

       4             The applicant used the explanation of other

       5        people in the neighborhood that have that

       6        fence.  Well, now, with this fence, there will

       7        be more people that will come forward and say,

       8        "Well, we can do this type of fence."

       9             And maybe that's okay.  Then let's put that

      10        in the -- you know, in the guidelines.  But we

      11        are, I believe, going to address the column size

      12        today; is that correct, at the end of the

      13        meeting?

      14             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, yes, the

      15        column size and the width between the columns.

      16             MS. BOYDSTON:  Which won't apply to you, by

      17        the way.

      18             MS. PAULL:  Right.  Right.  We're not going

      19        to do it retroactively.

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  Right.

      21             MS. PAULL:  It's more something going

      22        forward, that we have a standard.

      23             MS. BOYDSTON:  So that's -- just want to

      24        put out there that the process, too, was the

      25        issue is that there were two violations for the
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       1        COA.  And we need to work on having better

       2        communication and following the process because

       3        other people will hear -- we'll just do what you

       4        think is right and then we'll go with the

       5        process, but -- so that's my recommendation.

       6             MS. SIMON:  I think -- well, I would just

       7        say that's the issue I have.  And the house is

       8        beautiful.  Thank you for restoring the house.

       9        The house is beautiful.

      10             But we're dealing with these issues month

      11        after month after month, where people come in

      12        and they don't follow the COA and they just do

      13        whatever they want.  And then we're having -- we

      14        have multiple people come in and have pictures

      15        all around the neighborhood.  Well, this person

      16        has it and this person has it and this person

      17        has it, and it just never ends.  I mean, it's

      18        just -- the guid- -- there's no point of us even

      19        being here, having guidelines at that point.

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  And, I'm sorry, I keep

      21        bringing it up and I don't get to it, and that

      22        was that the recommendation by the Design Review

      23        was to lower the fence to four feet.  If you

      24        were going to have that many columns -- I know I

      25        said I want to be sure that was clear, but I
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       1        also wanted to draw attention to -- it is on a

       2        corner lot, so the fact the six foot is allowed

       3        would -- on the side is an exception because

       4        it's six foot on -- you know, if it was a

       5        metal.

       6             And if you see that gentleman walking by, I

       7        mean, these -- you're not going to see as much

       8        of the house, you know, with the structure.  And

       9        I know it's not going to be taken down, but I

      10        just wanted to -- for the future reference, for

      11        future time.

      12             Thank you.

      13             (Mr. Stringfield approaches the podium.)

      14             MR. STRINGFIELD:  First off, thank you for

      15        liking the fence.  Second of all, the reason why

      16        so many columns is that the house is massive.  I

      17        have a corner lot.  I don't have a house that

      18        sits between other homes.

      19             Had I maybe shortened maybe the length,

      20        then, you know, it probably wouldn't have -- it

      21        probably wouldn't have looked right.

      22             If you look at it, I mean, those columns

      23        are exactly like -- between the windows,

      24        everything is spaced out.  I mean, I drew this

      25        thing with my head and -- I mean, you look at
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       1        it -- and another thing, the columns are six

       2        feet because I made sure that they were

       3        six feet.

       4             I had to have the caps custom made to put

       5        on top, so that made -- the cap are two inches.

       6        They're two by two, so -- and the caps are,

       7        according to what's on my front porch -- if you

       8        can turn it and just look at the caps on the

       9        front porch, everything was done exactly how the

      10        house was 100 years ago.

      11             So the columns are six foot.  So you can

      12        get your tape measure and go and measure them.

      13        They are six foot.  And the -- the caps are two

      14        by two, and that's based on what's on my front

      15        porch, because my front porch caps are two by

      16        two, or whatever they are, that's what the caps

      17        are on the columns.

      18             And by being a corner lot, you can't put

      19        four columns on there and say, well, okay.  You

      20        can't do that.  You got to do it right if you're

      21        going to do it and do it with class.  And that's

      22        what I caught myself doing.

      23             Thanks.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  How high is the wrought-iron

      25        portion?
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       1             MR. STRINGFIELD:  It's four foot.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  The -- the retaining walls

       3        are two feet and with the four-foot panel set in

       4        between.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  And we verified that they

       6        are indeed two feet and four foot.

       7             MS. PAULL:  I'll be completely honest, I

       8        did not go out there with a tape measure, but

       9        I'd be more than happy to.  I mean, they're not

      10        too much taller than me when I'm in heels, and

      11        I'm only five-foot-five.  So they have to be

      12        relatively close to six feet, but I will go

      13        measure if you would like.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was just curious if

      15        anybody had measured them.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Sam is our human measuring

      17        post.  She's used herself before.

      18             MR. MOORE:  She has to change her hair

      19        color every time when she does that.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I mean, those

      21        dimensions go -- if it's six feet to the top of

      22        those spindles, then the cap looks like it's up

      23        above that.  So the caps are at six-two or

      24        six-three.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, that's to clear it.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It looks consistent with

       2        that.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, let me close the

       4        public hearing.

       5             Is there anyone else who wants to speak on

       6        this issue?

       7             (Mr. Dare approaches the podium.)

       8             MR. DARE:  Stephen Dare again.

       9             I live right down the block from this.  The

      10        house is grand the way that it was.  And I'm

      11        sure, Lisa, you have watched, just as we have,

      12        that house go through so many, like, wonderful

      13        renovations until it's in its present state.

      14             The fencing around it takes it from grand

      15        and makes it stately.  It's beautiful, it's a

      16        gorgeous addition to the neighborhood, and it's

      17        something really that adds to the fabric of the

      18        neighborhood rather than subtracts.  And really

      19        we could use a whole much more like it.  It's

      20        very beautiful and I support it.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      22             I'm going to close the public hearing.

      23             Any discussion?

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  I just wanted to clarify

      25        that the fencing guidelines for other types of
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       1        fencing usually provides that the posts can be

       2        slightly higher.  Like on a wood fence, you have

       3        a six-foot panel, the posts are going to be

       4        slightly higher and that's usual, right?

       5             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  Through the Chair, the

       6        fence supplement actually states that you can

       7        have up to a foot taller on the post.  It's not

       8        typical, but you can have up to an extra foot.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm personally really

      11        disturbed by the way that the applicant did not

      12        go through the application process, especially

      13        considering that this is something I think could

      14        have been approved if he had.  And this is a

      15        consistent problem that we have, about people

      16        either not going through originally, or once

      17        having a COA, not going through the procedures

      18        to make modifications when they come up.

      19             Given my druthers, I probably would have --

      20        if it had come through in the regular COA before

      21        he built this, I probably would have also asked

      22        him to space out the side a little further, but

      23        I think that's an aesthetic thing and as it is

      24        now is something capable of being approved.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I agree with all that.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Then why don't you move --

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

       4        COA-10-418 at 1650 North Laura Street, a

       5        straight approval.

       6             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in

      10        favor, aye.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those against.

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  None.

      15             By your action, you have approved

      16        COA-10-418 at 1650 North Laura Street.

      17             MR. STRINGFIELD:  Thank you all.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Now we will move on to

      19        opinions of appropriateness.

      20             Robert E. Lee High School, new

      21        construction.

      22             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I want to

      23        announce that I've had ex-parte discussions with

      24        Mr. Dean Scott on this project.  The discussion

      25        took place, I believe, yesterday, and it was
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       1        simply a brief summary or overview about what

       2        the project was.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I'd like to

       5        disclose that I've had ex-parte communications

       6        about a retention pond.  I'm not sure if it's

       7        included in this opinion of appropriateness.

       8             MS. SHAW:  Who did you talk with?

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  With RAP.

      10             MS. SHAW:  Not with the applicant?

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Not with the applicant.

      12             MS. SHAW:  Not with the applicant.  You're

      13        fine.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Hi, Mr. Chairman.

      15             This is for an opinion of appropriateness,

      16        and I'm going to go through some pictures.  The

      17        applicant has some visuals for the draft

      18        drawings, I guess, to date, that are still in

      19        the works.

      20             But just to kind of familiarize you with

      21        the site, this is Lee High School.  This is the

      22        front of the school (indicating).  And this is

      23        just kind of showing you some of the

      24        architectural details that it has.  It's kind of

      25        a beige brick.
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       1             These are -- this is the parking area

       2        (indicating).  The school is over here.

       3             Sorry that these are a little dark.

       4             This is the school building (indicating).

       5        This is the parking area that's to the -- if

       6        you're standing at the school, to the left of

       7        the building.  And some of the plans that you'll

       8        see in the site plan show some changes to this

       9        area (indicating).

      10             And the new construction that is probably

      11        the main focus of the application is proposed

      12        for back here (indicating).  And this is the --

      13        I think -- I believe it's a noncontributing

      14        structure -- I'm not sure -- that's to the left

      15        of the site.

      16             And this is more of a close-up of that side

      17        of the school that's adjacent to the parking

      18        area going back towards where the new

      19        construction will be.

      20             And this is just looking further through

      21        (indicating).  There's a number of kind of

      22        outbuildings that are -- it's a large site.  And

      23        you'll see in the back there's kind of a very

      24        plane structure back here (indicating).  Again,

      25        this is where the new construction will be
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       1        located.

       2             And the scenes that you're seeing on the

       3        screen now are from Donald Street.  This is the

       4        street that kind of -- kind of dead ends into

       5        the school property.  There's a gate that is

       6        used to let buses in to the property from --

       7        from this angle or from this direction.

       8             And this is the structure that is next to

       9        the very plane one-story, no windows, structure

      10        that's going to be remaining, as I understand

      11        it.  And the new construction is kind of the

      12        next one over.

      13             And this is looking straight down at the

      14        school (indicating).  And this is what's across

      15        the street.  Actually, this is one in from

      16        across the street.  This house here is the one

      17        that's directly across the street, and that's

      18        the close-up of it.

      19             And, again, this is just some close-ups of

      20        the school.  And you'll see that there is a

      21        change in height of the school as it comes back

      22        here.

      23             And I guess that's pretty much it.  Just

      24        more pictures of the site.

      25             We can reference these, if you want, later
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       1        on, but it might be helpful to look at the

       2        drawings and the --

       3             Do you have the site plan as part of that?

       4             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Nods head.)

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  There should be site

       6        plan information in your packet.  And I believe

       7        the visuals he's got is what you've got, but

       8        it's just easier to view it on the screen.

       9             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      10             THE REPORTER:  I just need your name and

      11        address.

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Very well.

      13             My name is Dean Scott.  My firm is R. Dean

      14        Scott, Architect, Inc.  We're at 126 West Adams

      15        Street, Suite 602, in Jacksonville, Florida.

      16             I'm the agent for the applicant, Duval

      17        County Public Schools, for a classroom addition

      18        at Robert E. Lee High School, Number 33, on

      19        South McDuff Avenue.

      20             We are charged with designing a classroom

      21        addition for Robert E. Lee.  And this is a site

      22        plan on the screen of the school campus, and

      23        McDuff Avenue runs left and right across the

      24        top.  There's an overflow parking across McDuff

      25        now.  Our historic three-story school building
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       1        is here in the center.

       2             And our project is here (indicating) shaded

       3        in gray.  It is a three-story addition to what

       4        we call building 14, which is a 15-classroom

       5        addition that sits between the historic main

       6        building and Lee's track and football stadium.

       7             Our project will include site improvements

       8        between the addition and McDuff where they will

       9        stage their buses for dismissal and also allow

      10        buses to arrive intermittently in the morning to

      11        drop off students.

      12             After hours and for special events it will

      13        be used for automotive parking.  Lee has an

      14        unusually high bus demand.  There are 42 buses

      15        that serve the campus.  They do come

      16        intermittently in the morning and they're able

      17        to manage that flow pretty well.

      18             In the afternoon, it's crunch time when all

      19        the buses come early and stage in the parking

      20        lot here (indicating) for dismissal.

      21             So you might recall that there was a

      22        commercial property on the corner that was

      23        recently purchased and has now been demolished

      24        to make way for an enlarged area to handle these

      25        buses.
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       1             Our addition sits on the site of a building

       2        which is referred to as building number 3, which

       3        we obtained a certificate of appropriateness for

       4        recently to demolish, and that demolition is in

       5        progress right now.

       6             And our building will sit formally at the

       7        end of this reconstructed vehicle use area and

       8        sit perpendicular to the face of the historic

       9        school building that -- where the auditorium is

      10        located.  So we're creating a nice edge now to

      11        the parking area, which will work well with the

      12        existing building, we believe.

      13             Here's a close-up of that area of the site

      14        (indicating).  This indicates the striping in

      15        the parking lot that will be there for after

      16        hours and special events for automotive parking.

      17             During the school day, though, the parking

      18        use will be limited.  It will be used for buses

      19        in the morning, limited parking during the day,

      20        and then buses again for dismissal.

      21             Again, we have designed this to accommodate

      22        all 42 buses that currently serve Lee.  And our

      23        addition sits at the end of the parking lot,

      24        between the parking lot and the track and

      25        football stadium.
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       1             Here's an image that indicates how our

       2        building will relate to the existing historic

       3        main building.  This part of the building that

       4        Lisa mentioned was lower is where the auditorium

       5        is.  It's a two-story space.  The rest of the

       6        building at Lee is a three-story structure, and

       7        our building is right here on the left side

       8        (indicating).

       9             And we are -- in addition to the existing

      10        building, you can see the existing two-story

      11        building beyond there.

      12             Our building will house classrooms, a

      13        little bit of administrative space, and other

      14        support spaces for the school, as well as an

      15        elevator and some stairways which will allow for

      16        increased accessibility to the existing

      17        building.

      18             This is our building in total (indicating),

      19        and what we've -- what we're trying to do

      20        architecturally with this building is to relate

      21        to the building that we're adding to, at the

      22        same time relate to the historic three-story

      23        school building.

      24             So our building is also three stories.  We

      25        have brick treatment on the lower two stories,
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       1        and we're transitioning to stucco on the third

       2        story, just like the existing three-story

       3        building does.

       4             We have researched historic window patterns

       5        for the historic building, and we intend to

       6        replicate those in both proportion and style as

       7        best we can in the addition.  You might note

       8        that the existing windows in the historic

       9        three-story building are not the original

      10        windows, but we are trying to replicate that

      11        pattern in our addition.

      12             We have gables and shingle roofs suggested,

      13        which are similar to the roof profiles on the

      14        existing three-story building.

      15             This is the image of the building from the

      16        back and from the side (indicating).  The side

      17        faces the blank, windowless building that Lisa

      18        referred to, which the school uses for band and

      19        music.

      20             As you can see, when we get to the rear of

      21        the building, over on the left-hand side, we are

      22        using window patterns and sizes that relate

      23        to -- more to the existing building that we're

      24        adding to, rather than the historic three-story

      25        building, yet the character of the two stories
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       1        of brick and the stucco and the gable and the

       2        roof profile does prevail around the back as

       3        well.

       4             There's a little closer look there of the

       5        existing building on the left indicated in

       6        white, and then the addition -- three-story

       7        addition to the right.

       8             And that's it.  So we're here today to

       9        request an opinion of appropriateness and to get

      10        some initial comments from the commission and we

      11        will return later for a full COA.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Lisa, on the existing

      13        historic building --

      14             MR. SCOTT:  Yes, sir.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- the third floor, what is

      16        the wall finish, exterior wall finish on the

      17        existing building?

      18             MR. SCOTT:  On the existing building we

      19        have two floors of brick, and Lisa described it

      20        as a tan brick.  And it transitions to stucco on

      21        the third level, and then there's some

      22        terra-cotta detailing horizontally that

      23        separates the two.  And then there's some

      24        terra-cotta detailing above that third-story

      25        window as well with some pilasters in between.
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       1             It was important when we met with RAP that

       2        the height of the existing building was not

       3        exceeded by the height of our addition, and we

       4        have researched that and we are right now four

       5        to five feet lower with our addition.  Keep in

       6        mind that this drawing is in perspective, so

       7        what's closer to you in the drawing might look a

       8        little bit taller, but we are sensitive to that

       9        fact and attempting to keep our addition lower

      10        than the main building.

      11             And, of course, it is set further back off

      12        of McDuff than the main building as well, also

      13        in a subservient position.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I mean, I -- this

      15        is one that we just talked about.  We're not

      16        making any -- I think, you know, marrying all

      17        these different -- massing around the building,

      18        I think you've done a nice job.  I like the

      19        general three-story with the sill band to break

      20        up that massing, and you've got the two-story

      21        building behind that you're also -- so, I mean,

      22        I think all that's successful.

      23             And the scale of the openings looks

      24        reasonable.  And, you know, I think it's all

      25        going in the right direction.  And the
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       1        entries -- I'm still not completely convinced by

       2        the entry.  I like the fact that it's trying to

       3        go a little more contemporary, but --

       4             MR. SCOTT:  And by "entry," you're

       5        referring to this -- this part here

       6        (indicating), yes?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, the gable -- well,

       8        no, not -- I actually like the bottom more than

       9        the gable top for some reason.

      10             MR. SCOTT:  Yeah.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The two are not quite

      12        married up yet.

      13             MR. SCOTT:  Sure.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And, of course, it's very

      15        schematic at this point, but using the gables as

      16        a reflection of the main building, I think, is

      17        nice.

      18             MR. SCOTT:  Sure.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But maybe on that entry

      20        it's -- I'm not completely convinced, you know,

      21        by the gable in that location.  But, I mean, I

      22        think, in general, it's going in the right

      23        direction.  It's not completely historic, so it

      24        looks like a new addition, but it certainly has

      25        the scale and massing of the --
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       1             MR. SCOTT:  Yes.  Our project doesn't

       2        involve any alterations to the historic main

       3        building at all at this point, so we're

       4        completely freestanding from it.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  My comments are, it sure

       6        would have been nice, I think, to have gotten

       7        that belt course that separated the second and

       8        third floor to relate better to the belt course

       9        on the original building and maybe thicken up

      10        the mullions between the banks of the three

      11        windows to maybe better replicate the rhythm on

      12        the original building.

      13             MR. SCOTT:  The spacing?

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  And then possibly -- I kind

      15        of struggle with the glass at the gable.  You

      16        might -- you know, my eye wants something to

      17        hold up that end --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I think that's what

      19        it says.  It's having the gable up there.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- you know, in a kind of

      21        traditional fashion.

      22             MR. SCOTT:  This corner right here

      23        (indicating)?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  Just something to

      25        hold up that corner.
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       1             But if you go back to the slide before, it

       2        kind of would be nice maybe if that gable fascia

       3        in the fascia of the three stories was broken so

       4        that purposely didn't line up like what's

       5        happening on -- on the original building, where

       6        the third floor has popped up a little higher

       7        than the attic story over the auditorium area.

       8        There's a little bit of a break there that is

       9        set --

      10             MR. SCOTT:  Right there you're referring to

      11        (indicating)?

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  I mean, it doesn't

      13        have -- I don't know that it has to be that

      14        exaggerated, but it just seems like it might

      15        be --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, it might be a

      17        better approach than the gable, just to come

      18        down with it and get --

      19             MR. SCOTT:  To lower it?

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I think --

      21             You're saying kind of just step back?

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm saying lower the two

      23        sides so that it has a similar relationship

      24        to --

      25             MR. SCOTT:  Here and here (indicating).
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I thought you met lower

       2        the entry piece so that it pops down there.

       3             You know, I don't know that the sill band

       4        has to get up as high as the main building.  I

       5        think it's going to -- you're going to have the

       6        scale issue there of the kind of master and

       7        subservient structures.

       8             MR. SCOTT:  It actually -- you know, it's

       9        more related to this banding in here from the

      10        auditorium (indicating).

      11             What we're trying to do -- and I know that

      12        it's difficult if you haven't been there and

      13        experienced the classroom building that we're

      14        adding to, but it has a two-story, open, covered

      15        walkway.  It's full length.  And what we've done

      16        is we've taken that architectural treatment of

      17        those openings, and that rhythm here now is

      18        repeating around our building, around -- all the

      19        way around the back and then stopping, and so

      20        that's where this -- this form comes from with

      21        this piece in the middle to give us that same

      22        portion that exists further down the way.

      23             And then we have introduced a water table

      24        that replicates and suggests the water table on

      25        the historic three-story building which doesn't
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       1        exist further down the way.

       2             So that's part of the rationale for the

       3        forms that you see.  And, again, just --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't know that the

       5        addition that you're trying to replicate or

       6        borrow from was done as sensitively as it could

       7        have been relating to the historic building, so

       8        I don't know if that --

       9             MR. SCOTT:  I won't take offense to that

      10        since I designed it, but I was young and

      11        foolish.

      12             But, anyway, what we're trying to do is

      13        we're trying to relate primarily to the fact

      14        that we are an addition to an existing building

      15        and then also to create some nice exterior space

      16        and let these two buildings talk to each other

      17        in an interesting way.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I have no problem with

      19        the site planning or the planning of any of it,

      20        just some of those little fine-tuning details

      21        that are just --

      22             MR. SCOTT:  And that's exactly why we're

      23        here today.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- thoughts on my part.

      25        That's all.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's exactly where I

       2        am.  I'm sort of like -- I think your general

       3        approach is sound, very sound.  I think you're

       4        down to kind of working on some of those

       5        detailed areas.

       6             MR. SCOTT:  Yeah, we have these fussy

       7        school codes that we have to deal with that

       8        require a certain amount of free air openings

       9        and all the classroom spaces to equal 5 percent

      10        of the floor area.  And we don't have quite as

      11        much flexibility with the window sizes as we

      12        would like because of some of those rules that

      13        are life-safety driven, but . . .

      14             MR. FRILEY:  I just want to make a quick --

      15             MR. SCOTT:  Yes, sir.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  I think the massing -- I agree

      17        that the massing of the addition is -- it's very

      18        relative to the existing structure.  I would

      19        caution that the main building should probably

      20        get more credit for influencing the newer

      21        building, simply just based off the images that

      22        you've shown.  You've shown the existing

      23        building, and immediately I want to relate the

      24        two buildings together.

      25             Even though it's an addition onto the other
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       1        one, I'm still looking at the existing building,

       2        and I would say -- I wouldn't be too hesitant to

       3        try to go back to that existing and feel like,

       4        for lack of a better term, borrow more of the

       5        characteristics of that building versus the

       6        addition.

       7             But the massing -- I don't have a problem

       8        with the gables.  I think making that

       9        relationship to scale, I think that all works.

      10             So that's my comments.

      11             MR. SCOTT:  I understand.  And we're trying

      12        to find that proper balance, we really are, and

      13        it's not an easy problem.

      14             I do have these other -- I have these other

      15        sides of the building to deal with, and you

      16        can't see the existing building at all really

      17        from the ground level when you're at the

      18        football stadium or walking around and

      19        experiencing this building.

      20             So I'd like to have a consistency on all

      21        the sides.  And I think this side is driving us

      22        into more of a relationship to the building

      23        we're adding on to, and then as I move around to

      24        the front in those other images that we

      25        presented, you certainly -- you want to relate
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       1        it to the existing building, but I've got a

       2        building with three fronts and it's not always

       3        easy to resolve all three the way you'd like it.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Tell me a little about

       5        the overhangs, especially on the gable ends.  I

       6        think that's where it seems to really break the

       7        form with the --

       8             Can you go back to your -- or you can see a

       9        little bit there (indicating).

      10             MR. SCOTT:  Sure.  Here the overhangs would

      11        look deeper perhaps than you might think they

      12        are on the existing building.

      13             Let's see if I can find -- so the way

      14        the -- there you go.

      15             So you see we have --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So those gables do have a

      17        little bit of the overhang?

      18             MR. SCOTT:  Yes.  And, again, we're at the

      19        design/development stage, so we've got some

      20        refinement to do in our roof edge detailing, but

      21        we wouldn't get too far afield from the

      22        existing -- the existing building.  It would be

      23        our intent to be closely related there.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  I had a question.

      25             MR. SCOTT:  Yes, ma'am.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  I apologize if I missed

       2        this during your presentation, but what -- what

       3        accounts for the lack of windows on the right

       4        side of the building?

       5             MR. SCOTT:  Of this view here

       6        (indicating)?

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah.

       8             MR. SCOTT:  This is the main entrance for

       9        our addition, and we have doors here at ground

      10        level.  And this is also the elevator lobby

      11        (indicating).  There's an elevator here,

      12        elevator shaft, elevator machinery in behind it,

      13        and fire riser and main telephone room.  So

      14        that's what's happening in here.  And then this

      15        mass is the stair tower for this end of the

      16        building.

      17             The building we're adding onto was a

      18        pre-Americans-with-Disabilities-Act building, so

      19        it doesn't have an elevator in it.  There are

      20        group rest rooms only on the first floor.  So

      21        we're trying to resolve some of those

      22        accessibility concerns by having an elevator

      23        prominently located here and having our building

      24        connect over to the existing building and have

      25        proper rest rooms on the second and third
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       1        levels, et cetera.  So we have stair service

       2        spaces, elevator tower, and entrance right here

       3        (indicating).

       4             The main -- the main telephone room that

       5        just -- if that isn't a familiar term, this is

       6        where all of the technology infrastructure for

       7        the whole campus will be.  Currently, there's an

       8        inadequate main telephone room in the existing

       9        building.  You might have heard that the

      10        existing building is going to undergo a thorough

      11        renovation and remodeling effort in the next

      12        couple of years.  So that will be taken

      13        off-line.  So it's being put out here in

      14        preparation for that.  And that is just the most

      15        convenient location for it to get from here to

      16        the street where it needs to interface with that

      17        other -- you know, BellSouth and AT&T and

      18        Comcast and stuff.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So is that a one-story

      20        mass there?  Because I actually thought that was

      21        the end of your arcade coming in.

      22             MR. SCOTT:  This is the one -- this is a

      23        one-story mass in front of a three-story mass,

      24        yes.  So there's a break here in volume.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Actually, I like the
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       1        massing and I like the way you set up the third

       2        floor.  I don't have the same concerns that the

       3        architects have voiced about it because it's a

       4        newer -- it's a new building, yet I think it's

       5        compatible.

       6             But I am -- I am concerned by the lack of

       7        windows on that right side of the front since it

       8        is the front view.  It seems like if there's

       9        going to be a bunch of walls without any

      10        windows, that maybe that should be on the

      11        football field instead of by the front facing

      12        McDuff.

      13             MR. SCOTT:  Yeah, I definitely understand.

      14             We're using this element here to break up

      15        the classroom and instructional spaces from the

      16        necessary support spaces that go along with a

      17        facility like this, and --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are you interrupting that

      19        arcade back there, then, or does it wrap around

      20        it?

      21             MR. SCOTT:  The arcade on the existing

      22        building is back here (indicating), and we're

      23        building out in front of it.  And so you'll move

      24        from the covered walkway actually into

      25        conditioned space --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Inside?

       2             MR. SCOTT:  -- as we bridge over to it,

       3        yeah.  And then we're fully inside in our

       4        building interior corridors.

       5             MR. MOORE:  Is there anything you can do

       6        about Lee's football team?

       7             MR. SCOTT:  Well, funny you should mention

       8        that.  After our alma mater took their coach --

       9        I don't know.  We'll work on that.  We're going

      10        to try to give them a new field house in the

      11        next phase of work, so that will help.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I mean, I think --

      13        I think there's maybe some ways to articulate

      14        that little bump there.  I (inaudible) that.

      15        Yeah, I'm not crazy about that.

      16             The entry, if anything, I think it could go

      17        a little -- or just stay consistently

      18        contemporary.  I think right now that's where

      19        I'm a little struck between the historic gable

      20        on top of that very modern entry element, and

      21        so --

      22             MR. SCOTT:  So if I read you correctly,

      23        then you could see this eave line just sort of

      24        wrapping around with a low sloping roof behind

      25        it?
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  I mean, I know

       2        you've got your elevator in there.  I don't know

       3        if you can drop it down, but, you know, even

       4        what David was saying, maybe it drops down a

       5        couple of feet.  So you break it as a mass and

       6        have it -- I'm not sure.  You know, I'm not

       7        going to -- it's always tempting to want to.

       8             MR. SCOTT:  Yes.  Oh, sure.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Besides, it's not

      10        everybody's work, but --

      11             MR. SCOTT:  Oh, sure.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But, yeah, I'm a little

      13        concerned about that blocky corner.  I don't --

      14        I don't know if that is because of its location

      15        on campus, the absolute right place for it.  It

      16        may be.

      17             I wonder even if it was perpendicular to

      18        that, you know, turned the other way so that

      19        there was a little more of an opening --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, that's a stairwell,

      21        right, on the right?

      22             MR. SCOTT:  It is.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  On the right-hand side?

      24             MR. SCOTT:  It is a stairwell in this

      25        three-story volume, elevator equipment.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does it go all the way to

       2        the corner?

       3             MR. SCOTT:  Let's back up.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does it go to the corner?

       5             MR. SCOTT:  So the entrance is here

       6        (indicating).

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  McDuff.

       8             MR. SCOTT:  And the elevator is here

       9        (indicating).  The equipment room and fire

      10        sprinkler riser, and then the MTR, the main

      11        telephone room is here.

      12             When you get to the upper floors here

      13        (indicating), it transitions to intermediate

      14        telephone rooms or ITRs that serve all the data

      15        for each floor.  And the stairwell is right in

      16        here.

      17             And then there's a corridor that connects

      18        down here to our covered walkway (indicating).

      19        You would move through the building right here.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  So the stairwell is really

      21        on the football field side of that three-story

      22        mass thing?

      23             MR. SCOTT:  Actually, it's -- actually, the

      24        stairwell is right in the middle of that mass,

      25        yes.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was just wondering if the

       2        stair was at the outside wall, what would be

       3        preventing you from putting a window in the

       4        stair, breaking up that mass because of the

       5        stairs.

       6             MR. SCOTT:  Sure.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, we are not there.

       8             MR. SCOTT:  As you can see, the

       9        restrictions that we're trying to work between,

      10        the existing building, the track, the existing

      11        music program here, relocatable classrooms out

      12        here, so it's a difficult -- it's a difficult

      13        site.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Does that help?

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  We may have some members of

      16        the public that want to speak to this as well.

      17             MR. SCOTT:  Oh, yeah.

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  I did have a couple of

      19        questions from staff that you guys didn't

      20        cover.  You covered a couple of them.

      21             What are the proposed materials for this

      22        structure?  Have you gotten that far?

      23             MR. SCOTT:  Yes.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  And is there any brick

      25        involved?

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           211

       1             MR. SCOTT:  Yes, there is brick involved.

       2             Again, we've got brick on this building,

       3        building 14, which is a two-brick-blend of brick

       4        that is more pinkish than the existing building.

       5             Now, if you walk around the existing

       6        building, you're going to find about eight

       7        different colors of brick of all the different

       8        various projects that have gone on, you know,

       9        including the original construction, patching,

      10        the fire restoration work.  I mean, there's been

      11        a ton of work done on this building.

      12             But what we're trying to do is we're trying

      13        to take this facade right here, where the

      14        auditorium is located, and use this brick and

      15        introduce this color of brick into our water

      16        table and some other features to tie both the

      17        brick on building 14 and the historic building

      18        together.

      19             So we'll be looking at two different color

      20        brick fields, and then that works from this line

      21        down (indicating).

      22             And then up here (indicating), we have

      23        stucco, Portland cement plaster, and then we

      24        have the roof eave and then the shingle roof.

      25             Again, these parts of the lead building
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       1        have shingle roofs on it.

       2             This is a glass curtain wall as we've been

       3        discussing here at the entrance.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just a couple of other

       5        things.  The gates that are currently on Donald

       6        Street -- this is more just a side note -- if

       7        there's any interest in changing out those

       8        gates -- I think they're currently chain-link,

       9        and, technically, chain-link doesn't meet the

      10        design regulations.

      11             I just want to give you a heads-up if that

      12        becomes part of the plan, that those be

      13        replaced, then that would be some- -- that would

      14        be something that we would have to forward to

      15        the commission.  We usually deal with fencing

      16        administratively, but we would be recommending,

      17        you know, going with more of a wrought-iron-type

      18        style gate, something that you may end up having

      19        to deal with in the future and --

      20             MR. SCOTT:  Those are the gates right there

      21        (indicating).

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.  And we did get a

      23        copy of some of the notes that went back between

      24        RAP and you, and there was a reference to a

      25        buffer, and I wasn't quite sure --
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       1             MR. SCOTT:  That's along the property line

       2        here (indicating), separating our new improved

       3        vehicle use area from these residential

       4        properties.

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  So is that ten feet wide

       6        there?

       7             MR. SCOTT:  We tend to respect the buffer

       8        requirement there.  We've set that up as ten

       9        feet.  And there is a residence right here

      10        (indicating), which you indicated in your

      11        photographs, and I think that's a commercial

      12        property actually here.

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  And I know that you talked

      14        about the height, but we were -- you have a copy

      15        of the original drawings of this building,

      16        correct?

      17             MR. SCOTT:  We do, yes.

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  So, I mean, we -- we would

      19        like to -- well, we'd love to get copies of

      20        those for our files, but that would be something

      21        that we would be interested in seeing, what --

      22        what heights are showing up on those.  I know

      23        that you were -- you were talking about

      24        verifying stuff in the field.  And in addition

      25        to that, we'd like to kind of see what the plans
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       1        say.

       2             And you answered the thing about the solid

       3        walls.  And our -- we had some concerns as far

       4        as the glass feature not really meshing well,

       5        but it sounds like you've got some good ideas as

       6        far as how to maybe address that a little bit.

       7             I will say that there are some criteria

       8        that we deal with when it comes to new

       9        construction.  And of all the things that kind

      10        of came up, the proportion of openings,

      11        specifically the windows in that one section is

      12        probably going to be the biggest thing that we

      13        have to kind of struggle with as far as

      14        reviewing this application because we look to

      15        see -- you know, to look for those rhythms and

      16        big blank wall spaces -- I mean, you are

      17        breaking it up, but that's one of the things

      18        that we would be looking at.

      19             And I think that was it.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             MR. SCOTT:  Thank you.

      22             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      23             MS. GODWIN:  RAP had some comments.

      24             We had sent some notes and it's part of

      25        your packet.  It's two pages of notes that we
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       1        sent to the architect after our Design Review

       2        meeting.  I'm not going to read those to you,

       3        but they're part of the public record already,

       4        and you guys have already touched on a lot of

       5        the things that we touched on in our meeting.

       6             I think -- you know, obviously we're

       7        dealing with three different sides of a

       8        building, but the one that we care about most is

       9        the one that's visible from the street, so --

      10        and you guys have said pretty much the same

      11        thing.  So I think if -- if that's something

      12        that can be dealt with, that the architect can

      13        try and -- try and figure out a solution for,

      14        we'd be really happy with that.

      15             I won't -- I do want to say that -- you

      16        know, that they've been really good working with

      17        us, you know, taking feedback.  And these new

      18        drawings are different than what we originally

      19        saw, so they've already altered some of that.

      20             The one thing that we didn't discuss is

      21        the -- is the lot.  Obviously, that's sort of

      22        not as important right now to you as the new

      23        construction, but I don't know if -- I can't

      24        remember who-all was on the commission when Lee

      25        developed the lot across the street, but I don't
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       1        know if you remember, that sort of came up,

       2        after-the-fact COA, and we had, you know, this

       3        issue with these lights that were like you'd see

       4        in the Target parking lot, but they had already

       5        ordered them.  And, you know, I just -- you

       6        know, I think that we need to make sure that --

       7        that they understand the sensitivity of those

       8        little details when it comes to the parking

       9        development, meeting landscaping requirements

      10        because it's a lot of new asphalt, so that it

      11        breaks up that -- you know, that visual of -- of

      12        all that new -- new concrete.

      13             So I just wanted to bring that up.  It

      14        wasn't really discussed.

      15             Thank you.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      17             Any other comments?  Any other discussion?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  We don't need to vote on

      20        it?

      21             MS. SHAW:  No, no, no.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  So did you get enough to

      23        take away?

      24             MR. SCOTT:  I did.

      25             I'd like to thank Joel and Lisa for their
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       1        help and thank the commission members for their

       2        input, and thanks to Carmen and the good folks

       3        at RAP for their assistance as well.

       4             And we will be working on the design for

       5        the next few weeks, and we'll be back for a

       6        certificate of appropriateness in the near

       7        future.

       8             Thank you.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Can we take a quick break?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll take a

      11        ten-minute break.

      12             (Brief recess.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to reconvene

      14        with this item, which is 3944 McGirts

      15        Boulevard.  And, after that, we're going to move

      16        up the discussion about the condemned

      17        properties.

      18             When we get to that point, I would like to

      19        restrict comments to about three minutes each.

      20        And, in addition, if we could have one person

      21        speak for the group, I don't need 12 people

      22        saying the exact same thing.  This is not a

      23        numbers thing.  We just want your opinion.  And

      24        if you could express it -- one or two people

      25        express the nature of the group, that would be
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       1        helpful.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  We've waited a long time.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  I know, and we're moving you

       4        up.

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  We all want to be heard.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  You can cut it to a

       8        minute and a half, please.  How's that?

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's move on.

      10             Go ahead.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  I just got one

      12        comment.  This is deja vu is what this is.  This

      13        is probably the fourth house from the Ortega

      14        historic district that has come before us.  It's

      15        been about one each month, and every one of

      16        them, of course, is not terribly grand as you

      17        can see.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  Is it the same --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry?

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Is it the same applicant?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Same demolition contractor,

      22        I believe.  I think Mr. Lockwood is the

      23        contractor.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  He's not on this one.

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  He is not?
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       1             I stand corrected.  He is not.  I guess I

       2        just see him so much I just assumed that he

       3        was.

       4             But anyway, the same situation.  In this

       5        particular case, though, the house is -- a buyer

       6        is interested in buying this property.  It's on

       7        a beautiful lot.  It's on McGirts Creek.

       8        They're basically not intending, if they

       9        purchase the home, to go out and demolish it.

      10        They just want to be able to have that

      11        possibility exist to remove this home if they

      12        want to and then to do it.

      13             Again, it does have the age.  It seems to

      14        be well-intact.  It doesn't -- it doesn't have

      15        any evidence of major deterioration.  I was told

      16        by the owner -- he called me, matter of fact,

      17        after he received our report, and he basically

      18        said that his family bought the house in 1965.

      19        He stated on the record that his -- well, not on

      20        record.  He stated to me that his mother told

      21        him the house was actually moved from South

      22        Jacksonville.  It was a house associated with a

      23        mill.  I don't know whether he's talking about a

      24        sawmill or what.  That actually was not original

      25        to the building -- or to the site.
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       1             We don't know that for certain.  But, even

       2        if we accept that it was on this site

       3        originally, it only meets two standards in our

       4        interpretation.  And to overcome this threshold

       5        of owner objection, it would have to meet four

       6        standards, so we're sort of back in the same

       7        situation.

       8             I did discuss this with a gentleman

       9        associated with Ortega Preservation Society, and

      10        he understands it.  I guess they just don't know

      11        exactly -- I mean, they know what to do.  I

      12        don't think they feel like they have

      13        organizational strength to go forward with any

      14        kind of local district designation.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How long is this order?

      16        Is it indefinite?

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So could he sell it with

      19        the property?

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  But basically all you're --

      21        it's a demolition delay.  So essentially what

      22        the commission is doing is deciding is it

      23        important enough that you would want to sponsor

      24        a landmark designation because there's no

      25        protection for it other than the demolition
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       1        delay.  They get the demolition if there's not

       2        something that -- within that delayed time

       3        period prompts a protection, and the only thing

       4        that that would really be is if somebody wanted

       5        to take it to the level of sponsoring the

       6        landmark designation.

       7             So by taking no action, the demolition

       8        permit goes through and --

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  You have to take an action.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  They do?

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's not what he said.

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  You can check with her.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let's say it is

      15        approved --

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  If the --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- it goes to the owner

      18        or it goes to the property?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry.  If the

      20        commission denies the demolition, the owner can

      21        appeal that to City Council, but the commission

      22        would have to -- would have to show how it met

      23        the standards.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  My question was more

      25        like -- I think we're going to have to approve
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       1        it because you're telling us we don't have the

       2        criteria to --

       3             Can you answer that?  Is it approved on --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, that's what --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, you're looking it up.

       6             MS. SHAW:  What's the question?  What's

       7        going on?

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is -- the approval for

       9        demolition, does it attach to this property or

      10        does it go to this owner?

      11             MS. SHAW:  It should attach to both -- the

      12        property owner, because it's in the name of the

      13        property owner and the street address.

      14             When I prepare the order --

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  What she's asking is that

      16        one year from now, can they just pull a building

      17        permit because we didn't act today?

      18             MS. SHAW:  I don't have an example of my

      19        order, but it has a time line in there that, if

      20        they wanted to appeal it, they have to do that

      21        in a certain time period.  But if they don't --

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  I think what she's saying,

      23        though, if it --

      24             MS. SHAW:  I think it's -- it may be a year

      25        or five years.  I don't have a copy of my order
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       1        that I normally use, so -- and it does not

       2        specify it here in 320.407 how long the actual

       3        order is good for.  It just provides that you

       4        have to act within a certain amount of time.  I

       5        can continue looking through this language and

       6        then I can give you a specific time line.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  But how many times does it

       8        have to go through this demolition review?  Just

       9        once and that's it forever and ever, or is there

      10        a certain point where it would trigger the

      11        review again?

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm not sure if that's even

      13        specified in Chapter 320.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I guess I'm just

      15        wondering if this fell- -- you know, he's sort

      16        of buying it, and then he's going to turn around

      17        and sell it.  And it's like, oh, now you can

      18        demolish the property.  You have this ability.

      19        And I think he probably does -- once we approve

      20        the demolition on this address, he can do it,

      21        but that was what I was --

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Again, I'm not sure about

      23        how long this -- once they do it -- once this

      24        thing is agreed to by the commission in the

      25        final order and is submitted --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Like a zoning variance.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  -- they just, you know, go

       3        on forever or, you know, the property sells

       4        ten years from now and somebody -- you know,

       5        they have this final order and they go and

       6        demolish it without coming back through this

       7        process.

       8             I guess that's what you're asking, right?

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Nods head.)

      10             MS. SHAW:  There's no language in here,

      11        through the Chair, regarding the time limit of

      12        whether -- once the order is issued, it's pretty

      13        much silent on your question on how long it's

      14        good for.  So you could say that there is no

      15        time limit since it does not address that

      16        particular issue in the -- in the code here,

      17        so . . .

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think, Cherry, the only

      19        thing that I can think of that might change that

      20        is, you know, if Ortega decided to become a

      21        local district and they went through that

      22        process and then they go to pull a permit, I

      23        mean, I would think that it's a completely

      24        different set of standards at that point because

      25        another -- a protection has been put in place
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       1        that's different from what we're dealing with

       2        today, but until such time as that happens --

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess that's where I'm

       4        at.  There's this rash of these requests for

       5        demolition in Ortega, and I'm thinking, are they

       6        trying to jump the gun on some -- what they

       7        think is a future protection, you know, that

       8        they want to avoid?

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  There hasn't been any talk

      10        about it.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I don't know.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  There's been no talk.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I was just curious.  We

      14        can move on.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm not sure.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know we've got a lot of

      17        people that want to speak.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other --

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Public hearing?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open it for a

      23        public hearing.

      24             Is there anyone that wants to speak to this

      25        item?
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       1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I do.

       2             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

       4        please.

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Jean Bishop, 1003 3rd

       6        Street North, Jacksonville Beach, Florida

       7        32250.

       8             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       9        testimony you are about to give will be the

      10        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      11        truth?

      12             MS. BISHOP:  Yes.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      14             MS. BISHOP:  So I just want to let you know

      15        that these are people that are purchasing this

      16        house.  I'm their realtor.  They live out of

      17        state.  They love the area, they love the

      18        house.  They are just wanting to live there as a

      19        vacation home for the next five or six years

      20        until they retire.  They want the option to

      21        either renovate the house or tear it down.

      22        They're not sure what they want to do.  They

      23        want to live there for a while before they

      24        determine what they need to do with the house in

      25        order to make it liveable for them.
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       1             They've already contacted Mack Bissette

       2        from SRG Homes.  So if they were to put

       3        something in there, it would be something that

       4        would fit into the neighborhood and something

       5        that is more appropriate to the neighborhood

       6        than, say, the house next door, which is about

       7        five times the size of this one and, you know,

       8        not necessarily as nice as this area.

       9             Anyway, I just wanted to let you know, you

      10        know, they seem like they're good people.  They

      11        are not trying to come in and tear it down and

      12        put in some crazy contemporary thing.  They want

      13        to make it fit in and they want it to be a

      14        really nice place.

      15             Thank you.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      17             MS. SIMON:  Just so everyone knows, I have

      18        no knowledge of SRG talking to these people in

      19        Ortega.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else want to speak to

      21        this item?

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, the public

      24        hearing is closed.

      25             Any further discussion?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Just like I said last

       3        month, this is -- this is exactly why we need

       4        historic districts, and I really feel our hands

       5        are tied.  And it just breaks my heart because

       6        this is a cute building and I really don't

       7        understand the mentality of people moving and

       8        seeing areas and saying, "I love the area, but

       9        let me demolish this and change it."

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other comments,

      11        discussion?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can I have a motion?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think we have any

      15        ability to not approve it.

      16             I move that we approve the request for

      17        demolition at 3934 McGirts Boulevard.

      18             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

      20             All those in favor, aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those against.

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      25        approved the demolition of 3934 McGirts
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       1        Boulevard.

       2             Okay.  We're going to move to old business

       3        and discuss condemned properties.

       4             Did you want to give a -- was it necessary

       5        for you to give a staff report of our last

       6        subcommittee meeting or --

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  I can give a brief overview.

       8             Basically, as far as the condemned

       9        structures or condemned properties, the

      10        commission identified this as a problem,

      11        especially for the Springfield area, a year ago

      12        and formed a subcommittee.  The subcommittee met

      13        twice.  The last time was in October.  And there

      14        were some good things that were discussed at

      15        that meeting.  And they never met after that, so

      16        the minutes haven't been approved.  But, you

      17        know, some of the ideas that were kind of thrown

      18        around included that -- instead of just it being

      19        a separate process, that they would have to go

      20        through the COA process for demolition, which

      21        you're looking at different criteria that might

      22        be a little bit more discerning than, you know,

      23        more of a casual conversation with the

      24        Municipal Code.

      25             And they talked about different types of
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       1        stipulation agreements that could provide for

       2        something that would fall between demo or full

       3        rehab.  We talked about getting with Housing

       4        Services to maybe see if there's some programs

       5        that might help owners fix these things up, to

       6        bring them up to code, different things like

       7        that.

       8             And what happened is, after that

       9        subcommittee met, we were kind of informed by

      10        the Municipal Code representative that they

      11        really didn't have anything else -- they were

      12        pretty much through bringing us things from

      13        Springfield.  And there was a lull there where

      14        we really didn't have a lot of things coming

      15        before us.  And in the spring they kind of

      16        started back again.

      17             And, as you are aware, the last commission

      18        meeting Brenda from SPAR had mentioned that

      19        there was going to be a community meeting on

      20        demolition.  And I did attend that, along

      21        with -- Commissioner Mansfield was there

      22        briefly, and even a member of the Riverside

      23        Avondale community, the Chair of RAP.

      24             And there's obviously a growing group of

      25        people that are very concerned about this, and
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       1        that's who is here to speak to you today.  You

       2        received a number of e-mails that I forwarded to

       3        you, and there's others that are printed out in

       4        part of your package.

       5             And I think that probably the best thing to

       6        do is to kind of revive that committee.  There

       7        has been some change.  And you -- as the new

       8        Chair, it may be more appropriate for you to

       9        just establish a new condemned structures

      10        committee and see who would be interested in

      11        participating on that and make sure we get a

      12        Chair for that committee this time.  And

      13        hopefully they can meet before the next

      14        commission meeting and get some good impact --

      15        or input from the neighborhood.

      16             The previous meetings that we had, you

      17        know, they were advertised, but they weren't,

      18        you know, well advertised as far as, you know,

      19        inviting the neighborhoods.  And I think that

      20        we're at the point where it makes sense to get

      21        everybody to the table to see who's got ideas

      22        and where we can go from there.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we're not going to

      24        decide anything today, but we are going to get

      25        comments from the neighbors.  So would that
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       1        require a public hearing or just --

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  I don't think that anybody

       3        needs to be sworn in because you're not deciding

       4        anything in that capacity, but I think that the

       5        one action that you're going to want to take is

       6        to reinstitute or form a subcommittee to deal

       7        with condemned structures, see who wants to

       8        participate on that committee, and establish

       9        who's going to chair that committee so it stays

      10        active and, you know, we can -- we can start

      11        meeting.

      12             And, at that point, I can organize with the

      13        Chair to take it to the next step.  And there's

      14        definitely some ideas and specifically a letter

      15        that's asking for some potential legislation

      16        change.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  And that was some of the

      19        things that were discussed in those earlier

      20        subcommittee meetings where we would provide a

      21        different set of standards for historic

      22        properties.  Right now they're kind of --

      23        they're all approached the same way throughout

      24        the county as far as how we deal with condemned

      25        structures.
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       1             And just like we have zoning overlays for

       2        historic areas, it makes sense for us to have a

       3        slightly different set of rules when it comes

       4        to -- because, otherwise, you've got the

       5        commission's stuff going right in the face of

       6        what Municipal Code is trying to do.

       7             Thank you.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  I recall -- because I sat on

       9        the committee, I recall there was some

      10        conversation about developing some kind of

      11        legislation or vehicle that would force owners

      12        who are allowing their property to be demolished

      13        by neglect, forcing them to sell, not -- or not

      14        have the City buy it, but force them to sell it

      15        to somebody that would be interested in

      16        rehabbing or restoring the buildings, and I

      17        remember that was part of the conversation that

      18        we had.

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  And we can -- what I can do

      20        is prepare to have all of the notes from the

      21        prior two, and then certainly -- I mean, there's

      22        probably some great comments that are going to

      23        come out of today's -- and certainly invite

      24        everyone to -- whenever the subcommittee meets,

      25        so we can just sit down and write them all out
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       1        and figure out what types of legislation, if

       2        necessary.  And there may be just policy changes

       3        that might be easier to get started on, and then

       4        we can work on the legislation in the meantime.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       6             All right.  At this time, we'll take

       7        comments from neighbors.  And if we could do it

       8        in an orderly fashion.  Let's try to limit our

       9        comments to as short as possible but concise as

      10        possible, and let's try not to duplicate the

      11        same comments over and over again, if we could.

      12             I'd like to -- I'd like to limit us to --

      13        initially, to three minutes each, if we could.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, just so the

      15        members of the public know, if -- just so

      16        they're on record, if they choose not to

      17        speak -- the speaker card, you can still

      18        indicate on there that you were here to speak to

      19        this, you know, in opposition of demolitions in

      20        Springfield so it's part of the record if you

      21        decide not to speak.

      22             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Gloria Devall, 7027

      24        Alpine Street.

      25             And I'm really -- I think this is -- we're
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       1        going to be going in a good place here.  I think

       2        that we're opening up a discussion.  We need

       3        your help, we need to make some changes.  We're

       4        driving down the street, we're horrified.  We

       5        see sewer lines being cut from houses.  We know

       6        that these houses are getting knocked down, and

       7        we're all just a bit freaked out about it.

       8             We'd like to see a subcommittee addressing

       9        condemned structures, and we support that, and

      10        we will give you our support and do whatever we

      11        can to help you.  We're all on the same team

      12        here.  We like the idea of mothballing, of doing

      13        something -- of having an option in the middle

      14        so it's not just repair or demolish.

      15             And we need -- we just need an alternative

      16        to the formal track.

      17             And that's all I have.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      19             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Wahoo.  Finally.

      21             My name in Nicole Lopez.  I'm 1533 Ionia

      22        Street.

      23             I have a couple of things just to mention,

      24        and as to not repeat what Gloria or others will

      25        say, but we so need your help.  I -- I will --
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       1        I'm not ashamed to say it.  We need you really

       2        bad.

       3             Houses are dropping in Springfield and have

       4        been for a long time.  Several came to the

       5        commission.  Three, I believe, in April, which

       6        were deferred.  To even hear that a historic

       7        home is going to be demolished, I have no

       8        understanding of that whatsoever.

       9             The driving force should be preservation.

      10        We should find ways to secure them and protect

      11        them until someone can come along and bring that

      12        home back to its former glory.

      13             I think the -- it's 518.133, that's the

      14        policy or the ordinance that allows the code

      15        compliance folks to do what they do with formal

      16        track and so forth, and I think part of a

      17        committee that could work towards that policy

      18        change would be positive.

      19             There are structures that look unappealing,

      20        but they're strong.  I just did woodwork in my

      21        home on the inside and I salvaged old wood that

      22        was original to my hundred-plus-year-old home,

      23        and my dad could not cut it with a saw.  We

      24        could not hammer it with nails because it was so

      25        old and so strong.
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       1             But the new stuff milled from Carolina

       2        Lumber that looks just like it, I was splitting

       3        wood left and right.  So the old homes are

       4        strong and structurally sound.  I think we all

       5        know that, but we need to preserve them and we

       6        need your help to be able to do that.

       7             Just real quick, just some data.  Ionia

       8        Street, where my home is, 30 percent of the

       9        homes have been lost.  If you just do a visual

      10        look -- and we're doing this, and you may be

      11        aware of this.  You drive up the street, you

      12        take pictures, you count left and right, you go

      13        back, you compare to the plat map and go,

      14        "whoa."  Count and they're gone.

      15             Clark Street has lost 46 percent of their

      16        homes.  Again, photos, visual look, count,

      17        gone.  And Carmen Street has lost 100 percent of

      18        their homes, and the list goes on.

      19             We can't have those percentages increased

      20        whatsoever.  Historic Springfield is a great

      21        place to be, and I so love it, and I really hope

      22        that we and everyone involved can work on

      23        preserving the homes that we have left in a

      24        manner where they do not have to be demolished

      25        whatsoever.
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       1             And thank you.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       3             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       4             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Julie Anne Dostal, 450

       5        East 5th Street.

       6             I live right around the corner from Nicole,

       7        and I too walk out my door at times and turn the

       8        corner down Ionia Street and it looks like I

       9        have my own private park, which is wonderful

      10        except for there were beautiful homes that were

      11        there earlier.  I'd rather have the homes back.

      12             I don't want to repeat everything that's

      13        been said, but I agree with all of it.  I'm here

      14        to just to beg you-all to help us save our

      15        neighborhoods.  It's disappearing rapidly, and

      16        we do not know where else to turn to.  So we're

      17        all here tonight asking you to help us save it.

      18             I have concerns with houses being

      19        demolished in the neighborhood not only because

      20        of their historic value, but also the health

      21        risks that come with them.  A lot of these

      22        houses have had asbestos siding put on the side

      23        of them.  We have bulldozers come in, knock them

      24        down.  We have little kids coming over and

      25        picking up the leftover pieces of siding and
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       1        building forts with them.  I know I did that

       2        when I was a kid, but I wasn't playing with

       3        asbestos.

       4             We also have lead paint issues.  And we're

       5        knocking down houses.  I don't see anybody there

       6        wearing masks, nobody is coming in and cleaning

       7        up the lead that's left behind at the house.

       8             We also have ash issues.  Nobody's actually

       9        confirmed with tests any of the properties are

      10        affected, but our properties are tagged that we

      11        have ash issues and toxic contamination

      12        possibilities.

      13             We can't build -- we've been told we can't

      14        build on this land.  We should not be

      15        demolishing houses and disturbing that either.

      16             Thank you.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      18             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      19             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Joe Markusic, 7027 Alpine

      20        Street, Jacksonville, 32208.

      21             I'm just going to talk a little bit about

      22        the history because this commission used to

      23        regularly say "no" to demos.  The City of

      24        Jacksonville, depending on who was heading up

      25        various departments at various times, thought
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       1        the best way to treat Springfield was start with

       2        the bulldozers at 1st Street and go north.

       3             And if you look at the pattern of -- and

       4        we've been trying to collect the data, and it's

       5        difficult to do -- of through the years of how

       6        many demos happened when.  When times were bad,

       7        meaning the houses in Springfield weren't worth

       8        much, people didn't -- you know, people

       9        didn't -- you drive through Springfield, you got

      10        shot at.

      11             Then a lot of the houses came down.  In the

      12        mid -- you know, like 2004, 2005, very, very

      13        few.  And the reason was that is when Code

      14        Enforcement went in and said, "You've got this

      15        eave broken; you've got a hole in your roof;

      16        you've got this pier leaning," people fixed it.

      17             Well, today, as we all well know, so many

      18        people are upside down in their homes, that that

      19        number is growing and growing rapidly.  It seems

      20        like this year alone just about two or three

      21        houses have come -- just, I think, every

      22        commission meeting.

      23             In April, for instance, I know -- I haven't

      24        seen it since April, but April you approved

      25        three formal tracks.  That's approving the
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       1        houses to come down.  There's no end or for buts

       2        about it.  You say yes to formal track, you're

       3        saying "yes" to "please demolish this house."

       4             This meeting there was supposed to be

       5        three.  And I think, because they heard what was

       6        going on, they deferred them.

       7             What we're asking you to do, to start with,

       8        is help us by saying, "no more," "no more formal

       9        track."  And then we're also going to pursue

      10        seeing if we can turn around the formal tracks

      11        you've done.  If there's a way to do it, we're

      12        going to try it because there's a lot of houses

      13        out there -- you are getting information that's

      14        this much (indicating), and you need this much

      15        (indicating) to make that determination whether

      16        that house is unsound, you know.

      17             One pier is not an unsound house.  I've

      18        looked at houses that they are claiming are

      19        falling -- going to fall down tomorrow the way

      20        you read the reports.  And, in fact, a thousand

      21        dollars would fix the structural issues.  So we

      22        have to start the whole process, start from the

      23        beginning and go back in time and decide, hey,

      24        you know, these houses are worth saving, and do

      25        it.  And it's been done before.
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       1             Prior to, I'd say, 2003ish, the City had

       2        kind of a hands-off policy for a lot of these

       3        houses.  If they were kept boarded and safe,

       4        they left them alone and things changed.  So we

       5        have to change them back and save the houses.

       6             Thank you.

       7             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Thank you.

       9             I should get frequent flyer miles today.

      10             I have a question before I get started.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Name, please.

      12             MR. DARE:  Stephen Dare.

      13             All right.  I have a question, though, to

      14        you guys just separate from what I have to say

      15        about the demolitions and the formal track, and

      16        that is a question about how you guys store the

      17        minutes of these meetings.  I write for a

      18        publication called Metro Jacksonville, and right

      19        now we're presently having to get all of your

      20        minutes as jpegs, which doesn't make them

      21        searchable and nobody can find out anything that

      22        specifically listed per -- you know, a session

      23        that you guys have.

      24             And if you have someone typing and

      25        translating that anyways, it seems like it
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       1        should be available digitally in a simple text

       2        format.

       3             (Discussion held off the record.)

       4             MR. DARE:  Thank you so much.

       5             All right.  My name is Stephen Dare and I

       6        do write for MetroJacksonville.com.  And I know

       7        that I speak for the entire board when I'm

       8        speaking to you on this issue today.  All of the

       9        principals, as well as all of our editors, on

      10        the importance of historic preservation.

      11             So one of the stories that we've been

      12        following recently is the discovery that the

      13        very first time the blues can be documented as

      14        having been performed was here in Jacksonville,

      15        which makes Jacksonville a legitimate contender

      16        as the birthplace of the art form of blues.  And

      17        that was over at the Air Drum over in LaVilla.

      18             And it would be awesome if you could go

      19        over to the old building and say, here was the

      20        very first time the blues was recorded on stage,

      21        but you can't do that.  So you can't go to the

      22        Air Drum, you can't go to the place that

      23        Billie Holiday performed, you can't go to any of

      24        the places that Cora Crane entertained some of

      25        the most intellectual people in the country and
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       1        in the world at her brothel.  She did.  She did

       2        Stephen Crane and the rest of those guys.  I

       3        mean, they were wealthy.  They could afford it.

       4             But the entire LaVilla district is gone.

       5             Sugar Hill, which, by the way, one of the

       6        things that we found out about LaVilla, many of

       7        the people who were driven out of LaVilla went

       8        to Harlem and many of those people were key

       9        figures in the Harlem renaissance, so much so

      10        that the neighborhood that they lived in they

      11        renamed Sugar Hill after Jacksonville

      12        Sugar Hill.  And Sugar Hill is gone because we

      13        demolished all of that.

      14             And Brooklyn and The Row, they're all

      15        gone.  The most historic places in our city have

      16        been completely destroyed.  And some of that

      17        happened on your watch.  So we're very dismayed

      18        to find out that Springfield, which is the next

      19        oldest neighborhood left in the city, through

      20        some like coincidence or timing as a result of

      21        an administrative policy, that hundreds of these

      22        homes have been destroyed and they will never

      23        come back.

      24             You can't go back and pull back a piece of

      25        the Air Drum.  You cannot find a brick from

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           245

       1        Cora Crane's brothel.  You will never be able to

       2        locate the opera house that Charles Dickens and

       3        H.G. Wells gave lectures at in the city.  And

       4        you're allowing for those things to be taken

       5        from us.  And they're undiscovered histories

       6        that happened in Springfield.

       7             So many stories, so many things that have

       8        not been documented, or at least where the

       9        public can get them.  And you're our only way of

      10        preserving and saving those for future

      11        generations.  And, I mean, they are all memories

      12        and there are people who remember those things,

      13        but eventually they die as the way, you know,

      14        all of our family, all of the older people who

      15        remember stuff, they're dead now.

      16             So to -- I'm very dismayed to hear some

      17        commentary from the General Counsel's Office

      18        about what you can and cannot do.

      19             Metro Jacksonville would like to offer our

      20        services if you need some empowerment to be able

      21        to save these homes, if you need some, like,

      22        public support to show that there is public

      23        support for historic renovation and restoration,

      24        that's there for you.

      25             But this policy of sitting around and
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       1        allowing for the demolition of our heritage to

       2        be destroyed because of people with a checklist

       3        saying that they have a certain number of

       4        complaints coming in, this is insane, and it

       5        won't behoove you well to future generations.

       6             And let's be frank about it.  There was an

       7        economic reason why this seemed to make sense.

       8        There was a lot of easy money out there.  For

       9        the past ten years, we felt like if we could

      10        just put the pressure on these people, they

      11        would be forced to sell and there would be

      12        another group of people who would have that easy

      13        credit to buy and renovate them.  And those

      14        times are done and they're gone, and that policy

      15        which complemented that economy has got to be

      16        set aside or you're going to lose an entire

      17        historic heritage once again.

      18             And how far did we go at the point at which

      19        we no longer have anything that is left over

      20        from what Jacksonville was?

      21             So I hope that you not only reconsider the

      22        formal track demolitions of these homes in

      23        Springfield, but think of what they mean and

      24        what they're going to mean for the areas of

      25        Riverside and Wesconnett and what's going to
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       1        happen to Old Arlington as that area becomes

       2        poorer over the next ten years.  We're

       3        destroying everything that makes us what we are

       4        and you're our last bulwark and you've got to

       5        stand up for it.

       6             That's what I have to say.  Thank you.

       7             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

       8             MS. GODWIN:  I don't -- again, I don't know

       9        if your committee is going to include other

      10        outside people.  And if it's not, I just wanted

      11        to make a couple of comments.

      12             I was -- I've been talking about sort of

      13        this for the last couple years since I -- since

      14        I started at RAP, the condemned properties.  I

      15        think that -- and I was -- I was -- I'm on the

      16        board for the Florida Trust for Historic

      17        Preservation, and I was talking to one of my

      18        colleagues at our last meeting and I was

      19        explaining to her sort of what we're going

      20        through with this.

      21             And she said to me, You know, I was the

      22        consultant when Riverside became a historic

      23        district.  And I, you know, drafted an excellent

      24        demo by neglect law.  She's like, Why aren't you

      25        using it?  And I think, you know, we all know
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       1        there are lots of laws on the books that aren't

       2        enforced, you know, for one reason or another.

       3             And I think that we've got to let our City

       4        administrators know that we want that law

       5        enforced.  And I think it's 307.110 or -111.

       6        I'm sorry, I don't remember off the top of my

       7        head, but it's one of those.

       8             And then -- and then maybe, you know, see

       9        if the General Counsel's Office can, you know,

      10        give us some advice as far as how we can go

      11        about enforcing that legally.

      12             I think one of the things that happens is

      13        because Municipal is handling it, it's just a

      14        Property Safety issue, it's not an Historic

      15        issue.  And if we have Historic handling it, if

      16        it's Martin Kennelly with the Historic that's

      17        going out and, you know, instituting the fines

      18        and managing it from the demo-by-neglect side,

      19        then it's going to have a whole different feel

      20        to have -- you know, the formal track is all

      21        that we've had because Municipal has been

      22        handling it.  But if we can get Historic to, I

      23        think it will make a big difference.

      24             The other thing is the fines -- when the

      25        sale happens, the fines are waived.  So the
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       1        owner who has created the condition never --

       2        there's no repercussion.  They never have to pay

       3        for that, and that's not fair.  You know, that's

       4        not fair to us, you know, in our districts, and

       5        they should have repercussions for neglect of

       6        historic properties.

       7             If the City can afford to pay to demo a

       8        home and put that lien against the home, they

       9        can do mothballing, they can take the historic

      10        structure and auction it off, they can do some

      11        of the things you were talking about, David,

      12        which I think is an excellent idea of enforcing

      13        them, the sale of it.

      14             So I think there's some other options and

      15        it sounds like, you know, obviously you guys --

      16        most of you are new, so -- and you've started

      17        tackling this issue, so you're passionate about

      18        it.  But just know that we're all in support,

      19        and if there's anything that we can do to help,

      20        we're here.

      21             Thank you.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      23             Anyone else have anything?

      24             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      25             MS. BOYDSTON:  She said it all.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       2             MS. BOYDSTON:  But I'll come up for the

       3        record.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not trying to extend it

       5        for any reason.

       6             MS. BOYDSTON:  No, thanks.

       7             Yes, I think -- I agree with almost -- I

       8        think everything I've heard tonight, but in

       9        particular what Carmen is saying.

      10             One of my frustrations has been that, when

      11        I will inquire during the process, I'm told I

      12        don't understand this or that, which is true,

      13        but then I'll say, "Show me," you know, in

      14        particular, the code issues.

      15             Well, even listening to Carmen right now

      16        saying that we had a house on -- and a lot of

      17        you've already heard about the house on Walnut

      18        Street that was left vacant for a long period of

      19        time.  And so it was broken into and things were

      20        gutted, and I'm making calls to see what we can

      21        do to secure the property.

      22             And so I even sent out this e-mail about --

      23        to Kim Scott about pulling out code I thought

      24        they do have on the books of how we can secure

      25        properties.  I believe it, and I still believe
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       1        it, but she then, you know, sent back to me, no,

       2        that I'm confusing zoning with -- it's a not

       3        vacant -- it wasn't an endangered structure, it

       4        was a nuisance property.

       5             Well, then I go and read code and nuisance

       6        properties become endangered structures, but

       7        then I realize that she's not wrong in her

       8        interpretation, it's the process that's the

       9        problem because it doesn't become endangered

      10        until it comes -- I think -- and I'm -- before

      11        it comes here to be considered a condemned

      12        property.

      13             So that's it.  The bottom line is the

      14        process has to change.  And it's not that the

      15        code is the bad guys.  We need the leadership

      16        from administrative level to say, "This is the

      17        process to stop the houses from being demolished

      18        that are not a danger to falling down and

      19        hurting someone."

      20             That's my position.  Thanks.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      22             I guess, at this point in time, I would

      23        like to find out who would be interested in

      24        sitting on a subcommittee to review the process

      25        regarding condemned properties.  We already had
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       1        one subcommittee, and I forget, other than

       2        myself and I think Angela --

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  And Lisa.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- and Lisa.  I don't

       5        remember who else was on the committee.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mitch was at that time, but

       7        he's no longer with us.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  So, I mean, I'm certainly

       9        willing to help serve on that committee and

      10        would look to others who kind of want to re-up

      11        and see if we can't get this thing moving again.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I'd be happy to

      13        continue, participate.  And I'll just say as a

      14        commentary I think it's very timely that you-all

      15        are here because when we all kind of did come on

      16        the commission at the same time, all these

      17        properties were coming before us and there was

      18        this philosophy coming to us from the

      19        neighborhood that was like, well, this is a way

      20        to force their hand.  You know, we kept hearing

      21        that over and over again, so . . .

      22             MS. SIMON:  Well, we heard that from Code

      23        Enforcement because we brought up --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I -- let me --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MS. SIMON:  -- not generally --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But I think you're right,

       3        I think suddenly we realized, caught in this

       4        economy, that they were just going to get torn

       5        down.  So we, as a group, decided we needed to

       6        take action.  And so we're very appreciative of

       7        your support in this, and I think it will help

       8        us.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I think your support

      10        is crucial because if you go back and look at

      11        and reread the minutes of those meetings, you'll

      12        find that the SPAR representative was in support

      13        of all these demolitions.  So unless --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And so --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- unless we feel --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But I think it was an

      17        effective --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  In their defense, that

      20        was an effective kind of policy in that economy,

      21        you know, where they were.  And that's so -- you

      22        know.  But anyway, I think it's time --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, that's what --

      24             MS. SIMON:  But I think we -- you know,

      25        we've all been caught in Park Place, but I also
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       1        think that you can't just say "don't tear them

       2        down" because the City is not going to listen to

       3        that.  They're going to have to --

       4             MR. DARE:  You can say that.

       5             MS. SIMON:  Well, you have to --

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Please, Mr. Dare.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  One at a time, please.

       8             MS. SIMON:  You have to have solutions

       9        because you can't -- I mean, eventually you've

      10        had a house sitting for twenty years, and then

      11        someone else buys it and they have it for

      12        ten years.  And demolition by neglect, they

      13        don't do anything.  Eventually mothballing that,

      14        you're going to end up with the same -- the same

      15        end, it's going to fall -- it may not get torn

      16        down, but it's going to fall down.

      17             See, then we've got to come up this --

      18        well, I'm just saying, we've been told, we've

      19        all met, we've met with the City, we've met with

      20        the lawyers.  They're telling us they're not

      21        going to do this.  So we have to come up with

      22        some solutions.  It can't just be -- you know,

      23        because we've tried.  And what did they tell

      24        us?  We're not in the real estate business.  No,

      25        we can't board; no, we can't -- you know, that's
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       1        what --

       2             MS. LOPEZ:  Well, I think your word is

       3        correct.  It's about solutions.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Please identify yourself

       5        so --

       6             MS. LOPEZ:  Nicole Lopez.

       7             It is about solutions, and I don't think we

       8        need to argue whether something, you know,

       9        should or shouldn't come down.  I think that

      10        that's what it is about is finding a solution.

      11        And maybe it is what -- you know, fine -- you

      12        know, forcing the owner to sell the homes so

      13        that it doesn't stay mothballed and boarded up

      14        and then invariably, as you're stating, you

      15        know, at some point it may come down.

      16             But I think finding solutions where that's

      17        an intermediate, you know, piece that somebody

      18        talked about, and moving to a bigger and better

      19        step where the property can get into the

      20        hands -- or someone or a group that can rehab

      21        the property and continue to make Springfield to

      22        be a good place.

      23             So it is about solutions, so -- and we do

      24        want to be part of that -- that process to learn

      25        and help and support because that's why we're
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       1        here after the dinner hour, hungry.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, I don't want

       3        us to get too far off track.  We were talking

       4        about who was going to be on the subcommittee

       5        and --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Myself and Angela.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  Anybody else?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was hoping --

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  I will.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  Jennifer Mansfield.

      11             And anyone else?

      12             So a committee of three.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Does somebody want to chair

      15        that committee?  And by chair, I mean -- you

      16        know, I just need somebody to coordinate with as

      17        far as the meetings and stuff.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  All right.  We have Jennifer

      20        as the Chair.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  I would like to make a

      22        comment.  We need to find a solution to this,

      23        but this is where the lawyer in me comes out.

      24        Okay?  The City has competing interests in that

      25        there are property safety and health codes that
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       1        they also are required to enforce.

       2             So what -- how I interpreted Lisa's comment

       3        is that we can't say don't demolish and just let

       4        it sit there.  We need to come up with a

       5        solution so that the City will be able to watch

       6        out and protect people's safety and health

       7        issues while also maintaining the integrity of

       8        the historic districts.  That's the solution

       9        that we need to find, because right now one is

      10        being forced to the detriment of the other.  We

      11        can't swing to the other end of the pendulum

      12        either, though.  We need to be able to find a

      13        solution.  It's going to be difficult, I think,

      14        but I think it could be done.  But we need to be

      15        able to find a solution to both.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      17             Okay.  Let's move on.  I think we have

      18        roll-up screening.  Did we want to do --

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  The roll-up screening?

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- roll-up screening?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  Is he still here?

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Will the roll-up screening

      23        person come forward.

      24             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  In your information -- I
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       1        think this goes without saying, but I would like

       2        to just -- just a statement of thank you for

       3        waiting.  I know that you've been here for the

       4        entire meeting and you probably learned all

       5        kinds of things, but we do appreciate you

       6        waiting and your comments at the end.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  And we will look to your

       8        help.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Absolutely.  I will make

      10        sure that we, you know, can well advertise the

      11        meetings.

      12             The next item is the fresh air screens, and

      13        there is some black-and-white pictures in your

      14        packet of what we're talking about.  And this is

      15        basically brought forward to us by somebody who

      16        thought that it might be a good idea or a good

      17        option for these people that want to screen in

      18        or somehow enclose their porches, especially

      19        during this time of year because they can't go

      20        out there without being eaten up by mosquitos or

      21        bugs.

      22             And the back page talks about the

      23        installation, and it -- I mean, it's pretty much

      24        done with Velcro or through like a bracket

      25        eyelet type thing, which is pretty minimal and
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       1        fairly reversible.

       2             We do have a few concerns.  You'll see some

       3        of the images.  They have printed screens, which

       4        we would not like to see in the neighborhood so

       5        much.  But basically we brought it forward to

       6        you because we knew that it was going to

       7        eventually come up, and we wanted to make sure

       8        we understood how to handle it.

       9             If there's opportunities for us to -- I

      10        mean, if everybody is fairly comfortable with

      11        this under certain parameters or conditions,

      12        then, you know, should it be something that's

      13        handled administratively or could be handled

      14        administratively, or do you always want them to

      15        be forwarded to you guys for review?  We just

      16        want a little bit of guidance so we know how to

      17        tell people going forward.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  My personal opinion is that

      19        the policy ought to be that we -- that you can

      20        handle it administratively, provided that the

      21        screen be dark, like black, that it have no

      22        graphic image, and it not be a permanent

      23        solution, and it not alter the structure or

      24        detailing of the existing structure.  That's my

      25        opinion.
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       1             And as long as those parameters are met,

       2        then I think you could handle it

       3        administratively.  And I'm certainly open to

       4        anybody else's comments.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I think that's

       6        probably accurate.

       7             The only place -- and I can't imagine them

       8        using them on a front porch because they're not

       9        really designed for entry.  Once they're down,

      10        they're kind of down, aren't they?

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, they roll up, so it's

      12        kind of meant for like when you're planning on

      13        using your porch, you would unroll it --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Roll it down.

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- and --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The only place I'd be

      17        concerned, if we've got a, you know, front porch

      18        on a traditional home, a bungalow with the

      19        screening, that the fasteners be concealed and

      20        not interrupt the architectural detailing of the

      21        porch.  We don't want to see --

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  I think that certainly some

      23        of the applicants would definitely be looking to

      24        do it on the front porch area because in a lot

      25        of cases that's the only porch they've got.
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       1             But the attachment is -- you know, it's up

       2        behind -- like on the inside of the porch, not

       3        on the exterior, which makes it nice because

       4        that's what allows it to be rolled up and then

       5        you wouldn't be able to see it at that point.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  That's what I was

       7        getting at.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  It just comes down while

       9        being in use.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  It wouldn't be up there

      12        permanently, ideally.  But the problem is that

      13        you'll wind up with someone -- the same person

      14        who never puts their Christmas lights away is

      15        going to wind up rolling that down and then

      16        never rolling it back up.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How do you enter through

      18        it if it's down?  Is there like a little panel

      19        drape or something?

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  Zipper.

      21             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Do you need my name or

      23        anything?

      24             THE REPORTER:  Yes.

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  David Doughman,
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       1        D-o-u-g-h-m-a-n, 2160 Forbes Street,

       2        Jacksonville, Florida 32204.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       4             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Sure.

       5             They're zippered on the side.  So the

       6        intent is that -- and I've given some thought to

       7        this.  It really is a good solution for kind of

       8        reclaiming your front porch.  You know, you want

       9        to hang out in the evening and have a drink or a

      10        glass of wine and hang out with some friends or

      11        something like that, these things will actually

      12        stow above the header on the front porch.  And

      13        then when you do need them, they drop down and

      14        then there's a Velcro zipper.

      15             The approach that we would take, in my mind

      16        as least, with the front porch is in the

      17        historic area would be a small anchor on the

      18        deck of the porch that this would Velcro to, you

      19        drop it down, and then the sides close.  Then

      20        when you need it in, you just zip it open like

      21        getting in and out of a tent.  You unzip it, you

      22        step in.  They can be zippered with a seam down

      23        the middle that will allow you to part a little

      24        bit more freely and get in and out a little bit

      25        more freely.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           263

       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it would be awkward to

       2        have it down all the time because you'll be

       3        zipping up --

       4             MR. DOUGHMAN:  It would be really awkward

       5        to have it down all the time.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it is really

       7        something --

       8             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Yeah.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  A particular panel that's

      10        in front of the front stairs, which you have --

      11             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Which is difficult for me to

      12        imagine.  You know, we installed one at the lake

      13        house and we did a corner -- you know, a fairly

      14        sized corner that allowed people to kind of

      15        hang out, but it didn't really intrude upon the

      16        front door of the main entry to the area.

      17             So they just kind of went out there to hang

      18        out in the evenings, and when it was time to

      19        close up, they zipped it up, rolled it up, and

      20        everybody turned in for the night.

      21             So it wouldn't necessarily stretch

      22        across -- it's difficult for me to imagine

      23        somebody wanting to stretch it all the way

      24        across their full front porch, rather than

      25        isolate a section of it that you can kind of
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       1        entertain in.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  So there is this

       3        understanding that you're not going to

       4        necessarily -- unless you have, like, a second

       5        door on your front porch, to be able to go from

       6        the house into the screened area.  It's just

       7        like you'd be going out -- if you had a gazebo

       8        in your backyard --

       9             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Exactly.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- and you'd be going out

      11        and then getting into the tent --

      12             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Right.

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- and enjoying it that

      14        way?

      15             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Right.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  That certainly would be

      17        preferable to us where it wouldn't

      18        potentially -- you know, that one bad person out

      19        there that's not going to roll it up when

      20        they're through and it interrupting the entry to

      21        the house where the steps are and stuff.  I

      22        mean, I can --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know what I'd like --

      24        just because -- I told Lisa the other day, I've

      25        not had too many but a couple of episodes of
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       1        buyer's remorse.

       2             This is a case, instead of making a blanket

       3        policy, I'd like to give you direction.  When

       4        one comes in, approve it to the best of your

       5        ability.  Let us know, arrange a site visit at

       6        the convenience of the owner.  I'd like to see

       7        one before I say, yes, this is a good policy.

       8        And then if you see it and it's down or when

       9        it's rolled up and it's really aesthetically

      10        appropriate, then I'd feel a lot better about

      11        creating a policy for you to implement.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I can support that.

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  So you would want the first

      14        one --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'd like to see one.  If

      16        one comes in -- not do one, but if one comes in,

      17        somebody actually approaches you about doing

      18        one, you know, go ahead and approve it based on

      19        what we've talked about.

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  At the staff level?

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  With these kind of

      23        parameters, that you set up and it's not

      24        interrupting the door, and then we can kind of

      25        reevaluate it a little bit.  And if we need to
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       1        tweak a policy at that point --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  I mean, certainly if

       4        somebody is deviating from this or there's a

       5        special circumstance that we're dealing with,

       6        you know, there's always the thing that you

       7        can't contemplate up front and then it comes up

       8        down at the end.  It's like, oh, I never really

       9        imagined it working in this manner.

      10             Just like anything else, we always have the

      11        ability, if we're not comfortable with it, to

      12        forward it to the commission if it's outside the

      13        normal parameters or there's a special

      14        circumstance.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think some of it is

      16        just -- and I think it's a fine product.  But,

      17        you know, you can look at the pictures.  But

      18        until you actually see one sort of hung behind

      19        the bungalow porch, I'm not sure how I'm going

      20        to actually react to it.  So that's why I'd like

      21        to --

      22             MR. FRILEY:  I have a question.

      23             Having trouble kind of forming an opinion

      24        on this because this seems like it's more of a

      25        specific product, and I'm pretty sure that
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       1        there's more than just this product available.

       2        So how do we -- how do we make a suggestion or a

       3        ruling on a product versus --

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think it would be

       5        anything that's still able to kind of

       6        function -- I think this might be the only one

       7        out there that we're aware of, but if they're

       8        still able to kind of go with the original and

       9        you're not having a graphic, not requiring an

      10        alteration to the structure, not being, you

      11        know, a permanent thing that's always down

      12        necessarily and a dark color, you know, it could

      13        have a different name.  It may not be fresh air

      14        screens, it may just be --

      15             MR. FRILEY:  So setup criteria basically.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.  I mean, I can see in

      17        magazines, you know, they have nice flowing

      18        mosquito nets that, you know, you put down

      19        around your beds and stuff.  And I've seen them

      20        shown for porches where you're basically kind

      21        of, you know, installing an outside curtain that

      22        you could, you know, pull over and it's just

      23        gathered in the corner of the porch when it's

      24        not in use.  And, I mean, this could potentially

      25        fall into that.  Now, that's a white color at
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       1        that point.  But I mean, I think that that would

       2        be kind of a -- you know, a nonintrusive

       3        solution.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  If it's used in that

       5        fashion, I could see that.

       6             MR. FRILEY:  I guess my other comment is, I

       7        sort of disagree with having staff approve it

       8        and making a site visit because if it's

       9        something that once we see it live, we're not in

      10        favor of, now it's installed and already a

      11        precedent is set.  So I'm a little uneasy about

      12        that.

      13             MR. DOUGHMAN:  I mean, there really is

      14        nothing permanent about these things.  I mean,

      15        there's temporaries that roll up, bamboo blind,

      16        that people use on their porch now to block out

      17        the sun.  You know, it's --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have one?  I mean,

      19        we could jump the gun and if you wanted to tell

      20        us there's a project that we could --

      21             MR. DOUGHMAN:  No, I didn't pull the

      22        trigger on anything in the neighborhood.

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- in your house.  I

      25        mean, just any example.
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       1             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Yeah, the lake house is down

       2        in Pomona Park.  I don't have any examples

       3        currently.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  I can pass out -- I mean,

       5        just -- I mean, this is a -- I mean, you've got

       6        the copy in black and white, but this is the

       7        color version that might be a little clearer as

       8        far as the type of product it is, or the idea of

       9        just the screen that you can roll up.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm surprised this hasn't

      11        come up before because they've been selling

      12        these garage door and regular size doors in

      13        Solutions catalogs for years.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, and there's that

      15        permanent one.  There's the screen that kind of

      16        comes down and it's permanently -- you know,

      17        to --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, I've done that.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, the (inaudible)

      20        screens.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, you build them right

      22        in the screens of porches.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So, you know, in that

      24        case, you want to make sure it's a concealed

      25        casing cover.
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       1             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Yeah, there's no track or

       2        anything with it.  It really is just a

       3        gravity-type system.  It's almost exactly like a

       4        bamboo screen, other than it zips on the ends to

       5        keep the mosquitos out.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  The reality of this is it's

       7        not going to be something that's going to

       8        require a permit.

       9             MR. DOUGHMAN:  Right.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  David has been nice enough

      11        to kind of try to get your opinion on the front

      12        side.  There's probably going to be people out

      13        there that are, you know, purchasing these kind

      14        of things off the Internet, you know, with --

      15        the more the word gets out on them.

      16             And, you know, we'll probably be kind of

      17        chasing our tail because, if it's not permitted,

      18        people kind of assume that they can go ahead and

      19        do it.

      20             It's one of those things from a decor

      21        standpoint, I mean, we've -- we certainly

      22        haven't gotten into what kind of furniture

      23        you're going to have on your front porch.  We've

      24        never had anybody request a COA for a bamboo

      25        screen, which regularly goes up.  You know, it's
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       1        just kind of one of those difficult situations

       2        where -- I mean, I could probably argue both

       3        sides as far as, yeah, I'm concerned, but at the

       4        same time, I mean, where do you stop as far as

       5        it being a nonpermanent type of feature?

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  My only concern -- I'd

       7        endorse David's idea and keep going right off

       8        the bat.  My only concern is, how do you enforce

       9        it once it's down and always down?

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  We would -- if we do do a

      11        COA for it, then, you know, we can put language

      12        in there as far as that this is -- you know,

      13        this is not, you know, something that's supposed

      14        to be kept up, you know, continuously.

      15             I mean, you know, it's not the greatest of

      16        enforcement cases.  I don't think it's going to

      17        take off so much that we have to worry about it

      18        to that extreme.  But, you know, if we do get an

      19        example of somebody that's really, you know,

      20        just -- it's flapping in the wind and not doing

      21        anything, we can go back to the COA and say,

      22        this is not what was approved, and, you know,

      23        take it from there.

      24             MS. SIMON:  I'm in a really bad mood

      25        tonight, so -- this, for a point, it has nothing
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       1        to do with screens, but we can't enforce people

       2        building God-awful columns, uneven columns, and

       3        fences that are against the guidelines.  We sure

       4        as heck aren't going to be able to, you know,

       5        police screens.  And it's going to be one --

       6        you're right, it's going to be just like the

       7        Christmas trees that are left -- I mean

       8        Christmas lights.  We actually did have

       9        Christmas trees left out in Springfield for a

      10        year.

      11             I mean, I don't think you can -- I mean, we

      12        don't enforce things that should be enforced, so

      13        how are we going to enforce something like

      14        this?

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I think this is a

      16        perfectly valid thing to take up, only because

      17        where you're going to anticipate seeing it is on

      18        the fronts of these little bungalows, and that's

      19        why I say, you know, it's -- I'm looking at the

      20        pictures and I think it's really fine, but I'm a

      21        little concerned.  It's kind of an unusual --

      22        it's one of those things that feels a little

      23        odd, in my mind, to see this sort of loose --

      24        unlike the cute mosquito netting that is draped

      25        and kind of our --
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       1             MS. SIMON:  Let citronella be on watch.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But the mosquitos were

       3        very bad this year.

       4             MR. DOUGHMAN:  They don't work.

       5             MS. SIMON:  I just want to see how -- I was

       6        looking at it and I could totally off this, but

       7        I'm like, how do people keep them out?  Because

       8        we'll open a window.  And once one gets in, you

       9        close the window, but that one --

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  You still have the

      11        citronella going on on the inside.  It's just

      12        you're only dealing with three that get in at

      13        that point and not seventeen.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we need to vote on this?

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Discuss it.

      16             MS. SHAW:  No.

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  No.  I mean, but you

      18        probably need to come to some kind of consensus,

      19        but I've heard --

      20             MS. SHAW:  You do not need to vote on it.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  Do it and not do it.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Can we please talk one at a

      23        time?  She cannot keep up.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, come on.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  You've had practice for four
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       1        hours.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Jennifer, where are you?  You're

       3        supposed to be protecting the court reporter.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  No, she was handling it.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, do you think the

       6        general consensus is generic guidelines that

       7        they can react to and just try it and see what

       8        happens?

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  See what happens.  And if

      10        there's one --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  And if we need to, come back

      12        and address it and modify the policy, then

      13        that's just something we're going to have to do.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  And we've done that on

      15        fencing, we've done that on windows, so . . .

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that's fine.  And

      17        if the first one comes up and it's a really

      18        significant porch or structure in your mind,

      19        bring it to the commission and let us look at

      20        it.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  I think that's the

      22        general consensus.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Thanks.  I'm going to

      24        call you about my back porch.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Sorry you had to
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       1        wait so long.

       2             MR. DOUGHMAN:  That's quite all right.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can we just do one more?  I

       4        know everybody is getting very tired.

       5             Can we just talk about one more item?  And

       6        that would be the window subcommittee.

       7             I would like to form a subcommittee to look

       8        at and study our window replacement policies

       9        with the -- with the hope that we could come up

      10        with a list of approved windows in terms of

      11        style, type, and all that good stuff because, as

      12        you know --

      13             Now, it didn't happen tonight, but in

      14        meetings past it seemed like half the issues

      15        that we were dealing with were window

      16        replacements and it would be nice to be able to

      17        head some of this off at the pass.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I will participate.

      19             MR. FRILEY:  So this would be a -- kind of

      20        a preapproved list that staff would have --

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, right.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  -- when COAs would come in?

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Or spec- --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you provide this, you

      25        know, one of these windows, we will allow you
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       1        to -- if it cannot be restored, that we would

       2        allow you to use one of these replacement

       3        products that would be preapproved.

       4             MR. FRILEY:  And that's what staff would

       5        have, that --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

       7             MR. FRILEY:  -- as a part of reviewing the

       8        COA?

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  That would be my

      10        hope.

      11             So anybody that would like to help on that,

      12        I would certainly appreciate it.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll volunteer to work on

      14        it, but not to chair it.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll chair that one.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm kind of passionate

      19        about that one.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I know you are.  I was

      21        hoping you would say that.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Just the two, or is there

      23        anybody else?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, I'm going to sit on it

      25        too.
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  And Jerry?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Jerry, you want to do that

       3        too?

       4             MR. FRILEY:  Yes.

       5             MS. SIMON:  Even though you said you wanted

       6        to just do one more, can we just touch on the

       7        fence real quick since it's in our packet?

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, that won't take

       9        long.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      11             MS. SIMON:  Yeah, Autumn got my -- I was,

      12        like, really upset a couple of weeks ago, and

      13        I'm getting really, really frustrated.  And,

      14        honestly, I don't even -- I feel like being on

      15        this commission is getting to be a waste of

      16        time.

      17             I'm reading through the guidelines on the

      18        fence we went through tonight -- that's two

      19        weeks -- two months in a row we kind of like

      20        railed on someone about stucco on the inside of

      21        a structure and stuck to those guidelines, but

      22        here we have fencing guidelines, four feet on a

      23        corner, we have a fence -- it says black fencing

      24        for a metal fence.

      25             I have neighbors who have gotten approved
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       1        for white metal fencing, six-foot white metal

       2        fencing, gray fencing.  I just feel like there's

       3        no -- every month I come in and I feel like, oh,

       4        we didn't get a picture of that.  Do you have --

       5        didn't have a picture of that.

       6             We've got people coming in to the audience

       7        who have better pictures than we have.  Oh, we

       8        forgot that, we forgot to ask that.  I'm just

       9        getting really frustrated.  And tonight, this --

      10        I mean, I'm really embarrassed that that fence,

      11        that we just had so little discussion about that

      12        fence, 12-foot sections next to 6-foot sections

      13        next to 7-foot sections.  We know it was there.

      14        It was a 2-foot concrete wall.  We stick it to

      15        other people about that was what was there,

      16        that's what needs to be there.  And I just feel

      17        like there's no consistency whatsoever.  It's

      18        just frustrating.

      19             I mean, I've just seen the fabric go for

      20        being -- we're down to talking about roll-down

      21        screens while we're letting windows disappear

      22        and historic fabric and things that are really

      23        important and replacing it with tacky stuff.

      24        It's not historic.

      25             You can't replicate a concrete -- you can't
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       1        replicate those rusticated blocks with a new

       2        block.  And then for this guy -- and then for

       3        him to do completely -- I'm doing what I'm going

       4        to do, I don't care.  I'm not going to follow my

       5        COA.  And, oh, here you go, Mister, you know,

       6        Springfield Resident.  Just have it, here you

       7        go.  I'm really, really frustrated, just to put

       8        it out there.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, just to -- I mean, I

      10        don't know how much of the fencing thing that

      11        you read, but, I mean, there is a specific

      12        section on Springfield that speaks to having

      13        six-foot wrought-iron-style fencing in the front

      14        yards.

      15             MS. SIMON:  Well, what I read here, fence

      16        colors should complement the side of the house

      17        or the surrounding neighborhood, natural or

      18        white.  Well, even if you say six foot, he

      19        didn't have -- he didn't -- you approved him for

      20        a six-foot metal fence.  He put it taller than a

      21        six-foot fence.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  But that's why he came to

      23        you tonight, that's why he had to pay $200 to

      24        come and let this board decide whether or not it

      25        can stay.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  Yeah, but you guys -- but your

       2        recommendation was approval.

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  Because we have

       4        traditionally -- or not traditionally, by power

       5        of this commission that has gone on record that

       6        we can approve retaining walls.  By the

       7        ordinance code and the design regulations, we're

       8        supposed to be allowed to handle fencing, and as

       9        part of those wrought-iron-type fencing that has

      10        frequently included columns.

      11             And we struggled with this, we did.  We

      12        were like, you know, maybe it should have been

      13        spaced differently and stuff, but it came down

      14        to there was nothing specific that would give us

      15        any kind of guidance on that.

      16             MS. SIMON:  Well, even getting beyond the

      17        whole guidance, it's a terrible design.  Who

      18        spends --

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, I mean, that's your

      20        personal opinion.

      21             MS. SIMON:  How many -- would you -- if

      22        someone came in to you and said, I want a

      23        12-foot section of fence and a 7-foot section,

      24        then another 7 and then a 12 and a 6 and a 6 and

      25        a 6, what would you have said?
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  I don't know that we would

       2        have done the math.  I mean, when we get the --

       3        when we get the --

       4             MS. SIMON:  That's the problem.

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, you know, I don't know

       6        what to tell you as far as -- these are things

       7        that, unfortunately, based on the decision of

       8        the Commission, it sounds like it comes down to

       9        personal opinion.  I mean, you had somebody in

      10        the audience that thought that it was a fabulous

      11        fence.

      12             MS. SIMON:  But that's the problem.  If you

      13        go by guidelines -- I mean, I've seen you guys

      14        bend people over over windows.  They've replaced

      15        the windows.  Oh, no, we're going to force them

      16        to stick to it and change those windows.  It's

      17        inconsistent.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I think the

      19        process kind of worked in this case.  He got the

      20        COA -- or I don't know if he started the work

      21        first.

      22             MS. SIMON:  After the fact.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He got the COA for the

      24        metal fence.  He was found in violation.  He had

      25        to come back, go through the process.  I mean,
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       1        all masonry fences --

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  That's the normal process.

       3             MS. SIMON:  He still -- they -- they -- he

       4        still got what he wanted.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me ask a question.

       6        All masonry fences come before us, period?  No,

       7        you approve brick?

       8             MS. SHEPPARD:  I mean, if it was a wall.  I

       9        mean, the -- what we've been approved to do is a

      10        small kneewall, retaining-wall-type thing.  And

      11        I think that's been up to, like, two-and-a-half

      12        feet.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's the Building

      14        Department.

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  And it wasn't always like

      16        that.  That was a decision of the Commission

      17        that -- you know, we posed it just like we did

      18        on, you know, other design review issues.  Hey,

      19        how do you want us to handle these things?

      20        Because, you know, it is more permanent, I

      21        guess, in nature because it's masonry and they

      22        were probably having to get permits and stuff.

      23        And the decision was, yes, you can do those

      24        administratively.

      25             There's never been -- unlike going -- you
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       1        know, we look at the Florida master site file to

       2        see what the windows were historically.  There's

       3        never been -- especially in a case of something

       4        being removed from the site, not even -- that we

       5        required them to only maintain the type of

       6        fencing that was historically on the property.

       7        Nobody would have fencing at that point.  So

       8        that's not been something that we've looked at.

       9             MS. SIMON:  They all didn't hear.  He

      10        removed -- he removed edging that was there.  It

      11        was called in --

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  But it wasn't the same

      13        edging that was in the --

      14             MS. SIMON:  All he was saying, that it was

      15        probably still put in a while back.

      16             MS. PAULL:  The original wall had been

      17        removed, if you heard from the -- so, I mean,

      18        that's not something that we particularly or

      19        regularly or ever --

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  It would have been removed

      21        prior -- or after the survey was done because

      22        the picture in the Florida master site file that

      23        would have been from the '80s shows the wall.

      24        And after that, you had something else.

      25             MS. SIMON:  And I'm just being a stickler,
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       1        and so who -- you know, forget about design,

       2        forget about who likes what because we hear it

       3        all the time.  I like this; I think it looks

       4        great.

       5             Forget about design.  What about people

       6        being in violation?  They come in, they ask for

       7        one thing, you approve it.  And then they go and

       8        do completely something else and there's no

       9        repercussion.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  How can you say there's no

      11        repercussion?  The man was forced to come here,

      12        pay extra for being in violation.

      13             MS. SIMON:  That's what I'm saying,

      14        everyone knows, and I've told them, I've heard

      15        it over and over in Springfield, we've got

      16        people that -- I've been told multiple times, go

      17        to Sam and Autumn, tell them, they'll approve it

      18        administratively.  The word is getting out

      19        there, don't come and get a COA.  Do what you

      20        want because they're not going to turn you down.

      21             So that's what -- anybody can go do

      22        whatever they want and there's no -- they're

      23        going to get it.  It's up.  So who cares if you

      24        pay -- what's $200?  You get what you want.

      25             Okay.  Well, I've totally circumvented the

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           285

       1        system.  I've paid -- you know, I have to come

       2        back and pay $200 -- big deal -- and get to have

       3        what I wasn't approved for.

       4             It's just a bad precedent to set.  You

       5        know, I just feel like we're doing it every

       6        month.

       7             MS. PAULL:  But the best way, I think, to

       8        address this particular situation is not just to

       9        complain about it and say that it needs to be

      10        changed.  Then maybe what we need to do is look

      11        at redoing the fence supplement and saying that

      12        there needs to be specific separation, that if

      13        there was a previous retaining wall or fence,

      14        that we need to look at at least talking to them

      15        about going back with it.

      16             I mean, but we can't just go off and do

      17        something if we don't have anything to go by.

      18        Like we would never have just approved a

      19        three-foot or two-foot retaining wall prior to

      20        getting approval or blessing or whatever you

      21        want to call it from y'all.

      22             We can only do so much as the district

      23        design regulations and the ordinance allows us.

      24        And if we don't have that in writing, we can't

      25        actually enforce anything.
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       1             So for the future, for stuff like -- and

       2        specifically the fence that was in front of us

       3        that was approved tonight, if we want to start

       4        regulating the width of columns, that they can't

       5        be -- they have to be uniform or they have to be

       6        at least ten feet apart or whatever it is, we

       7        need to look at doing that versus just -- I

       8        mean, you have to address something and we have

       9        to be proactive about it.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  See, they don't have the

      11        teeth -- there's nothing specific in there.

      12             MS. SIMON:  Well, the teeth was it was

      13        called in when it was happening.  As it was

      14        happening, it was called into Martin.  What's

      15        the point of someone going out?  You know, I

      16        want to know based on -- someone said there was

      17        a stop work order issued.  Was there a stop work

      18        order issued?  Was there any enforcement to

      19        check that he was still doing work?

      20             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      21             MS. SIMON:  Because he kept doing work all

      22        the time.

      23             MS. PAULL:  There was a stop work order

      24        that he got.  And, yes, he did comply with it.

      25        I'm not sure who said that he didn't because I
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       1        did talk to him, I was out on the site.  I

       2        continuously went by.  I had Martin go by.  He

       3        did stop work.  Once the -- once it was

       4        initiated and he went through with this part and

       5        put up the fencing, then he got the stop work

       6        order and didn't put up the gate.

       7             MS. SIMON:  He should have gotten the stop

       8        work order when he was first digging up the --

       9             MS. PAULL:  Well, yes.  He -- well, he did

      10        get a warning to come in and he got a COA for a

      11        six-foot fence.

      12             The problem is, instead of just installing

      13        the six-foot wrought-iron fence, he installed

      14        the two-foot retaining wall with the columns.

      15        So the first stop work order was addressed under

      16        that COA for the six-foot fence, but then he

      17        didn't go through with what he actually was

      18        approved for --

      19             MS. SIMON:  So maybe it's an enforcement --

      20        someone should be driving by because you can't

      21        build a fence like that in a day.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Right.

      23             MS. SIMON:  Someone should be driving by.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  I mean, you've got one

      25        inspector dealing with two different districts.
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       1        I mean, he was out on the field as soon as he

       2        got the call.  I mean, you know, when those

       3        things come in -- I mean, he goes from one

       4        neighborhood to the other just to address the

       5        one call.  So it's not that he didn't follow up

       6        on the two, you know, complaints that were

       7        made.  It's not that the guy got away with, you

       8        know, whatever he wanted because he was forced

       9        to go through the system.

      10             I mean, the only thing that happened is

      11        that, you know -- I don't know what the vote

      12        was, but the committee decided that it was okay

      13        to keep it the way that it was.

      14             MS. SIMON:  I feel bad keeping everybody,

      15        but it comes to the point too where I was --

      16        when I was talking to Autumn -- I do this with

      17        real estate where people are buying houses in

      18        Springfield.  I just don't sell them a house and

      19        go, "Oh, yeah, here, here sign on the contract,

      20        buy this house."  I tell them up front, "Do you

      21        understand this is a historic district?  There

      22        are guidelines.  You can do this, you can do

      23        that."  If someone comes in, I would be

      24        proactive if they -- I'm sorry.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  You have to slow down.  Her
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       1        fingers only go so fast.

       2             MS. SIMON:  If somebody comes in and they

       3        want a six-foot fence, I think it would only --

       4        I'm sorry.  I can talk to you guys later.  I

       5        don't need to keep everybody.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's not that we don't have

       7        those conversations.  I mean, we talk until

       8        we're blue in the face.  Quite often we put in

       9        our recommendation on the back that, you know,

      10        while this technically meets the design

      11        regulations, we would strongly recommend that

      12        you reconsider, you know, the following.

      13             But, you know, we're kind of limited by

      14        what the regulations say, what we're supposed to

      15        be following, and what the policy has been.  And

      16        that's what introduced the kneewall and

      17        everything else.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  If I can sum up, it sounds

      19        like we need to revisit not only the guidelines

      20        but the policy.  And if we need to make some

      21        tweaks to the design guidelines that make some

      22        of the aesthetic judgments easier to regulate or

      23        approve, then that's something that we will need

      24        to do.

      25             And if we need to change how staff reviews
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       1        the fence applications in light of the policy,

       2        then let's revisit it.  And I would ask that you

       3        take the lead on that, Lisa, and --

       4             MS. SIMON:  I would love to, but you guys

       5        wouldn't like my recommendations.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean -- and we're all

       7        busy.  If I could ask you to take the lead on

       8        this and let's revisit the guidelines and the

       9        policy of having it in place.

      10             MS. PAULL:  And, through the Chair, Lisa,

      11        to address the second thing that you had said

      12        about notification, we are actually in the

      13        process of creating a "Welcome to the

      14        Neighborhood" love letter that we send out to

      15        all new homeowners.  I'm working with somebody

      16        in the Property Appraiser's Office to get every

      17        new property sold within our -- they actually

      18        have the letter so they know the boundaries, and

      19        it's properties only sold within the

      20        boundaries.  We are not going backwards.

      21             But this -- starting August 1st, the first

      22        letters will go out.  And we are trying to

      23        proactively start to work on getting notices out

      24        and just to let them know and welcome them to

      25        the neighborhood.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  I'm going to do a Watson

       2        newsletter also to tell people you have to get

       3        the COA, you have to.  I just feel like it

       4        doesn't mean anything anymore.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  If I could suggest not --

       6        and you might feel differently, but I don't

       7        think that the current fencing guidelines of

       8        what we have is bad.  I would think that we need

       9        to add things to it --

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, that's what I think.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- such as the spacing of

      12        panels and something like that, so . . .

      13             MS. SIMON:  Well -- and to even go one step

      14        further, the whole six foot in Springfield, that

      15        started -- I guess people started getting

      16        exceptions since I've lived there.  Oh, because

      17        it's unsafe.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's in the guidelines.

      19             MS. SIMON:  But it's not -- we're not any

      20        more unsafe than any other neighborhood now.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  I don't disagree with you at

      22        all, I mean, but just like the whole condemned

      23        structures thing --

      24             MS. SIMON:  There's --

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  I mean, it's just like the
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       1        condemned structures thing.  At the time that

       2        this was going through, this was an adamant

       3        thing that was coming out of the Springfield

       4        neighborhood.

       5             MS. SIMON:  From people that wanted it, not

       6        everyone.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, I mean, you're

       8        talking -- this predates you considerably.  So,

       9        you know, all we can do is react to what we

      10        know.  I mean, the commission up until tonight

      11        didn't know that there was this many people that

      12        cared about demolition in Springfield because

      13        nobody had ever come before.

      14             MS. SIMON:  Well, people have to

      15        understand -- well, people have to understand

      16        too that three of the people who spoke do not

      17        live in Springfield.  They do have other

      18        agendas.  They don't speak for everyone, just

      19        like the people who speak for demolitions.

      20        Everyone speaks for themselves, so everyone has

      21        an agenda.

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, unfortunately, in this

      23        process, as you're well aware, you're never

      24        going to please everybody all the time.  And the

      25        most we can do is, you know, have some
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       1        subcommittees try to get as much input, you

       2        know, try to get a good pulse for what's out

       3        there.

       4             But at the end of the day, it's really not

       5        a popularity contest either.  I mean, if safety

       6        hadn't been one of the things that was being

       7        pushed forward at the time of the fencing, I

       8        mean, it would be very easy to say -- just not

       9        according to the design regulations, so . . .

      10             MS. SIMON:  Follow the guidelines.

      11             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, to wrap this

      12        up, no offense, but let's, then, form a

      13        subcommittee.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

      15             MS. PAULL:  So who else wants to do it

      16        other than, Lisa, you're volunteering or were

      17        volunteered.

      18             MS. SIMON:  I don't know where I'm going to

      19        find the time, but I'll do it.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, in the short

      21        run, maybe anything masonry should go ahead and

      22        come to us just as a stopgap measure.  But it is

      23        so permanent.  It's not a wooden panel we can

      24        pick up and move.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  Now, are you talking about
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       1        retaining walls as well?

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, I think we're referring

       3        to --

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  The columns.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- the piers.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The piers, things that

       7        are over two feet tall.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  Fencing.  Okay.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Say anything over two

      10        feet, that's masonry.

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  Masonry that's over two

      12        feet.

      13             MS. PAULL:  Who else is going to do it?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm booked.  Two

      15        committees is my limit.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  We may need to get through

      17        one.  I mean, this kind of --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll sit in too.

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  This kind -- what exactly is

      20        this committee going and what's their --

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to review the

      22        fencing guidelines and suggest any

      23        modifications.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can we do -- is that

      25        something we can -- can we modify guidelines
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       1        without going back and having them go before

       2        council?

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  The fencing supplement,

       4        which is what is in your packet here, was

       5        something that was put together after

       6        conversation -- it was a subcommittee of the

       7        commission that met, met with the neighborhoods

       8        and developed the set of standards.

       9             And the reason it happened is that there

      10        really wasn't a lot of guidance in the design

      11        regulations as far as how to deal with corner

      12        lots and how to deal with certain situations, so

      13        they felt like it needed to be expanded on.

      14             And so that's what -- where that came out

      15        of.  And it -- you know, it was presented, you

      16        know, at a commission meeting.  This is the new

      17        supplement.

      18             Now, changing the actual design

      19        regulations, I mean, we've kind of gone back and

      20        forth on that previously.  We've always kind of

      21        been under the impression that that was adopted

      22        as part of the ordinance and that that's a

      23        pretty big deal because you had people voting on

      24        whether or not to be in a historic district

      25        based on looking at that document.
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       1             But I think that we could certainly do some

       2        supplements to help explain things.  And I know

       3        that at one time RAP was looking at taking it

       4        one step further, and this might be kind of

       5        where Lisa is headed on this is, you know,

       6        there's always a way to make things better.

       7             And if you can show people how much better

       8        one thing looks over another, then they may take

       9        it to the next level, whether they're required

      10        to or not.  And, you know, as you guys go

      11        forward -- I mean, a lot of what you deal with

      12        sounds like it's aesthetics, but it's not

      13        supposed to be aesthetics.  It's supposed to be,

      14        you know, what's historic and what's

      15        appropriate.  And sometimes that -- it's a very

      16        fuzzy line.

      17             Thank you.

      18             But certainly the neighborhoods are in a

      19        better position to -- I mean, we can -- we can

      20        recommend it.  But at the end of the day, we

      21        have to be able to -- if they ask us point

      22        blank, "But is this okay under the design

      23        regulations?"  We have to say, "Well, yeah."

      24        And that's why sometimes in our reports we may

      25        condition one thing, and then we have five other
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       1        recommendations because that's what we really

       2        want them to do.  It's just it doesn't

       3        necessarily spell it out that black and white in

       4        the design regulations.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's adjourn the

       6        meeting.

       7             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

       8        8:50 p.m.)

       9                         -  -  -
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       1                  C E R T I F I C A T E

       2

       3   STATE OF FLORIDA:

       4   COUNTY OF DUVAL :

       5

       6             I, Diane M. Tropia, certify that I was

       7   authorized to and did stenographically report the

       8   foregoing proceedings and that the transcript is a

       9   true and complete record of my stenographic notes.

      10             Dated this 14th day of August, 2010.
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